REPORT OF THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COUNCIL for the year 1987

GENERAL ASSEMBLY

OFFICIAL RECORDS: FORTY-SECOND SESSION SUPPLEMENT No. 3 (A/42/3/Rev.1)



REPORT OF THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COUNCIL for the year 1987

GENERAL ASSEMBLY

OFFICIAL RECORDS: FORTY-SECOND SESSION SUPPLEMENT No. 3 (A/42/3/Rev.1)



UNITED NATIONS

New York, 1988

NOTE

Symbols of United Nations documents are composed of capital letters combined with figures. Mention of such a symbol indicates a reference to a United Nations document.

CONTENTS

	R:	ag	
EDITOR	NOTE	iv	
FOREWO	v:	ii	
hapte			
I.	MATTERS CALLING FOR ACTION BY THE GENERAL ASSEMBLY OR BROUGHT TO ITS ATTENTION		
11.	GENERAL DISCUSSION OF INTERNATIONAL ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL POLICY, INCLUDING REGIONAL AND SECTORAL DEVELOPMENTS		
III.	STIONS CONSIDERED WITHOUT REFERENCE TO A SESSIONAL COMMITTEE	38	
	Implementation of the Programme of Action for the Second Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination	38	
	In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields	39	
	Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women	41	
	International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights	43	
	International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights	45	
	Non-governmental organizations	47	
	United Nations University	48	
	Transport of dangerous goods	48	
	Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees	49	
	Permanent sovereignty over national resources in the occupied Palestinian and other Arab territories	51	
	Proposed programme budget for the biennium 1988 1989*	53	
	Trade and development	55	
	Science and technology for development	56	
	Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees	4 9 5 1 5 1 5 1 5 1 5 1 5 1 5 1 5 1 5 1 5	

^{*} Question also considered by the Third (Programme and Co ordination) Committee (see chap. VI, sect. C).

CONTENTS (continued)

Chapte	er e e	Page
ıv.	QUESTIONS CONSIDERED BY THE FIRST (ECONOMIC) COMMITTEE	57
	A. Public administration and finance	57
	B. Statistical questions	61
	C. Cartography	62
	D. Transnational corporations	64
	E. Natural resources	67
	F. Desertification and drought	69
	G. Special economic, humanitarian and disaster relief assistance*	70
	H. Effective mobilization and integration of women in development	73
	I. Regional co-operation	75
	J. Food problems	83
	K. International co-operation on the environment	94
	L. International co-operation in the field of human settlements	95
	M. Population questions	97
v.	QUESTIONS CONSIDERED BY THE SECOND (SOCIAL) COMMITTEE	100
	A. Human rights	100
	B. Social development	112
	C. Advancement of women	127
	D. Narcotic drugs	133
VI.	QUESTIONS CONSIDERED BY THE THIRD (PROGRAMME AND CO-ORDINATION) COMMITTEE	139
	A. Special economic, humanitarian and disaster relief assistance	139
	B. Perational activities for development	141

^{*} Question also considered by the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee (see chap. VI, sect. A).

CONTENTS (continued)

Chapte	Chapter				
	c.	International co-operation and co-ordination within the United Nations system	144		
		Proposed programme budget for the biennium 1988-1989	144		
	D.	Implementation of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples by the specialized agencies and the international institutions associated with the United Nations	156		
	E.	Calendar of conferences and meetings for 1988 and 1989	161		
VII.	COU	CTIONS AND APPOINTMENTS TO SUBSIDIARY AND RELATED BODIES OF THE NCIL, CONFIRMATION OF REPRESENTATIVES ON THE FUNCTIONAL COMMISSIONS NOMINATIONS	164		
viii.	ORG	ANIZATIONAL AND OTHER MATTERS	168		
	Α.	Bureau of the Council	168		
	в.	Programme of work and agenda	169		
	с.	Other matters	174		
		Annexes			
Ι.		nda of the organizational session for 1987 and the first, second resumed second regular sessions of 1987	179		
II.	Comp	position of the Council and its subsidiary and related bodies	182		
III.	rul del	ergovernmental organizations designated by the Council under e 79 of the rules of procedure for participation in the iberations of the Council on questions within the scope of their ivities	209		

EDITORIAL NOTE

The present report covers the work of the Council at its organizational session for 1987 and its first, second and resumed second regular sessions of 1987.

The report contains a summary of the action taken by the Council under each item of its agenda, including records of voting, and, when an item was referred to a sessional committee, the report of the committee concerned.

The summary records of the meetings of the Council will be issued in <u>Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1987, Plenary Meetings</u>. Since 1982, the provision of summary records for the sessional committees of the Council has been discontinued (Council decisions 1982/105, 1983/1984, 1985/200 and 1987/179).

The resolutions and decisions of the Council and the reports of its commissions and standing committees are issued as <u>Supplements</u> to the <u>Official</u> <u>Records of the Economic and Social Council</u>. The <u>Supplements</u> for 1987 are listed below.

Supplement number		Document symbol
1	Resolutions and decisions adopted during the organizational session for 1987 and the first regular session of 1987	E/1987/87
1A	Resolutions and decisions adopted during the second regular session of 1987	E/1987/87/Add.1
18	Resolutions and decisions adopted during the resumed second regular session of 1987	E/1987/87/Add.2
2	Report of the Commission on the Status of Women on its 1987 session	E/1987/15
3	Report of the Population Commission on its twenty-fourth session	E/1987/16
4	Report of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs on its thirty-second session	E/1987/17
5	Report of the Commission on Human Rights on its forty-third session	E/1987/18 and Corr.1
6	Report of the Statistical Commission on its twenty-fourth session	E/1987/19
7	Report of the Commission for Social Development on its thirtieth session	E/1987/20
8	Report of the Committee on Natural Resources	E/1987/21

on its tenth session

Supplement number		Pocument symbol
9	Report of the Commission on Transnational Corporations on its thirteenth session	E/1987/22
10	Report of the Committee for Development Planning on its twenty-third session	E/1987/23
11	Report of the Executive Board of the United Nations Children's Fund	E/1987/24
12	Report of the Governing Council of the United Nations Development Programme	E/1987/25
13	Report of the Economic Commission for Europe	E/1987/33
14	Report of the Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific	E/1987/34
15	Report of the Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia	E/1987/35
1.6	Report of the Economic Commission for Africa	E/1987/36
17	Report of the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights on its first session	E/1987/28

FOREWORD

The founders of the United Nations considered that issues pertaining to economic and social development should acquir a prominent place in the work of the Organization. They also realized that to deal with those issues effectively the United Nations should be equipped with a central inter overnmental body - the Economic and Social Council, acting under the authority of the General Assembly. How, over 40 years after its inception, has the Economic and Social Council fulfilled its mandate and tasks, and what measures can and should be applied to increase its perception of the crucial problems confronting the Organization and its Member States and its effectiveness in dealing with them?

The general discussion of international economic and social policy, including regional and sectoral developments, held by the Council at Geneva, revealed that for many participants 1987 brought no improvement in the present state of the world economy, nor in the sombre outlook for the future, despite some positive signs of prolonged economic growth in a number of countries and the impulse for international dialogue on major problems of international economic relations and development. The debates that followed at the seventh session of the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) and the forty-second session of the General Assembly have confirmed that situation.

Humanity, which at present possesses every means to provide enough food, shelter, energy and clothing for everyone, still cannot eradicate hunger, malnutrition, homelessness, illiteracy and poverty in many regions of the world. Continuing degradation of the natural environment has increased in significance as a barrier to development. New kinds of dreadful diseases have spread over the continents. The latest achievements in science and technology serve to promote improved methods of mass destruction and annihilation rather than to raise the standard of living for all and enhance the perception of individual and collective security.

Material and financial resources are being accumulated to increase the wealth of the few instead of to gradually improve the day-to-day life of the many. People and retions that not so long ago regained political independence find out that new forms of foreign economic dependency have developed. Economic difficulties and constraints not only widen the development gap between poor and rich but impose a heavy burden on the social side of the development process.

Even the growing recognition of the increasing interdependence of the economies of all countries has not brought about, as yet, enough concrete action that takes into account the interests of all partners. Adjustment with growth and dignity and efforts directed towards environmentally sound and sustainable development in the developing world, as well as far-reaching reforms of the economies of socialist countries, need to be fully integrated into the world economy, thereby creating the possibility of enhancing further international trade and economic co-operation to the benefit of all partners; at the same time, however, a constructive and encouraging response from all concerned and a favourable external environment is necessary.

Slackened growth of world trade, increased protectionism - which is particularly harmful to developing and other indebted countries - unstable and inequitable prices of commodities, volatile exchange rates, unreasonably high real

interest rates, the net transfer of resources from developing to developed countries, and the debt trap are only some of the visible features of the unresponsiveness of the present international economic order to the development needs of most countries. Short-term concerns and disputes take precedence over strategic approaches.

However, the closely woven strands of economic and social development and the internationalization and interrelatedness of problems have excluded the feasibility of relying exclusively on narrow and one-sided policies. Unilateral decisions, particularly those of major countries, can seriously harm other partners, particularly those less advanced in economic development. Such decisions, however, are no longer sufficient to reduce existing tensions and solve cruci-1 problems - not only those of the outside world, but internal ones as well.

International understanding and co-operation are essential in the present complex and interdependent world. They impose the necessity of seeking dialogue and agreement among different actors in the international arena and the re-establishment and strengthening of confidence in international economic relations. The more countries lean towards seeking solutions to their problems in collaboration with each other, the better are the chances of meeting developmental challenges on a national, regional, interregional and global scale. Concerted international actions become a sine qua non.

We have at stake not only the survival of our generation, still besieged with unresolved problems, but the well-being of future generations, who will inherit this globe. In our and their common interest we have to recognize the right of others to live in peace, with dignity, free from hunger and fear about tomorrow, and combine our efforts and resources to strengthen the feeling of security for every man and every nation. I am sure we have all the necessary means to that end.

What we need, then, are changes in people's attitudes of mind, enough goodwill on the part of each person and each Government, greater confidence in each other. We need, in addition, more courage and imagination in using existing international forums, including those of the United Nations system, to foster international co-operation to reach common goals and objectives. At a time when restored dialogue on disarmament issues has aroused hopes everywhere, a breakthrough in the economic and social fields is most anxiously awaited.

In the course of our meetings, we dealt with a considerable number of topics reflecting a wide spectrum of United Nations interests in the economic and social fields. Many ideas and proposals were advanced about the desired course of action, ranging from a carriety of sectoral approaches to comprehensive concepts designed to increase stability and predictability in the world economy, as well as the economic security of all partners in international intercourse.

The discussions we held confirmed that there was a growing recognition not only of the interdependence of pressing problems but of the need to seek their solution in a responsible way, involving all parties. Moral and ethical aspects of the need for justice in international relations were also discussed.

While not aspiring to provide a comprehensive assessment of our common work, I should like to recall that this year we have been working under extremely difficult time constraints, owing to the holding of a number of important conferences last summer—the seventh session of UNCTAD and the International Conference on the

Relationship between Disarmament and Development, to tame only two. Even if we in the Economic and Social Council have experienced some inconvenience, we should not forget that any constructive result achieved in multilateral forums, particularly within the United Nations family, such as the Final Act adopted by UNCTAD, represents our common effort and provides us with an additional stimulus in our work.

One of the most urgent tasks of the Council in 1987 concerned providing an adequate response to the request of the General Assembly for an in-depth study of the intergovernmental structure and functions of the United Nations and its Secretariat support structures in the economic and social fields. At our first meeting, we decided to establish the Special Commission of the Council, open to all members of the Organization, which we entrusted with carrying out the study.

Although the restructuring effort was initiated owing to the severe financial constraints of the Organization, we have to realize that whatever are the immediate motives of any restructuring effort, its results will have a bearing on the future work of the Organization and its ability to deal successfully with problems facing Member States. In the search for appropriate regulations, it is necessary to balance carefully the need to preserve and strengthen the democratic character of the decision-making process with the need to increase the efficiency of work. The proposal of the Secretary-General to hold the Council's session at the ministerial level deserves our attention as well.

Relations between the General Assembly and the Economic and Social Council are undoubtedly one of the crucial factors in the functioning of the Organization in the economic and social fields and consequently an important issue of any restructuring effort within the United Nations structure in the economic and social sectors. Without a clear division of labour between these two bodies and a precise assignment of tasks to the Council, the Council, in particular, will not be able to improve its efficiency.

We have to adapt the Council to changing circumstances and revitalize and enhance its role as the central forum for exchanging views on economic and social issues, co-ordinating the activities of all bodies, organs and organizations of the United Nations family in the economic and social sectors and formulating and submitting policy recommendations thereon to the General Assembly, in accordance with the mandate given in the Charter of the United Nations.

I consider of special importance the preservation and screngthening of a qualitative and integrated approach to economic and social issues in the Council's work. Much more emphasis should be placed on modalities for drafting principles of international conduct in international economic relations and enhancing multilateral co operation in solving the most pressing selected problems—such as indebtedness, food, the environment, health, and the transfer of technology.

One has to admit with regret that the Economic and Social Council, situated at the centre of the organizational structure of the United Nations and equipped with vast credentials, has become less and less able to fulfil its tasks. Amid financial turmoil and uncertainty from the economic and social perspective and at a time when international economic and social co operation has become more important than ever as interdependence among countries has increased, the Council—as the central body of the United Nations in the economic and social fields—is clearly acquiring special responsibility.

Whether the rancil will live up to the expectations and statutory obligations and provide the necessary input to the United Nations contribution to master interdependence is up to Governments, particularly their political will to co-operate constructively within the world Organization. The events of 1987 have proved that we have not retreated from the challengs. Let me wish all of you, and my successor in this post, every success in confronting with vigour and far-sightedness this demanding task.

Eugeniusz NOWORYTA

President of the
Economic and Social Counci!

New York, December 1987

Chapter I

MATTERS CALLING FOR ACTION BY THE GENERAL ASSEMBLY OR BROUGHT TO ITS ATTENTION

NOTE. Listed below are resolutions and decisions of the Economic and Social Council calling for action by the General Assembly or brought to its attention. Those resolutions and decisions marked with an asterisk (*) call for action by the Assembly.

General discussion of international economic and social policy, including regional and sectoral developments

*Role of the public sector in promoting the economic development of developing countries (Council resolution 1987/92)

Net transfer of resources from developing to developed countries (Council resolution 1987/93)

- *Report of the Secretary-General on a concept of international economic security (Council decision 1987/162)
- *Inclusion of Burma in the list of the least developed countries (Council decision 1987/163)

Global effects of the indebtedness and persistent fiscal and external imbalances of developed countries on the international economic environment and in particular on the development process in developing countries (Council decision 1987/187)

Implementation of the Programme of Action for the Second Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination

Implementation of the Programme of Action for the Second Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination (Council resolution 1987/2)

In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields

In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields (Council decisions 1987/112 and 1987/190 and resolution 1987/64)

Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women

*Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (Council resolution 1987/3)

International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights

International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights

International Covenants on Human Rights (Council resolution 1987/4)

*International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (Council resolution 1987/5)

Non-governmental organizations

Applications for consultative status and requests for reclassification received from non-governmental organizations (Council decision 1987/113)

Provisional agenda and documentation for the session of the Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations to be held in 1989 (Council decision 1987/114)

Transport of dangerous goods

Work of the Committee of Experts on the Transport of Dangerous Goods (Council resolution 1987/54)

Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees

*Enlargement of the Executive Committee of the Programme of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (Council resolution 1987/89)

Permanent sovereignty over national resources in the occupied Palestinian and other Arab territories

*Israeli economic practices in the occupied Palestinian and other Arab territories (Council resolution 1987/87)

Proposed programme budget for the bien ium 1988-1989

*Broad representation in the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination (Council resolution 1987/94)

Report of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination on its resumed twenty-seventh session (Council decision 1987/194)

Tre : and development

Reports of the Trade and Development Board (Council decision 1987/191)

Science and technology for development

Report of the Intergovernmental Committee on Science and Technology for Development (Council decision 1987/192)

Public administration and finance

Public administration and finance for development (Council resolution 1987/55)

Declaration on Local Self-Government (Council decision 1987/135)

Statistical questions

Indicative patterns of consumption: qualitative indicators of development (Council resolution 1987/6)

Report of the Statistical Commission on its twenty-fourth session and provisional agenda and documentation for the twenty-fifth session of the Commission (Council decision 1987/117)

Cartography

Eleventh United Nations Regional Cartographic Conference for Asia and the Pacific (Council decision 1987/136)

Transnational corporations

Activities of transnational corporations in South Africa and Namibia (Council resolution 1987/56)

Code of conduct on transnational corporations (Council resolution 1987/57)

Provisional agenda and documentation for the fourteenth session of the Commission on Transnational Corporations (Council decision 1987/137)

Reports before the Commission on Transnational Corporations referred to the Economic and Social Council and the General Assembly (Council decision 1987/138)

Natural resources

Water resources and progress in the implementation of the Mar del Plata Action Plan (Council resolution 1987/7)

Trends and salient issues in mineral resources (Council resolution 1987/8)

New techniques, including remote sensing, for identifying, exploring for and assessing natural resources (Council resolution 1987/9)

Application of microcomputer technology in the assessment and development of natural resources and energy (Council resolution 1987/10)

United Nations Revolving Fund for Natural Resources Exploration (Council resolution 1987/11)

Permanent sovereignty over natural resources (Council resolution 1987/12)

Co-ordination of programmes within the United Nations system in the field of natural resources (Council resolution 1987/13)

Report of the Committee on Natural Resources on its tenth session and provisional agenda and documentation for the eleventh session of the Committee (Council decision 1987/118)

Desertification and drought

Assistance to the drought-stricken areas of Djibouti, Ethiopia, Kenya, Somalia, the Sudan and Uganda (Council resolution 1987/14)

Special economic, humanitarian and disaster relief assistance

- *Assistance for reconstruction i Vanuatu (Council resolution 1987/15)
- *Assistance to El Salvador (Council resolution 1987/16)
- *Assistance to Ecuador (Council resolution 1987/17)

Assistance to the drought-stricken areas of Somalia (Council resolution 1987/73)

Assistance for the reconstruction and development of Lebanon (Council resolution 1987/74)

Effective mobilization and integration of women in develorment

Strengthening the work of the United Nations in integrating women effectively in economic development programmes and activities (Council resolution 1987/65)

Regional co-operation

Integration of women in development in Africa (Council resolution 1987/66)

International year for the mobilization of financial and technological resources to increase food and agricultural production in Africa (Council resolution 1987/67)

Human and financial resources: vacancies in the secretariat of the Economic and Social 'ommission for Western Asia (Council resolution 1987/68)

Europe-Africa permanent link through the Strait of Gibraltar (Council resolution 1987/69)

*Industrial Development Decade for Africa (Council resolution 1987/70 and decision 1987/159)

Membership of Israel in the Economic Commission for Europe (Council dec sion 1987/164)

Venue of the forty-fourth session of the Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific (Council decision 1987/165)

Venue of the twenty-second session of the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (Council decision 1987/166)

Venue of the twenty-third session of the Economic Commission for Africa and the fourteenth meeting of the Conference of Ministers of the Commission (Council decision 1987/167)

Report of the Secretary-General on the Transport and Communications Decade in Africa (Council decision 1987/168)

Food problems

Food and agricultural problems (Council resolution 1987/90)

*Target for World Food Programme pledges for the period 1989-1990 (Council resolution 1987/91)

Population questions

Work programme in the field of population (Council resolution 1987/71)

Follow-up to the recommendations of the International Conference on Population (Council resolution 1987/72)

Provisional agenda and documentation for the twenty-fifth session of the Population Commission (Council decision 1987/174)

*United Nations Fund for Population Activities: change of name (Council decision 1987/175)

Human rights

Question of a convention on the rights of the child (Council resolution 1987/58)

Question of a draft declaration on the right and responsibility of individuals, groups and organs of society to promote and protect universally recognized human rights and fundamental freedoms (Council resolution 1987/59)

Summary or arbitrary executions (Council resolution 1987/60)

- *Use of mercenaries as a means to violate human rights and to impede the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination (Council resolution 1987/61)
- *Realization of the right to adequate housing (Council resolution 1987/62)

Infringements of trade union rights in South Africa (Council resolution 1987/63)

Situation of human rights in Haiti (Council decision 1987/140)

General decision concerning the establishment of a working group of the Commission on Human Rights to examine situations referred to the Commission under Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII) and those situations of which the Commission is seized (Council decision 1987/141)

Situation of human rights in South Africa (Council decision 1987/142)

Implementation of the Declaration on the Elimination of All Forms of Intolerance and of Discrimination Based on Religion or Belief (Council decision 1987/143)

Use of mercenaries as a means of impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination (Council decision 1987/144)

The right to development (Council decision 1987/145)

Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment (Council decision 1987/146)

Voluntary fund for advisory services and technical assistance in the field of human rights (Council decision 1987/147)

Situation of human rights in El Salvador (Council decision 1987/148)

Situation of human rights in Guatemala (Council decision 1987/149)

Situation of human rights in the Islamic Republic of Iran (Council decision 1987/150)

Question of human rights and fundamental freedoms in Afghanistan (Council decision 1987/151)

Question of human rights in Chile (Council decision 1987/152)

Organization of the work of the Commission on Human Rights (Council decision 1987/154)

Right of peoples to self-determination and its application to peoples under colonial or alien domination or foreign occupation (Council decision 1987/155)

*National institutions for the protection and promotion of human rights (Council decision 1987/156)

Social development

National experience in achieving far-reaching social and economic changes for the purpose of social progress (Council resolution 1987/35)

Use of science and technology in the interest of social and economic development. (Council resolution 1987/36)

International Year of Shelter for the Homeless (Council resolution 1987/37)

*Twentieth anniversary of the Declaration on Social Progress and Development (Council resolution 1987/38)

Critical social situation in Africa (Council resolution 1987/39)

Social aspects of rural development (Council resolution 1987/40)

Implementation of the International Plan of Action on Aging (Council resolution 1987/41)

*Need to enhance international co-operation in protection of and assistance for the family (Council resolution 1987/42)

United Nations Decade of Disabled Persons (Council resolution 1987/43)

Efforts and measures for securing the implementation and the enjoyment by youth of human rights, particularly the right to life, to education and to work (Council resolution 1987/44)

Youth in the contemporary world (Council resolution 1987/45)

National policies for families (Council resolution 1987/46)

*National experience in promoting the co-operative movement (Council resolution 1987/47)

*Interregional Consultation on Developmental Social Welfare Policies and Programmes (Council resolution 1987/48)

Preparations for the Eighth United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders (Council resolution 1987/49)

Improvement of the work of the Commission for Social Development (Council resolution 1987/50)

Co-ordination and information in the field of youth (Council resolution 1987/51)

*Norld social situation (Council resolution 1987/52)

Review of the functioning and programme of work of the United Nations in crime prevention and criminal justice (Council resolution 1987/53)

Report of the Commission for Social Devolopment on its thirtieth session and provisional agenda and documentation for the thirty-first session of the Commission (Council decision 1987/132)

Advancement of women

Monitoring and review and appraisal of the implementation of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women (Council resolution 1987/18)

Improvement of the status of women in the United Nations (Council resolution 1987/19)

Future world conferences on women (Council resolution 1987/20)

Improving the ability of the Commission on the Status of Women to carry out its mandate (Council resolution 1987/21)

Measures to strengthen the role and functions of the Commission on the Status of Women (Council resolution 1987/22)

Enlargement of the Commission on the Status of Women (Council resolution 1987/23)

Long-term programme of work of the Commission on the Status of Women to the year 2000 (Council resolution 1987/24)

International Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women (Council resolution 1987/25)

Observance of the tenth anniversary of the United Nations Development Fund for Women (Council resolution 1987/26)

Proposed programme budget for the biennium 1988-1989 (Council decision 1987/120)

Report of the Commission on the Status of Women on its 1987 session and provisional agenda and documentation for the thirty-second session of the Commission (Council decision 1987/121)

Narcotic drugs

Preparation of an international convention against illicit traffic in narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances (Council resolution 1987/27)

Education and information on drug abuse and illicit traffic in narcotic drugs and psychotropy substances (Council resolution 1987/28)

Role of the drug control bodies of the United Nations at Vienna (Council resolution 1987/29)

Improvement of the control of international trade in psychotropic substances listed in Schedules III and IV of the 1971 Convention on Psychotropic Substances (Council resolution 1987/30)

- Demand and supply of opiates for medical and scientific needs (Council resolution 1987/31)
- **★United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control (Council resolution 1987/32)**
 - Special session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs (Council resolution 1987/33)
- Meeting of Heads of National Drug Law Enforcement Agencies, Latin America and Caribbean Region (Council resolution 1987/34)
- Provisional agenda and documentation for the thirty-third session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs (Council decision 1987/123)
- Provisional agenda and documentation for the tenth special session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs (Council decision 1987/124)
 - Preparations for the International Conference on Drug Abuse and Illicit Trafficking (Council decision 1987/127)

Operational activities for development

Strengthening and improving intergovernmental programming exercises for technical co-operation among developing countries (Council resolution 1987/88)

International co-operation and co-ordination within the United Nations system

Prevention and control of AIDS (Council resolution 1987/75)

- *Fortieth anniversary of the World Health Organization, 1988 (Council resolution 1987/76)
 - Cross-organizational review of the medium-term plans of the organizations of the United Nations system and programme analysis in the area of science and technology for development (Council resolution 1987/79)
- *Efforts and measures to promote the eradication of illiteracy (Council resolution 1987/80)
 - Development of human resources (Council resolution 1987/81)
 - Joint Meetings of the Committee for Programme and Co ordination and the Administrative Committee on Co ordination (Council resolution 1987/82)
 - Report of the Committee for Programme and Co ordination on the work of its twenty seventh session (Council resolution 1987/83)
 - Economic and technical aspects of marine affairs (Council resolution 1987/84)
 - Twenty second series of Joint Meetings of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination and the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination (Council resolution 1987/85)

*System-wide medium-term plan for women and development and system-wide co-ordination of the implementation of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women (Council resolution 1987/86)

Enhancing the co-ordination of activities of the organizations of the United Nations system (Council decision 1987/180)

Development of marine areas under national jurisdiction (Council decision 1987/181)

Co-ordination of intergovernmental activities to integrate women in economic development (Coun'il decision 1987/182)

Implementation of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples by the specialized agencies and the international institutions associated with the United Nations

*Assistance to the Palestinian people (Council resolution 1987/77)

Implementation of the Duclaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples by the specialized agencies and the international institutions associated with the United Nations (Council resolution 1987/78)

Calendar of conferences and meetings for 1988 and 1989

Calendar of conferences and meetings for 1988 and 1989 (Council decision 1987/178)

Summary records of sessional committees and subsidiary bodies of the Economic and Social Council (Council decision 1987/179)

Elections and nominations

Term of office of the current members of the Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities (Council decision 1987/102)

Membership of subsidiary bodies of the Council: elections, appointments and confirmations (Council decision 1987/103)

*Elections, appointments and nominations to subsidiary and related bodies of the Economic and Social Council (Council decision 1987/130)

Elections (Council decision 1987/193)

Organizational and other matters

Commemoration of the adoption of the International Covenants on Human Rights (Council resolution 1987/1)

Basic programme of work of the Economic and Social Council for 1987 and 1988 (Council decision 1987/108)

Rules of procedure of the Committee for the United Nations Population Award (Council decision 1987/1^^)

In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields: the Economic and Social Council (Council decision 1987/189)

Summary of estimates of programme budget implications of resolutions and decisions adopted by the Economic and Social Council in 1987 (Council decision 1987/197)

Chapter II

GENERAL DISCUSSION OF INTERNATIONAL ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL POLICY, INCLUDING REGIONAL AND SECTORAL DEVELOPMENTS

1. The Economic and Social Council held a general discussion of international economic and social policy, including regional and sectoral developments, at its second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 3). The President of the Council and the Secretary-General made opening statements at the 20th meeting, on 23 June 1987. The general discussion took place at the 21st to 30th, 32nd and 33rd meetings, from 24 to 26 and on 29 and 30 June and from 1 to 3 July; an account of it is contained in the relevant summary records (E/1987/SR.21-30, 32 and 33).

Opening statements

- 2. In his opening statement, the President of the Council stressed that increased interdependence among countries had placed on the international agenda ε growing number of problems that could not be resolved by individual nations, making it essential to use more fully the existing mechanisms of international dialogue and collaboration. The external debt of many countries, protection of the environment, the exploration and exploitation of outer space and sea-bed resources, ensuring adequate supplies of energy and raw materials, rapid population growth and widespread hunger and malnutrition were among the issues that required enhanced international co-operation. Since the resolution of many of those problems required additional resources, a reversal of the arms race would be of benefit to all. The arms race in all countries, both large and small, diverted human and material resources that could be used for social and economic development.
- 3. There was reason to be encouraged, however, by the new phase in the dialogue between the Soviet Union and the United States of America on crucial disarmament questions. It was important to restore mutual confidence in order to achieve greater security for every State in its external economic relations. Greater economic security on an international scale would in turn help to bring trade and financial flows more into line with development needs.
- 4. The Economic and Social Council was the proper forum for dealing with those needs. In fact, the Council had an even broader mandate to seek solutions to global problems and promote the well-being and economic development of all countries. It was thus important to seize the opportunity provided by the work being undertaken pursuant to the decision of the General Assembly to conduct an in-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields. A proper streamlining of the activities of the Organization would make it a more effective centre for international co-operation in solving problems of an economic, social, cultural and humanitarian nature.
- 5. In his address to the Council, the Secretary-General pointed out that a measure of progress had been made in a number of economic areas. The process of consultation and co-ordination among major market economies had improved. There had been a significant realignment of the dollar versus other key currencies and a decline in international interest rates. Many developing countries were pursuing courageous adjustment programmes. Several developing countries, including the

largest, had recorded rapid growth in 1986, while net material product in the centrally planned economies of Eastern Europe had risen by more than 4 per cent.

- 6. In spite of these improvements, however, the current state of the world economy and the outlook for its immediate future were deeply disturbing. The World Economic Survey 1987 1/ identified several dangerous implications of present trends. The global economy seemed to be set on a slow growth path, and there was considerable risk that growth might slow down further. The risk stemmed from the persistence of large external and internal imbalances, unstable exchange rates, a high degree of uncertainty in financial and capital markets, mounting protectionist pressures and the depressed state of the commodity markets. Moreover, it was of particular concern that in heavily indebted developing countries and in most of the commodity-exporting countries adjustment continued to take the form of severe contraction.
- 7. The weakening of primary commodity markets seemed to be a long-term trend and posed acute problems for the majority of developing countries. According to the World Economic Survey 1987, the terms-of-trade losses of developing countries in 1986 were of the order of \$90 billion. The flow of resources into developing countries had been abruptly curtailed in recent years, leaving many of those countries facing a negative cash flow just when they needed trade surpluses to pay the interest on their debts. The situation was depressing developed economic, as well. Thus, consideration had to be given to redirecting part of the large financial surpluses of some industrialized countries to developing countries, particularly through multilateral institutions. Action was necessary to relieve the debt burden that weighed so heavily on many developing countries, especially in Africa and Latin America.
- 8. The Secretary-General expressed his concern at the failure of the international community to provide adequate support, particularly as regards financing, for the structural adjustment efforts that African countries were undertaking in the context of the United Nations Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development 1986-1990. That failure could jeopardize domestic actions to place African economies on the road to development. He had established the Advisory Group on Financial Flows for Africa to examine the matter and expected to receive its report by the end of the year.
- 9. The Secretary-General called the attention of the Council to the fact that sufficient attention still was not being paid to emerging social issues and their consequences. The aging of populations was perhaps one of the most serious demographic issues of our time, as was youth unemployment. The full integration of women in the development process remained more a potential than a reality.
- 10. While on the whole the picture was bleak, the Secretary-General was optimistic in noting that the international community had the capacity to overcome its difficulties. A new round of trade negotiations was under way in the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT). It was encouraging that the Venice economic summit meeting had dealt with a broad range of questions, particularly since constructive solutions had been reached to some of them. At their recent meeting,

^{1/} United Nations publication, Sales No. E.87.II.C.1 and corrigendum.

the States parties to the Warsaw Treaty had also taken up questions relating to the elimination of underdevelopment. Immediately after the second regular session of the Economic and Social Council, the seventh session of the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) was being convened. It would offer an opportunity for all Governments to work constructively towards a meeting of minds and concrete results on key issues.

- 11. In identifying the challenges of the future, the Secretary-General stressed that the international agenda should include the whole range of common interests that offered real promise for constructive joint action. Our knowledge of the interaction between economic activity and ecological systems had increased enormously and a better reconciliation of economic, social and environmental goals was needed. A dogmatic distinction should not be made between economic and social development. Social progress and the development of human resources were both a means towards and an end of development.
- 12. In international relations, traditionally the preserve of national Governments, international companies and banks had become important factors, as had many important organizations of scientists and specialists and the even more numerous organizations of ordinary men and women engaged in such causes as fighting famine and poverty, promoting development at the grass-roots level and building a world-wide constituency for peace. Moreover, the speed with which changes were occurring in the international economy had complicated the search for economic security. A measure of stability and predictability, including the observance of agreed rules of behaviour, was necessary to the orderly conduct of international transactions. Governments had to face the task of reconciling the imperatives for both change and stability.
- 13. A vision of the ruture was also needed to guide the current efforts to restructure the United Nations. The financial viability of the Organization would not be secure until all Member States agreed to meet promptly and in full their financial obligations as set out in the Charter of the United Nations. He had been following closely the work of the Special Commission of the Economic and Social Council on the In-depth Study of the United Nations Intergovernmental Structure and Functions in the Economic and Social Fields. He was impressed by the seriousness of purpose and commitment shown by its members as they undertook their tasks. The fundamental purpose of the United Nations was to provide a forum for Member States to meet, to exchange views and, in the words of the Charter, "to be a centre for harmonizing the actions of nations". In streamlining its overall structure it was of critical importance to preserve the capacity of the United Nations to serve as a meeting place of the world, a place where countries could share their views and seek common solutions to problems.
- 14. The Council had already taken important measures to enhance efficiency, but more needed to be done. The effort had to be extended to all intergovernmental bodies in the economic and social fields. The careful scheduling of meetings, greater selectivity in establishing agenda, biennialization, better co-ordination in the consideration of a question by various bodies, the elimination of duplicative debates and other such improvements in procedure would enhance the usefulness of deliberations and the quality of substantive conclusions. Also, co-ordination and co-operation among the various secretariats were crucial. But it was not enough to promote co-ordination at the United Nations level, and even less at the United Nations Secretariat level, unless a parallel effort was made within

the Governments of Member States to harmonize the positions taken by their representatives in the various intergovernmental forums.

There was also a need for a clearer division of labour between the Economic and Social Council and the General Assembly. Substantive deliberations in the Council should serve as a basis for identifying major policy issues that should be brought to the attention of the General Assembly. That approach would imply that the subsidiary intergovernmental bodies should serve as forums for specialized consideration of various sectoral issues. The regional commissions, in addition to their regular responsibilities, would have a critical role in advising on issues from their particular geographical perspective. The Council could thus play its role as the central forum, ensuring that all relevant contributions from regional commissions, subsidiary bodies and other entities of the United Nations system were considered. That would facilitate a coherent, interdisciplinary approach to problems and assist in defining the issues to be considered by the General Assembly. With regard to operational activities, the Council could discuss ways of consolidating the consideration of all reports of the relevant organizations so as to provide a comprehensive overview of the operational activities of the United Nations system in treating issues of common concern. It could also prove useful to consider the establishment of a standing committee of the Council to deal with operational activities.

General discussion

16. The general discussion on economic trends focused on the current world economic situation, the interaction of economic and social phenomena, the short-term to medium-term outlook and the policy initiatives required at the domestic and international levels to achieve sustained growth and development, particularly in developing countries. International trade and resource transfer questions figured prominently in the deliberations. Food and agriculture, the development of human resources and the role of women, the environment, the role of multilateral co-operation and co-ordination and the streamlining of United Nations activities in the economic and social fields — in the Council, in particular — also received special attention from a large number of delegations.

The economic outlook

- 17. There was widespread concern about the unsatisfactory state of the world economy. Although the rate of inflation had been reduced and nominal interest rates had decreased in 1986, economic growth in most countries remained modest and international trade sluggish. Two particularly disturbing features were the high unemployment levels in many developing countries and most European market economies and the still negative rate of increase in the per capita gross domestic product of the majority of developing countries. It was noted, however, that several developing countries, especially the most populous countries in Asia, had experienced a rate of economic growth well above that of industrialized countries. That was seen as an encouraging development. A number of representatives stressed the importance of drawing the appropriate lessons from the divergent performance of those developing countries.
- 18. In the opinion of many delegations, the heavy debt burden of developing countries, particularly in Africa and Latin America, was the cause of the development crisis affecting an unprecedented number of countries. Not only had

imports been compressed considerably, but since 1984 a good number of countries had been experiencing a negative resource transfer. According to the report of the Secretary-General (A/42/272-E/1987/72) on the question, the reverse transfer of resources from developing to developed countries had amounted to \$24 billion in 1985 and 1986, and there was the risk that those levels would not change much in the next few years. The negative transfer was jeopardizing adjustment efforts in many countries. More generally, heavy debt burdens were compromising investments in productive capacity, infrastructure and social expenditure by the public In a significant number of countries, social indicators - nutritional standards, for example - had deteriorated. Most developing countries had also been hurt in 1986 by enormous losses caused by changes in the terms of trade. year, prices of non-fuel primary commodities had reached on average their lowest point in real terms since the 1930s and the energy-exporting countries were confronted by a deterioration in their terms of trade that exceeded 40 per cent. As a result, according to the World Economic Survey 1987, developing countries had experienced a net loss in 1986 amounting to \$94 billion.

- 19. While at the Louvre meeting in Paris, and more recently at the Venice economic summit meeting, the major developed market economies had increased their efforts to co-operate in striving for non-inflationary sustained growth, anxiety persisted in the financial markets. The federal budget deficit of the United States was too large; although policies were being implemented to reduce the deficit, its size alone made the political task a formidable one. At the same time, the enormous trade imbalances of the three largest industrial economies were causing significant strains. Capital flows to accommodate those imbalances were not automatic, causing considerable instability in exchange rates, political tensions and even protectionist actions. For many delegations, the increased interdependence among countries made concerted macro-economic adjustment among the key actors in the world economy a particularly urgent need.
- 20. Most delegations shared the view that the short-term economic outlook was disturbing despite lower inflation and improved fiscal balances in many developed market economies. Recent projections by international institutions including the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) indicated that growth in the developed market economies would remain in the range of 2 to 3 per cent over the next few years. That amount was insufficient to revive international trade, improve the prices of primary commodities, alleviate the debt burdens of developing countries, resolve the trade imbalances of the large industrialized countries and reduce the rate of unemployment. The planned growth in the combined net material product of the economies of Eastern Europe and the Soviet Union was somewhat above 4 per cent, and in developing countries as a whole a slight acceleration was expected as oil prices improved and the recession in energy-exporting countries ended. Yet, even if the actual performance of both groups of countries came close to current projections, their performance would still be much weaker than it had been in the 1970s.
- 21. Acknowledging that fact, many representatives expressed their anxiety about the fragility of the world economic system. Not only was the pace of growth slow, but downward risks could easily lead the world economy into a recession. The situation raised serious concern about the ability of the existing international economic system to cope with the current strains. In a period of volatile capital flows, exchange rate instability, generally depressed but still fluctuating primary commodity prices, unprecedented domestic external and internal imbalances, strong protectionist pressures, high real interest rates and virtually no room for

manoeuvre in debtor developing countries, any new shock to the world economy might have far-reaching consequences. It could precipitate a global recession with wide-ranging social and political repercussions in the developing world. Joint action to achieve greater stability and a larger measure of predictability as a basis for sustained non-inflationary growth therefore remained a central issue in the international agenda.

The need to reduce instability

- 22. The fragility of the world economy was seen by many representatives as the result of the current instability in key economic parameters. Such uncertainty made it unusually difficult to forecast even short-term events and jeopardized future investment, growth and development in all countries, developed as well as developing. Several representatives referred to the critical need to create a favourable investment climate in developing countries and stressed the importance of reducing market uncertainties to attract foreign investors. Some delegations supported a proposal to hold a world monetary conference under United Nations or other auspices to help promote reliable and predictable monetary and financial relations among States.
- 23. A number of representatives referred to the report of the Secretary-General on a concept of international economic security (A/42/314-E/1987/77) and noted its conclusion that the economic, social and political costs of economic instability and unreliability were increasing. Some endorsed the Secretary-General's recommendation to establish within the United Nations an early warning system to alert Governments and the private sector to emerging economic and social trends for example, trends in population, resources and technology and thus contribute to economic stability and longer-term predictability. In that connection, a number of representatives from both developed and developing countries urged the major Powers to reduce their expenditures on arms and nuclear weaponry and promote peace and disarmament.

Trade

- 24. A large number of delegations noted with concern that the rate of growth of world trade had been declining and that protectionism, rather than being rolled back, had increased to the point of threatening a full-scale trade war ing some of the industrialized countries. Nearly all delegations welcomed the new round of trade negotiations launched at Punta del Este, Uruguay, in 1986 and promised their Governments' full and active support in its major objectives of further liberalizing world trade and strengthening the multilateral trading system and the role of GATT. While espousing respect for the "rules of the game", delegations also endorsed one of the genera' principles governing the negotiations—differential and more favourable treatment for the developing countries. In addition, several representatives of the centrally planned economies, including the largest of those economies, reaffirmed their interest in having closer contacts with GATT and participating fully in the Uruguay Round of Multilateral Trade Negotiations.
- 25. The link between the trading system and the monetary and financial system was emphasized by some representatives, who noted with concern that their Governments had to reduce imports of often essential goods to service the steep interest payments on their debts. The misalignment of exchange rates, especially among the Group of Five industrialized countries, had also added considerably to trade

tensions. A few representatives spoke of the need for all countries to restore an element of competitiveness in their production of goods and services, for both the benefit of their domestic populations and the promotion of their exports.

Resource transfers

- 26. A number of representatives noted with regret the slow growth or decline in recent years in the annual commitments of the multilateral financial institutions and the stagnation since the early 1980s in total official development assistance flows in real terms. Those trends, as described in the World Economic Survey 1987, confirmed their view that multilateral finance for development should expand significantly beyond current levels. Representatives of all groups of countries supported that view. Several from developed market economies reaffirmed the long-called-for target of allocating 0.7 per cent of their GNP to official development assistance and welcomed the reference to the target in the conclusions of the recent Venice economic summit meeting.
- The drying up of commercial bank lending to developing countries, in particular those in Latin America facing serious problems of indebtedness, and the redirection of international capital flows towards the United States, were cited by many as factors that had further worsened the impact of slow growth in official finance for development. The findings in the report of the Secretary-General on the net transfer of resources from developing to developed countries (A/42/272-E/1987/72) were noted, although some delegations questioned the legitimacy of the concept itself and noted that different definitions produced different conclusions. Several representatives contrasted the current situation to that at the end of the Second World War, when the United States had put the Marshall Plan into effect with \$13 billion for the reconstruction of Europe; they advocated a similar scheme for developing countries today. representative of a major donor country expressed the view that new resources alone were not sufficient to ensure development and that more attention should be given to the way in which resources were spent.
- 28. Delegations voiced nearly unanimous concern about the critical economic and social situation in Africa, especially sub-Saharan Africa. The need to mobilize concessionary financial assistance and debt relief for those countries was reaffirmed. The summary of the survey of economic and social conditions in Africa, 1985-1986 (E/1987/61) and the statement made by the Executive Secretary of the Economic Commission for Africa were noted. In that regard, several new initiatives were welcomed, such as the World Bank Special Facility for Sub-Saharan Africa, which provided \$1.6 billion in 1986, and the Paris Club of donor countries' decision to consider debt-relief measures for the poorest countries. The representatives of some individual donor countries mentioned their policies to extend rescheduling periods and lower interest payments on debts for those countries. Delegations expressed their appreciation of the Secretary-General's initiative in establishing the Advisory Group on Financial Flows for Africa.

Food and agriculture

29. A number of delegations pointed out that the number of hungry people in the world had been increasing every year for over a decade, while at the same time global food supplies had reached record levels. Growing hunger and malnutrition had not been caused by a scarcity of food, it was noted, but by the lack of access to food by those who needed it. Several delegations endorsed the renewed

commitment of the international community to work together to conquer hunger and malnutrition, as affirmed in the Beijing Declaration of the World Food Council, 2/adopted unanimously at its thirteenth session in June 1987. Support was also expressed for the programme of work of the International Fund for Agricultural Development, which was aimed at raising food production, reducing malnutrition and lowering poverty levels among the rural poor.

30. The often negative impact of structural adjustment measures on food security and nutritional levels in developing countries was also discussed. While food production had increased rapidly in some parts of the world, it had stagnated or even declined where it was needed most. Several delegations noted that over-supply in world markets had resulted in falling prices for commodities, causing a negative impact on the export earnings of producing countries. Some delegations linked the decline in food export prices to growing protectionism in agricultural trade, including export subsidies and import restrictions, and called for multilateral action within the new GATT round of trade negotiations to redress the serious imbalances in world agricultural trade.

Human resources and the role of women

- The importance of human resources development within the overall development process was stressed by many representatives and by the Administrator of the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) in particular. They also pointed out the essential role given the Council in promoting social progress and better standards of living. While a number of delegations noted with approval the attention given to human resources development - including education, skills training and other opportunities for self-improvement - by those parts of the United Nations system traditionally associated with social development, appreciation was also expressed for the work of the more economically oriented organisations and bodies that had recently included social concerns in their priority agenda. The statement by the Managing Director of the International Monetary Fund (IMF) that the social impact of adjustment measures must be of prime concern was welcomed. The important role of UNDP and the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), in particular in human resources development, was also endorsed. Some delegations echoed the call of the Executive Director of UNICEF for the successful completion by 1989 of a convention on the rights of the child, currently being drafted by a working group of the Commission on Human Rights.
- 32. A great many delegations voiced special concern regarding the need to include women fully in the development process. Noting that women were often a forgotten factor, delegations urged the multilateral development institutions and individual countries themselves to give high priority to the inclusion of women in all aspects of the development process.

^{2/} See Official Records of the General Assembly, Forty-second Session, Supplement No. 19 (A/42/19), part one.

Environment and development

- 33. A number of delegations referred to the recently published report of the World Commission on Environment and Development, 3/ established at the request of the Secretary-General of the United Nations to formulate proposals for long-term environmental strategies for achieving sustainable development by the year 2000. They noted with approval its conclusion that the economy and the ecology of the world must be considered simultaneously and on an equal level. To achieve a concept of sustainable development, multilateral institutions and government policy makers must tackle problems through an integrated approach, taking into account such matters as population, resources, health and environment.
- 34. Several delegations pointed out the important impact the human omttlement policies and marine affairs management could have on overall development goals. Particular attention was given by some to housing concerns in the context of the International Year of Shelter for the Homeless.
- 35. Many representatives noted with concern the new global threat to health posed by the disease AIDS and called for international co-operation, as well as national action, to fight the pandemic. They welcomed the central role of the World Health Organization (WHO) in initiating a special programme to combat AIDS. Broad support from the international community was pledged and a co-ordinated approach by the entire United Nations system was called for.

Growth and development policies

- 36. Many representatives stressed that from a global perspective the narrowing of external and internal imbalances in the major market economies was essential for non-inflationary sustained growth and required action at both the international and domestic levels. The Louvre Agreement and the recommendations of the Venice economic summit meeting included important elements designed to ensure less exchange rate instability and more coherence in macro-economic policies in general. However, on the domestic side, more decisive efforts were required. Policies aimed in the right direction - but characterized by excessive caution, according to several representatives - had been adopted by the three largest market economies. Since extremely large changes were required in current imbalances, it seemed necessary to take additional steps to ensure that the budget deficit of the United States and the trade imbalances of the three largest market economies would diminish soon. The maintenance of an open-trading system was also crucial. Respect for the rules of the game, a strengthened GATT and strong support for the new round of trade negotiations were all critical elements in reviving world economic growth. In the context of development, full observance by the industrialized countries of rollback and standstill commitments - as agreed at the Ministerial Meeting of GATT in Uruguay - was necessary to promote exposts of developing countries and alleviate the debt-service burden.
- 37. The solution to the external debt problem, according to a large number of delegations, constituted a critical ingredient in the revival of investment and growth in many developing countries. Growth-oriented adjustment required sustained
- 3/ World Commission on Environment and Development, <u>Qur Common Future</u> (Oxford and New York, Oxford University Press, 1987).

representatives stressed the importance of implementing some of the proposals or initiatives being discussed in different forums. The General Assembly, in resolution 41/202, had recently reached an important consensus that should guide the resolution of the debt problem. Many delegations comphasized the need for prompt implementation of the resolution without discriminating among debtor countries, consideration of debt relief - particularly in the case of least developed countries - and reductions in interest costs. However, in the view of countries had different aconomic st tures and domestic policies.

- 38. To increase the transfer of resources to developing countries many representatives emphasized the need for full implementation of the relevant provisions of the United Nations Programme c. Action for African Economic Recovery and Development 1986-1990 (General Assembly resolution S-13/2, annex). Most delegations noted the critical importance of a capital increase in the World Bank. It was observed that the new approaches taken by the Paris Club in debt negotiations were providing increased flexibility to countries negotiating official debts. But in the view of the Managing Director of 4F, ever with generous Paris Club reschedulings, substantially more resources would be required. He informed the Council that he was requesting the international community to triple the resources available for the IMF Structural Adjustment Facility to \$9 billion.
- 39. Several representatives observed that progress towards disarmament was linked not only to enhanced economic security but also to development financing. A reduction in the arms expenditures of developing countries should free resources for domestic investme ts, while a reduction of such expenditures in industrialized countries could lead to increased resource transfers to the developing world. substantial number of delegations stressed the need for a much larger recycling to developing areas of the large current account surpluses of major industrialized countries. The report of the Committee for Development Plauning 4/ called for wider support of the Okita proposal to utilize the Japanese surplus for world economic development. The representative of Japan observed that to promote further financial flows to developing countries apart from a substantial increase in official development assistance, his country would recycle more than \$20 billion over the next three years. According to many delegations, the depressed state of primary commodity prices made it urgent to ratify the Agreement Establishing the Common Fund for Commodities and to enhance the role of the IMF Compensatory Financing Facility.
- 40. According to a number of delegations there were immertant lessons to be derived from the group of developing economies that had grown at a comparatively fast pace during the 1980s. It was important to let market signals play a greater role in resource allocation, encourage initiative, rely more on domestic savings by promoting private savings and a careful management of the fiscal budget and public enterprises, and not to delay adjustment when macro-economic imbalances became large. The private sector, particularly if excessive controls were removed, could in most countries make a considerable contribution to economic growth. Several delegations stressed the role of the public sector, which was dominant in many

^{4/} Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1987, Supplement No. 10 (E/1987/23).

countries. That role should be enhanced, and the report of the Secretary General on the role of the public sector in promoting the economic development of developing countries (A/42/138-E/1987/50) provided useful guidelines for that purpose. Also, with regard to the role of economic instruments, various representatives cited the ongoing restructuring of the economic mechanisms of somecentrally planned economies. The restructuring involved internal as well as external aspects. Nevertheless, the main purpose was to bring about more effective participation in the international division of labour, enhanced international trade and other forms of reliable and mutually advantageous co-operation.

Seventh session of UNCTAD

41. Nearly all delegations referred to the seventh session of UNCTAD, which would begin in Geneva on 9 July 1987. They welcomed it as an opportunity for further discussion of the essential issues of development. In addressing the Council, the Secretary-General of UNCTAD warned of the danger to the world economy posed by continued slow growth, depressed commodity prices, high debt-service obligations and increasing trade conflicts. He urged Member States to reverse the maladjustments and distortions in the international economic system through concrete measures aimed at revitalizing growth and development and strengthening multilateralism. He stressed the need for an overall approach to the problems at hand so that in the final outcome the Conference would provide elements of satisfaction for all groups of countries and reinvigorate the role of the United Nations in the economic and social sphere.

Role of the Council

42. The role of the Council itself was of concern to most delegations, particularly in view of the establishment of the Special Commission of the Economic and Social Council on the In-depth Study of the United Nations Intergovernmental Structure and Functions in the Economic and Social Fields, which would present its final report to the Council at its second regular session of 1988. representatives said that the role of the Council was already well defined in the Charter of the United Nations; however, the Council had not adequately fulfilled its mandate over the years. They urged a renewed commitment by Member States to the United Nations - and the Council - in the economic and social fields. delegations expressed the view that the Council could be made more effective by strengthening its co-ordinating role in the economic and social activities of the Organization. In some cases, that might require reorganization of the intergovernmental machinery, including the subsidiary bodies of the Council. representatives saw a need to strengthen the Council without necessarily tampering with its organizational structure. It was noted that further discussion of the question would take place at the resumed second regular session of the Council, to be held later in the year.

* * *

43. Statements were made in the general discussion by the representatives of the United States of America, Norway (on behalf of the Nordic countries), Relation (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), Brazil, Peru, Senegal, the German Democratic Republic, India, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the Federal Republic of Germany, Japan, Bulgaria, China, France, Australia, Nigeria, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Pakistan, Turkey, the Syrian Arab Republic, Iraq, Somalia,

Canada, Poland, Spain, Italy, Morocco, Bangladesh, Sri Lanka, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, the Philippines, the Sudan, Venezuela, Colombia, Uruquay, Rwanda, Zaire and Egypt.

- 44. Statements were made also by the observers for Czechoslovakia, Cuba, the Republic of Korea, Afghanistan, Kenya, Ethiopia, Ghana, the United Republic of Tanzania, Mongolia, the Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic and Guatemala (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77).
- 45. The Under-Secretary-General for International Economic and Social Affairs and the Under-Secretary-General for Technical Co-operation for Development made statements.
- 46. Statements were made by the Executive Secretaries of the Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia, the Economic Commission for Europe, the Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific, the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean and the Economic Commission for Africa.
- 47. Statements were made by the Executive Director of the United Nations Children's Fund, the Administrator of the United Nations Development Programme, the Executive Director of the United Nations Fund for Population Activities and the Secretary-General of the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development.
- 48. Statements were made by the Managing Director of the International Monetary Fund, the representative of the World Bank, the Executive Director of the World Food Council, the Secretary-General of the International Telecommunication Union and the President of the International Fund for Agricultural Development.
- 49. In accordance with rule 79 of the rules of procedure of the Economic and Social Council, the observers for the following intergovernmental organizations participated in the general discussion: European Economic Community, Organization of the Islamic Conference, Council for Mutual Economic Assistance, International Center for Public Enterprises in Developing Countries.
- 50. The observers for the following non-governmental organizations in consultative status, category I, with the Council made statements: International Chamber of Commerce, World Confederation of Labour, International Confederation of Free Trade Unions, Inter-Parliamentary Union, World Federation of Trade Unions.
- 51. The observer for the Council for Namibia also made a statement.

Documentation

- 52. The Council had before it the following documents: 5/
- 5/ Pursuant to Council decision 1987/138, the report of the Secretary General on recent developments related to transnational corporations and international economic relations (E/C.10/1987/2) was made available as a background document.

- (a) Report of the Secretary-General on the role of the public sector in promoting the economic development of developing countries (A/42/138-E/1987/50);
- (b) Report of the Secretary-General on the net transfer of resources from developing to developed countries (A/42/272-E/1987/72);
- (c) Report of the Secretary-General on a concept of international economic security (A/42/314-E/1987/77);
- (d) Letter dated 12 June 1987 from the Fermanent Representative of the German Democratic Republic to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-General (A/42/354-E/1987/110);
- (e) Letter dated 23 June 1987 from the head of the delegation of the German Democratic Republic to the second regular session of 1987 of the Economic and Social Council addressed to the Secretary-General (A/42/359-E/1987/112);
- (f) Letter dated 3 July 1987 from the representatives of Australia, Belgium, Canada, the Federal Republic of Germany, Ideland, Japan, Spain, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-General (A/42/381-E/1987/117);
- (g) Report of the Committee for Development Planning on its twenty-third session (E/1987/23); $\underline{6}/$
- (h) Summary of the economic survey of Latin America and the Caribbean, 1986 (E/1987/55);
- (i) Summary of the economic and social survey of Asia and the Pacific, 1986 (E/1987/60);
- (j) Summary of the survey of economic and social conditions in Africa, 1985-1986 (E/1987/61):
- (k) World Economic Survey 1987: Current Trends and Policies in the World Economy (E/1987/62 and Corr.1); 7/
 - (1) Summary of the economic survey of Europe, 1986-1987 (E/1987/63);
- (m) Summary of the survey of economic and social developments in the region of the Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia, 1986 (E/1987/64);
- (n) Statement submitted by the World Futures Studies Federation, a non-governmental organization in consultative status, category II, with the Council (E/1987/NGO/3);
- 6/ Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1987, Supplement No. 10.
 - 7/ United Nations publication, Sales No. E.87.II.C.1 and corrigendum.

- (o) Statement submitted by the Inter-Parliamentary Union, a non-governmental organization in consultative status, category I, with the Council (E/1987/NGO/4);
- (p) Statement submitted by the International Chamber of Commerce, a non-qovernmental organization in consultative status, category 1, with the Council (E/1987/NGO/5).

Action taken by the Council

53. The Council considered proposals submitted under this item at its 32nd, 33rd, 35th and 37th meetings, on 2, 3, 8 and 9 July. An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary records (E/1987/SR.32, 33, 35 and 37).

Creating conditions that encourage capital formation for growth and development

54. At the 32nd meeting, on 2 July, the representative of the United States of America introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/L.36) entitled "Creating conditions that encourage capital formation for growth and development", which read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council,

"Stressing the critical role of both foreign and domestic capital in the growth and development efforts of developing countries,

"Recognizing that developing countries have the capability to create conditions more conducive to the promotion of capital formation, <u>interfalia</u>, by strengthening domestic capital markets, establishing positive real rates of return in domestic financial markets, reducing government restrictions, enhancing administrative efficiency in attracting foreign portfolio and direct investment, and maintaining realistic, market-oriented exchange rates,

"Concerned that the absence of such conditions will discourage the formation of capital, inducing both foreign and domestic financial resources to seek alternative placement,

"Reaffirming that developing countries have the main responsibility for adopting vigorous measures to mobilize and utilize more fully their domestic financial resources for growth and development,

"Reaffirming also that the international community will recognize and support policies on the part of developing countries that are conducive to capital formation,

"Recognizing that external financial resources, both public and private, constitute an indispensable element of support for developing countries in their development efforts and that such flows are best utilized in an environment that permits the efficient application of capital to priority needs,

"1. <u>Calls upon Member States</u> to bear in mind the importance of creating conditions that encourage capital formation when establishing and implementing national development plans and policies;

- "2. Invites the Secretary-General and appropriate organs, organizations and bodies of the United Nations system, within their existing mandates, programmes and priorities, to provide technical assistance and advice to interested Member States to create those conditions."
- 55. The observer for Guatemala, 8/ on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77, subsequently proposed amendments (E/1987/L.47 and Corr.1) to the draft resolution, by which:
 - (a) The first preambular paragraph would be replaced by the following text:

"Stressing the crucial role of capital formation in the growth and development process";

(b) The following two new preambular paragraphs would be inserted after the first preambular paragraph:

"Reaffirming the principles contained in the Declaration and the Programme of Action on a New International Economic Order, the Charter of Economic Rights and Duties of States, and General Assembly resolutions 3362 (S-VII) and 35/36,

"Bearing in mind that capital formation depends on both domestic savings and external resources";

(c) The second to sixth preambular paragraphs would be replaced by the following paragraphs:

"Recognizing that developing countries have the need for conditions more conducive to the promotion of capital formation, which depends on a supportive external economic environment, in particular on lowering persistently high real interest rates, elimination of protectionist measures by developed countries, revitalization of prices and stabilization of commodity markets and reversing the trend of net financial flows from developing to developed countries,

"Concerned that the absence of such conditions impedes the formation of capital,

"Reaffirming that developing countries have the responsibility to mobilize more fully their domestic financial resources for growth and development and that developed countries have the responsibility to create adequate conditions for a supportive external environment,

"Affirming that the international community should support efforts conducive to capital formation,

"Recognizing that the external financial resources, both public and private, constitute an indispensable element of support for developing countries in their development efforts";

8/ In accordance with rule 72 of the rules of procedure of the Economic and Social Council.

- (d) In operative paragraph 1, the words "that encourage" would be replaced by the words "which permit and encourage"; the words "particularly in the implementation of economic policies of developed countries" would be added at the end of the paragraph;
 - (e) Operative paragraph 2 would be deleted.

56. The representative of the United States of America subsequently proposed a revised draft resolution (E/1987/L.36/Rev.1), which read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council,

"Stressing the crucial role of capital formation as one of the elements in the growth and development process,

"Bearing in mind that capital formation depends on both domestic savings and external resources.

"Recognizing that developing countries have the capability to create conditions more conducive to the promotion of capital formation and that the decision on the policy framework of national capital formation falls entirely within the jurisdiction of a sovereign State,

"Recognizing also that policies which encourage capital formation, inter alia, strengthening domestic capital markets, establishing positive real rates of return in domestic financial markets, implementing effective national development plans which include transparent policies for specific economic sectors, reducing unnecessary Government restrictions, enhancing administrative efficiency in attracting foreign portfolio and direct investment and maintaining realistic, market-oriented exchange rates, may differ in countries at different stages of development,

"Concerned that the absence of such conditions will discourage the formation of capital,

"Recognizing that conditions which promote capital formation also depend upon a supportive international environment, including policies that encompass, interfalia, the dismantling of protectionism and the expansion of international trade, increased financial flows, lending programmes by the international financial institutions and commercial banks in support of growth-oriented measures, lower real interest rates and improvements in commodity markets, as well as coherent and co-ordinated policies on the part of industrialized countries, including strengthened multilateral surveillance, which address the imbalances in the world economy,

"Reaffirming that developing countries have the responsibility to mobilize and utilize more fully and effectively their domestic financial resources for growth and development,

"Affirming that the international community will support policies on the part of developing countries that are conducive to capital formation,

"Affirming also that developing countries which have low productivity and are experiencing difficulties in generating sizeable savings for capital formation should be assisted by the international community, including donor Governments, within the context of assistance programmes,

"Recognizing that external financial resources, both public and private, constitute an indispensable element of support for developing countries in their development efforts and that the effective and efficient application of such external resources to priority needs will enhance the benefits of capital formation.

"Recognizing also that it is important for developing countries to retain a certain portion of their export earnings for the purpose of capital formation.

"Convinced that the experiences of various countries on capital formation and the lessons learned could be helpful when considered on the basis of and adapted to concrete conditions in a specific country,

- "1. Calls upon Member States to bear in mind the importance of creating conditions that encourage capital formation when establishing and implementing national development plans and policies and to work in a spirit of common commitment and mutual co-operation to ensure an international economic environment which supports that goal;
- "2. Invites the Secretary-General and appropriate organs, organizations and bodies of the United Nations system, within their existing mandates, programmes and priorities, and avoiding duplication, to provide technical assistance and advice to interested Member States to create those conditions and overcome the constraints faced by developing countries regarding capital formation."
- 57. The observer for Guatemala, g/ on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77, then proposed amendments (5/1987/L.49) to the revised draft resolution, by which:
 - (a) The title would read:

"Encouraging capital formation for growth and development";

(b) A new first preambular paragraph would be added, reading as follows:

"Recalling General Assembly resolutions 3201 (S-VI) and 3202 (S-VI) of 1 May 1974, containing the Declaration and the Programme of Action on the Establishment of a New International Economic Order, 3281 (XXIX) of 12 December 1974, containing the Charter of Economic Rights and Duties of States, 3362 (S-VII) of 16 September 1975 on development and international economic co-operation and 35/56 of 5 December 1980, containing the International Development Strategy for the Third United Nations Development Decade";

(c) The third preambular paragraph would be replaced by the following text:

"Recognising that the policy framework of national capital formation falls entirely within the jurisdiction of a sovereign State and that the process should take place in accordance with national priorities, policies and objectives";

- (d) The fourth preambular paragraph would be deleted;
- (e) The fifth to eighth preambular paragraphs would be replaced by the following paragraphs:

"Concerned that the absence of such factors will impede the formation of capital,

"Recognizing also that the promotion of capital formation depends heavily upon a supportive international economic environment, including policies that encompass, interialia, the dismantling of protectionism by developed countries and the expansion of international trade, increased financial flows to developing countries, increased lending by the international financial institutions and commercial banks in support of development programmes, debt relief, lower real interest in the international credit market, revitalization of prices and stabilization of commodity markets, as well as coherent and multilaterally co-ordinated policies on the part of industrialized countries, including strengthened multilateral surveillance, which address the imbalances in the world economy,

"Reaffirming that developing countries have the responsibility for mobilizing their domestic financial resources for growth and development and that developed countries have the responsibility for creating adequate conditions for a supportive external environment,

"Affirming that the international community should support the efforts of both developed and developing countries that are conducive to capital formation";

- (f) The ninth preambular prragraph would be deleted;
- (q) The tenth preambular paragraph would be replaced by the following text:

"Recognizing that external financial resources, both public and private, constitute an important element of support for developing countries in their development efforts and therefore emphasizing the need to halt and reverse the transfer of financial flows from developing to developed countries";

- (h) The eleventh and twelfth preambular paragraphs would be deleted;
- (i) Operative paragraph 1 would be replaced by the following text:
- "1. Calls upon Member States to bear in mind the importance of encouraging capital formation and to work to ensure an international economic environment which supports that goal";
- (j) Operative paragraph 2 would be deleted.

- 58. At the 37th meeting, on 9 July, the Vice-President of the Council, Mr. Paul Laberge (Canada), made a statement in which he informed the Council of the results of the informal consultations held on the revised draft resolution (E/1987/L.36/Rev.1) and the amendments thereto (E/1987/L.49).
- 59. Following a statement by the observer for Guatemala, on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77, the representative of the United States of America stated that he would not press for action on the revised draft resolution.

Report of the Secretary-General on a concept of international economic security

60. At the 32nd meeting, on 2 July, the representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/L.37) entitled "Report of the Secretary-General on a concept of international economic security", which read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council

- "1. Takes note with interest of the report of the Secretary-General on a concept of international economic security (A/42/314-E/1987/77);
- "2. Welcomes the constructive approach to the subject taken in the report;
- "3. Recommends the General Assembly, at its forty-second session, to continue the in-depth consideration of the report and to pay special attention to the provisions that promote a dialogue on the problems of international economic co-operation and development."
- 61. At its 35th meeting, on 8 July, the Council had before it a draft decision (E/1987/L.46), submitted by the Vire-President of the Council, Mr. Abdel Halim Badawi (Egypt), on the basis of informal consultations held on draft resolution E/1987/L.37.
- 62. At the same meeting, the Council adopted the draft decision. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/162.
- 63. In the light of the adoption of the draft decision, draft resolution E/1987/L.37 was withdrawn by the sponsor.
- 64. After the draft decision was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), Japan, Norway, China, Australia and Egypt.

Enhancing competition in economic relations

65. At the 32nd meeting, on 2 July, the representative of the United States of America introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/L.38) entit "Enhancing competition in economic relations", which read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council,

"Aware that competition produces important positive effects on international economic development, including acceleration of scientific and technological progress, growth in productivity, improved quality of output, and savings in material resource

"Convinced that competition is a powerful inducement to entrepreneurs to produce new goods, improve the quality of their goods and provide consumers with a wider range of goods at lower prices,

"Concerned that monopolies and other forms of economic organization which thwart competition can lead to inefficient allocation of resources and thereby inhibit the attainment of the goals of sustained global economic development and improvement of the living conditions of all,

"Confident that free and fair competition is essential to encourage structural adjustment within and among countries,

"Calls upon the Secretary-General to ensure, within existing mandates, priorities and programmes, that United Nations developmental and technical assistance activities support and encourage competition in international economic relations and refrain from supporting activities which would reduce competition or otherwise impose restrictions on the free interaction of all enterprises in international economic relations."

- 66. At the 37th meeting, on 9 July, the Vice President of the Council, Mr. Laberge (Canada), made a statement.
- 67. At the same meeting, the representative of the United States of America withdrew the draft resolution.
- 68. The observer for Guatemala then made a statement on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77.

Role of the public sector in promoting the economic development of developing countries

69. At the 33rd meeting, on 3 July, the observer for Mongolia, on behalf of the German Democratic Republic, Mongolia 8/ and the Syrian Arab Republic, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/L.40) entitled "Role of the public sector in promoting the economic development of developing countries", which read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council,

"Recalling its resolution 1983/61 of 28 July 1983,

"Recalling also General Assembly resolution 34/137 of 14 December 1979,

"Bearing in mind that every State has the sovereign and inalienable right to choose its economic and social system in accordance with the will of its people, without outside interference,

"Recalling also that in paragraph 31 of the International Development. Strategy for the Third United Nations Development Decade (General Assembly resolution 35/56, annex) it was stated that due account should be taken of the jositive role of the public sector in mobilizing internal resources, tormulating and implementing overall national development plans and establishing national priorities,

"Noting that the public sector plays a dominant role in the economic development of developing countries,

"Builting in mind the importance of systematic anlysis, discussion and dissemination of the experience acquired by developing countries concerning the role of the public sector in economic and social development,

"Recognizing the usefulness of the activities of the United Nations system for facilitating the exchange of experience and information on the role of the public sector in economic and social development of developing countries and the need for continuing those activities,

- "1. <u>Takes note with satisfaction</u> of the report of the Secretary General on the role of the public sector in promoting the economic development of developing countries (A/42/138-E/1987/50);
- "2. Invites the Secretary-General to continue to study the role of the public sector in promoting the economic development of developing countries and to submit, through the Economic and Social Council, a further comprehensive report to the General Assembly at its forty-sixth session, taking into account the efforts made by developing countries to improve the efficiency and effectiveness of the public sector, and, interfalia, paying special attention to the provisions of paragraph 5 of General Assembly resolution 34/137;
- "3. <u>Invites</u> the regional commissions and other appropriate organizations of the United Nations system to assist the Secretary-General in studying the role of the public sector in promoting the economic development of developing countries, in accordance with Council resolution 1978/60 of 3 August 1978;
- "4. Invites the appropriate organs, organizations and programmes of the United Nations system to provide, within their spheres of competence, opportunities for the exchange of experience and information on the role of the public sector in economic and social development of developing countries at international seminars, paying special attention to the improvement of its efficiency and effectiveness and the linkage and interface between the public and other sectors."
- 70. At the 37th meeting, on 9 July, the Council had before it a revised text of the draft resolution (E/1987/L.40/Rev.1), which read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council.

"Recalling its resolution 1983/61 of 28 July 1983,

"Recalling also General Assembly resolution 34/137 of 14 December 1979,

"Recalling further General Assembly resolution 41/182 of 8 December 1986,

"Bearing in mind that every State has the sovereign and inalienable right to choose its economic and social system in accordance with the will of its people, without outside interference,

"Recalling also that in paragraph 31 of the International Development Strategy for the Third United Nations Development Decade (General Assembly resolution 35/56, annex) it was stated that due account should be taken of the positive role of the public sector in mobilizing internal resources, formulating and implementing overall national development plans and establishing national priorities,

"Noting that the public sector plays an important role in the economic development of many developing countries,

"Noting with satisfaction that the developing countries continuously assess the role of the public sector in economic development with a view to further improving the efficiency and effectiveness of their efforts to achieve their national development objectives and priorities and to increase the standard of living of their population,

"Concerned about the practical restraints that the public sector in its role of promoting economic and social development has confronted in developing countries, owing to the persistent negative economic situation of those countries and the financial burden on their own Governments,

"Bearing in mind the importance of analysis, discussion and dissemination of the experience acquired by developing countries concerning the role of the public sector in economic and social development,

"Recognizing the usefulcess of the activities of the United Nations system for facilitating the exchange of experience and information on the role of the public sector in the economic and social development of developing countries and the need to continue those activities,

- "1. Takes note with satisfaction of the report of the Secretary General on the role of the public sector in promoting the economic development of developing countries (A 42/138-E/1987/50);
- "2. Invites the Secretary-General to continue to study the role of the public sector in promoting the economic development of developing countries and to submit, through the Economic and Social Council, an updated report to the General Assembly at its forty sixth session, taking into account the efforts made and the experience gained by the developing countries in improving the efficiency of the public sector, and, interfalia, paying special attention to the provisions of paragraph 5 of General Assembly resolution 34/137;
- "3. Invites the regional commissions and other appropriate organizations of the Mations system to assist the Secretary General in studying the role of the public motor in promoting the economic development of developing countries, in accordance with Council resolution 1978/60 of 3 August 1978;

- "4. Invites the appropriate organs, organizations and programmes of the inited Nations system to provide, within their spheres of competence, opportunities for the exchange of experience and information on the role of the public sector in the economic and social development of developing countries at international seminars, paying special attention to the improvement of the efficiency and effectiveness of the public sector in promoting economic and social development in the framework of the sovereign right of developing countries to establish an appropriate role for the public sector and other sectors in accordance with their development programmes and ans in order to stimulate initiative and dynamism in their economies."
- 71. At the same meeting, the Vice-President of the Council, Mr. Laberge (Canada), made a statement in which he informed the Council of the results of the informal consultations held on the revised draft resolution.
- 72. The representative of the German Democratic Republic, on behalf of the sponsors, then orally revised the revised draft resolution, as follows:
- (a) In the seventh preambular paragraph, the words "further improving the efficiency and effectiveness of their efforts to" were deleted;
- (b) After the seventh preambular paragraph, a new preambular paragraph was inserted, reading as follows:

"Bearing in mind the need to improve the efficiency and effectiveness of the public sector in light of the various difficulties which have been encountered by developing countries";

- (c) In the eighth preambular paragraph, the words "negative economic situation" were replaced by the words "economic difficulties";
- (d) In the tenth preambular paragraph, the words "and its relation to other sectors" were inserted after the words "development of developing count.ies";
- (e) In operative paragraph 2, the word "different" was inserted before the words "efforts made and the experience gained by";
 - (f) Operative paragraph 4 was replaced by the following text:
 - "4. Invites the appropriate organs, organizations and programmes of the United Nations system to provide, within their spheres of competence, opportunities for the exchange of experience and information on the role of the public sector in the economic and social development of developing countries; that exchange should take place within the framework of the sovereign right of all countries to establish an appropriate role for the public sector and other sectors in accordance with their development programmes and plans in order to stimulate initiative and dynamism in their economies."
- 73. At the same meeting, the Council adopted the revised draft resolution (E/1987/L.40/Rev.1), as orally revised. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/92.

74. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Brazil made a statement.

Net transfer of resources from developing to developed countries

- 75. At the 33rd meeting, on 3 July, the observer for Guatemala, g/ on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/L.41) entitled "Net transfer of resources from developing to developed countries".
- 76. At the 37th meeting, on 9 July, the observer for Guatemala, on behalf of the sponsors, orally revised the draft resolution by inserting a new preambular paragraph between the second and third preambular paragraphs, reading as follows:

"Recalling further General Assembly resolution 41/202 of 8 December 1986".

77. At the same meeting, the Council adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised, by a roll-call vote of 31 to 11, with 3 abstentions. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/93. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Bangladesh, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Egypt, Gabon, German Democratic Republic, Guinea, India, Iraq, Jamaica, Morocco, Oman, Pakistan, Panama, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Somalia, Sri Lanka, Syrian Arab Republic, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruguay, Venezuela, Zimbabwe.

Against: Australia, Belgium, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Italy, Japan, Spain, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.

Abstaining: Iceland, Norway, Turkey.

78. After the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of the United States of America, Norway and Canada, and the observer for Guatemala (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77).

Global effects of the indebtedness and persistent fiscal and external imbalances of developed countries on the international economic environment and in particular on the development process in developing countries

79. At the 331d meeting, on 3 July, the observer for Guatemala, 8/ on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77, introduced a draft decision (E/1987/L.42) entitled "Global effects of the indebtedness and persistent fiscal and external imbalances of developed countries on the international economic environment and in particular on the development process in developing countries", which read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council requests the Secretary-General to provide the General Assembly at its forty-third session, through the Economic and Social Council, with a comprehensive study on the global effects of the heavy indebtedness and persistent fiscal and external imbalances of major developed countries on the international economic environment and in particular on the development process in developing countries."

80. At the 37th meeting, on 9 July, the observer for Guatemala, on behalf of the sponsors, orally proposed a new text, reading as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council, with a view to complementing other reports produced within the United Nations system, requests the Secretary-General to prepare a comprehensive analysis from a long-term perspective of the global effects of the heavy indebtedness and the persistent fiscal and external imbalances of major developed countries on the international economic environment and in particular on the development process of developing countries, as an annex to the World Economic Survey 1988."

- 81. At the same meeting, the representative of Denmark, on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community, orally proposed the following amendments to draft decision E/1987/L.42:
- (a) The replacement of the words "provide the General Assembly at its forty-third session, through the Economic and Social Council, with a comprehensive study on the global effects of the heavy indebtedness" by the words "include in the World Economic Survey 1988 a more comprehensive analysis of the global effects of the indebtedness";
 - (b) The deletion of the word "major" before the words "developed countries".
- 82. The observer for Guatemala, on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77, then proposed modifying the amendments proposed by the representative of Denmark by replacing the words "a more comprehensive analysis" by the words "a comprehensive and specific analysis".
- 83. Following statements by the representatives of the United States of America, Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), Jamaica, Morocco, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, and the observer for Guatemala (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77), the Council decided, at the request of the representative of Venezuela and in accordance with rule 49 of the rules of procedure of the Economic and Social Council, to suspend the meeting.
- 84. When the meeting resumed, the observer for Guatemala, on behalf of the sponsors of draft decision E/1987/L.42, accepted the amendments orally proposed by the representative of Denmark, with the deletion of the word "more" before the words "comprehensive analysis".
- 85. At the same meeting, the Council adopted the draft decision, as revised. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/187.

86. After the draft decision was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of the United States of America, Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), Canada and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, and the observers for Guatemala (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77) and Mexico. The representative of the Office of the Director-General for Development and International Economic Co-operation made a statement in reply to a question raised during the discussion.

Inclusion of Burma in the list of the least developed countries

- 87. At its 35th meeting, on 8 July, the Council considered the recommendation of the Committee for Development Planning 9/ regarding the inclusion of Burma in the list of the least developed countries.
- 88. At the same meeting, on the proposal of the President, the Council decided to endorse the conclusion and remember endation of the Committee for Development Planning and to recommend that the General Assembly at its forty-second session approve the inclusion of Burma in the list of the least developed countries (see Council decision 1987/163).
- 89. After the draft decision was adopted, the observer for Burma made a statement.
- general discussion of international economic and social policy, including regional and sectoral developments

Documents cons dered by the Economic and Social Council in connection with its

90. At its 37th meeting, on 9 July, on the proposal of the President, the Council took note of documents before it in connection with its general discussion of international economic and social policy, including regional and sectoral developments (see Council decision 1987/188).

^{9/} Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1987, Supplement No. 10 (E/1987/23), para. 64.

Chapter III

QUESTIONS CONSIDERED WITHOUT REFERENCE TO A SESSIONAL COMMITTEE

- A. IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PROGRAMME OF ACTION FOR THE SECOND DECADE TO COMBAT RACISM AND RACIAL DISCRIMINATION
- 1. The Council considered the question of the implementation of the Programme of Action for the Second Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 2). It had before it the following documents:
- (a) Report of the Secretary-General prepared in accordance with paragraph 20 of General Assembly resolution 41/94 and paragraph 10 of General Assembly resolution 39/16 (E/1987/29 and Add.1 and 2);
- (b) Report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of the Programme of Action for the Second Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination (E/1987/31 and Add.1);
- (c) Note by the Secretary-General on a training course for legislative draftsmen to be organized in New York in 1987 (E/1987/66).
- 2. The Council considered the item at its 5th to 10th and 14th meetings, from 4 to 8 and on 11 and 26 May 1987. An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary records (E/1987/SR.5-10 and 14).
- 3. At its 5th to 9th meetings, the Council held a general discussion on the item. At its 5th meeting, on 4 May, the Council heard an introductory statement by the Special Representative of the Secretary-General to Co-ordinate Activities concerning the Second Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination.
- 4. Also at the 5th meeting, a statement was made by the representative of Belgium, on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community.
- 5. At the 6th meeting, on 5 May, statements were made by the representatives of Australia, Turkey, Romania, Japan, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Poland and Sri Lanka.
- 6. At the 7th meeting, on 6 May, statements were made by the representatives of Venezuela, the German Democratic Republic, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, China, Jamaica, the Philippines and Brazil, and the observer for Argentina.
- 7. At the 8th meeting, on 7 May, statements were made by the representatives of Senegal, Iraq, India, Norway (on behalf of the Nordic countries), Egypt, Gabon, Morocco, the Syrian Arab Republic. Bulgaria and Rwanda, and the observers for Zambia, the Ukrainian Scylet Socialist Republic, Czechoslovakia and Yugoslavia.

8. At the 9th meeting, on 8 May, statements were made by the representatives of Uruguay, Bolivia, the Sudan, Zaire, Somalia and Pakistan, and the observers for Algeria and the Gambia.

Action taken by the Council

Implementation of the Programme of Action for the Second Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination

- 9. At the 10th meeting, on 11 May, the representative of Guinea, on behalf of the African States, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/L.23) entitled "Implementation of the Programme of Action for the Second Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination".
- 10. At its 14th meeting, on 26 May, the Council was informed by the President, on behalf of the sponsors, that, in operative paragraph 4 of the draft resolution, the words "in complying with the above request" after the words "the Centre for Human Rights" had been deleted.
- 11. At the same meeting, the Council adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/2.
- 12. After the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of the Federal Republic of Germany, the United States of America, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics and Gabon.
 - B. IN-DEPTH STUDY OF THE UNITED NATIONS INTERGOVERNMENTAL STRUCTURE
 AND FUNCTIONS IN THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL FIELDS

Consideration at the first regular session of 1987

- 13. The Council considered the question of the in-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 3).
- 14. The Council considered the item at its 12th, 13th and 19th meetings, on 19, 20 and 29 May 1987. An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary records (E/1987/SR.12, 13 and 19).
- 15. At its 12th and 13th meetings, the Council held a general discussion on the item. At its 12th meeting, on 19 May, the Council heard an oral progress report by the Chairman of the Special Commission of the Economic and Social Council on the In-depth Study of the United Nations Intergovernmental Structure and Functions in the Economic and Social Fields, established by the Council at its organizational session (see Council decision 1987/112).
- 16. Also at the 12th meeting, statements were made by the representatives of the United States of America, Denmark (on behalf of the Nordic countries), Jamaica,

Belgium (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), China and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics (on behalf also of Bulgaria, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Czechoslovakia, the German Democratic Republic, Mongolia, Poland and the Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic) and Nigeria.

17. At the 13th meeting, on 20 May, statements were made by the representatives of Canada, Bangladesh, Uruguay and Japan, and the observers for Guatemala (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77) and Mexico.

Action taken by the Council

In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields

- 18. At its 19th meeting, on 29 May, the Council had before it a draft resolution (E/1987/L.30) entitle "In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields", submitted by the President of the Council on the basis of informal consultations.
- 19. At the same meeting, the Chairman of the Special Commission made a statement. The representative of the Budget Division made a statement on the programme budget implications of the draft resolution.
- 20. At the same meeting, the Council adopted the draft resolution. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/64.
- 21. Before the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representative of Canada, and the observer for Guatemala (ou behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77).
- 22. After the draft resolution was adopted, the President made the following statement:

"It is understood that it is desirable that the sessions of the Special Commission not coincide with those of other intergovernmental hodies in the social and economic fields. It is understood also that the Economic and Social Council, at its organizational session for 1988, will be in a position to review the work programme of the Special Commission as well as the number of meetings required to complete its work."

23. Statements were made by the representatives of Jamaica, Norway, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the Federal Republic of Germany, Egypt and Belgium (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community). The Assistant Secretary-General for Development and International Economic Co-operation also made a statement.

Consideration at the resumed second regular session of 1987

- 24. The Council continued its consideration of the question at its resumed second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 4).
- 25. The Council considered the item at its 38th meeting, in 1 October 1987. An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary record (E/1987/SR.38).
- 26. The Council heard an oral progress report by the Chairman of the Special Commission of the Economic and Social Council on the In-depth Study of the United Nations Intergovernmental Structure and Functions in the Economic and Social Fields.
- 27. Statements were made by the representatives of Canada, Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics (on behalf of the socialist States that are members of the Economic and Social Council), the United States of America, Somalia and Brazil, and the observer for Finland (on behalf of the Nordic countries).

Action taken by the Council

In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields

28. On the proposal of the President, the Council took note with appreciation of the oral report, made on 1 October 1987 by the Chairman of the Special Commission of the Economic and Social Council on the In-depth Study of the United Nations Intergovernmental Structure and Functions in the Economic and Social Fields, on the progress of work of the Commission, its programma of work and calendar of meetings for 1988 (see Council decision 1987/190).

C. CONVENTION ON THE FI-IMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF DISCRIMINATION AGAINST WOMEN

- 29. The Council considered the question of the Convencion on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 4). It had before it the report of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women on its sixth session (E/1987/L.20). 1/
- 30. The Council considered the item at its 9th to 12th and 14th meetings, on 8, 11, 18, 19 and 26 May 1987. An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary records (E/1987/SR.9 12 and 14).

1/ Subsequently issued as Official Records of the General Assembly, Forty second Session, Supplement No. 38 (A/42/38).

- 31. At its 9th to 12th meetings, the Council held a general discussion on the item. At the 9th meeting, on 8 May, the Director of the Advancement of Women Branch of the Centre for Social Development and Humanitarian Affairs made an introductory statement.
- 32. Also at the 9th meeting statements were made by the representatives of the German Democratic Republic and Australia.
- 33. At the 10th meeting, on 11 May, statements were made by the representatives of Japan, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Bulgaria, France, the Philippines, Canada and Bangladesh.
- 34. At the 11th meeting, on 18 May, statements were made by the representatives of Senegal, Pakistan, Venezuela, Iraq, Zaire, Somalia, Morocco, the Islamic Republic of Iran, Oman, the Sudan and Bangladesh, and the observers for Yugoslavia, Mexico and Kuwait.
- 35. At the 12th meeting, on 19 May, a statement wa made by the observer for Saudi stable.

Action taken by the Council

Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women

- 36. At the 11th meeting, on 18 May, the representative of Iceland, on behalf of Australia, China, Colombia, Costa Rica, 2/ Denmark, Finland, 2/ the German Democratic Republic, Greece, 2/ Iceland, Norway, Panama, Portugal, 2/ Rwanda, Spain and Swed. n, 2/ introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/L.27) entitled Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women". Subsequently, Bulgaria joined in sponsoring the draft resolution.
- 37. At its 14th meeting, on 26 May, the Council adopted the draft resolution. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/?.
- 38. Before the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Bulgaria, Pakistan, Oman and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, and the observer for Greece; after it was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of the Islamic Republic of Iran and Canada.
- 39. Statements in connection with decision 1 adopted by the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women at its sixth session (see $\lambda/42/38$, para. 580) were made by the representatives of Bulgaria, Australia, Egypt and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics.

27 In accordance with rule 72 of the rules of procedure of the Economic and Social Council.

D. INTERNATION COVENANT ON CIVIL AND POLITICAL RIGHTS

- 40. The Council considered the question of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 5) concurrently with the question of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (agenda item 6).
- 41. The Council considered time items at its 5th to 10th and 14th meetings, from 4 to 8 and on 11 and 26 May 1987. An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary records (E/1987/SR.5-10 and 14).
- 42. At its 5th to 9th meetings, the Council held a general discussion on the items. At the 5th meeting, on 4 May, the Deputy Director of the Centre for Human Rights made an introductory statement.
- 43. At the 6th meeting, on 5 May, statements were made by the representatives of Japan, Poland and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics.
- 44. At the 7th meeting, on 6 May, statements were made by the representatives of Australia, the Byolorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Senegal, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Bulgaria, Canada and Venezuela, and the observer for Finland (on behalf of the Nordic countries).
- 45. At the 8th meeting, on 7 May, statements were made by the representative of Moracco and the observer for Czechoslovakia.
- 46. At the 9th meeting, on 8 May, statements were made by the representative of France and the observer for Costa Rica.

Action taken by the Council

International Covenants on Human Rights

47. At the 10th meeting, on 11 May, the representative of the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, on behalf of Bulgaria, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic and the German Democratic Republic, introduced, under items 5 and 6, a draft resolution (E/1987/L.24) entitled "International Covenants on Human Rights", which read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council,

"Mindful that the International Covenants on Human Rights constitute the first all-embracing and legally binding international treaties in the field of human rights and, together with the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, form the heart of the International Bill of Human Rights,

"Recalling its resolutions 1986/3 and 1986/5 of 21 May 1986, General Assembly resolution 41/119 of 4 December 1986, and Human Rights Commission resolution 1987/26 of 10 March 1987,

"(<u>alling attention</u> to the fact that 1986 marked the twentieth anniversary of the adoption of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights,

"Having considered the report of the Secretary-General on the status of the International Covenants (A/41/509),

"Noting that not all the States Members of the United Nations have acceded to the International Covenants,

"<u>Bearing in mind</u> the important reponsibilities of the Economic and Social Council in relation to the co-ordination of activities to promote the International Covenants on Human Rights,

- "1. Reaffirms the importance of the International Covenants on Human Rights as major parts of international efforts to promote universal respect for and observance of human rights and fundamental freedoms;
- "2. Appeals strongly to all States that have not yet become parties to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights to do so, so that those instruments acquire genuine universality;
- "3. Appeals also to all States to pursue policies directed towards the implementation, promotion and protection of economic, social, cultural, civil and political rights;
- "4. Emphasizes the importance of the strictest compliance by States parties to the Covenants with their obligations under those treaties;
- "5. <u>Recognizes</u> the important role of the Human Rights Committee in the implementation of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and expresses its satisfaction with the serious and constructive manner in which the Committee is continuing to undertake its functions;
- "6. Welcomes the continuing efforts of the Human Rights Committee to strive for uniform standards in the implementation of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and appeals to other bodies dealing with similar questions of human rights to respect those uniform standards, as expressed in the general comments of the Human Rights Committee;
- "7. Welcomes the work of the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, which is entrusted with the important task of examining the implementation of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights;
- "8. <u>Encourages</u> the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights to strive towards the application of universally recognized criteria in the implementation of the Covenant;

- "9. Requests the Secretary-General to consider ways and means, within existing resources, of assisting States parties to the Covenants in the preparation of their reports, including the awarding of fellowships to government officials engaged in the preparation of such reports, the arrangement of regional and subregional training courses and the exploration of other possibilities available under the programme of advisory services in the field of human rights;
- "10. Again urges the Secretary-General, taking into account the suggestions of the Human Rights Committee, to take determined steps within existing resources to give more publicity to the work of the Human Rights Committee and, similarly, to the work of the Economic and Social Council and the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and to improve administrative and related arrangements so as to enable them to carry out their respective functions effectively under the International Covenants or Human Rights;
- "11. Encourages once again all Governments to publish the texts of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights in as many languages as possible and to distribute them and make them known as widely as possible;
- "12. Requests the Secretary-General to ensure that the Human Rights Committee and the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, which have important and specific tasks entrusted to them, are provided with the necessary sessions and summary records;
- "13. <u>Decides</u> to include the question of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights in the provisional agenda for its first regular session of 1988."
- 48. At its 14th meeting, on 25 May, the Council had bofore it a revised draft resolution (E/1987/L.24/Rev.1) sponsored by Bulgaria, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Czechoslovakia, 2/ Denmark, the German Democratic Republic, Hungary, 2/ Norway and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.
- 49. At the same meeting, the Council adopted the revised draft resolution. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/4.
- 50. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of the United States of America made a statement.

E. INTERNATIONAL COVENANT ON ECONOMIC, SOCIAL AND CULTURAL RIGHTS

51. The Council considered the question of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 6) concurrently with the question of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (agenda item 5) (see also sect. D above). The Council had before it the following documents:

- (a) Report of the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights on its first session (E/1987/28); 3/
- (b) Note by the Secretary-General transmitting the ninth report of the International Labour Organisation submitted in accordance with Council resolution 1988 (LX) (E/1987/59);
- (c) Note by the Secretariat on the proclamation of the international literacy year (E/1987/L.19).

Action taken by the Council

International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights

- 52. At the 10th meeting, on 11 May, the representative of Australia, on behalf of Australia, Canada, Costa Rica, 2/ the Federal Republic of Germany, Guinea, Jamaica, Norway, Senegal and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/L.25) entitled "International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights".
- 53. At the 14th meeting, on 26 May, the representative of Australia, on behalf of the sponsors, now joined by Ecuador, 2/ France, Italy, Mexico, 2/ the Netherlands, 2/ and Sierra Leone, orally revised the draft resolution by replacing operative paragraph 6, which read:
 - "6. <u>Authorizes</u> the Committee to permit non-governmental organizations in consultative status with the Economic and Social Council to submit written statements to the Committee in conformity with the relevant rules",

by the following text:

- "6. <u>Invites</u> non-governmental organizations in consultative status with the Council to submit to it written statements that might contribute to full and universal recognition and realization of the rights contained in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and requests the Secretary-General to make those statements available to the Committee in a timely manner".
- 54. At the same meeting, the Council adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/5.

Proclamation of the international literacy year

55. At its 14th meeting, on 26 May, on the proposal of the President, the Council, having considered the note by the Secretariat (E/1987/L.19) decided to consider the

^{3/} Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1987, Supplement No. 17.

question of the proclamation of the international literacy year at its second regular session of 1987 under item 15 of the provisional agenda (International co-operation and co-ordination within the United Nations system) (see Council decision 1987/116).

F. NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS

- 56. The Council considered the question of non-governmental organisations at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 7). It had before it the report of the Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations (E/1987/32).
- 57. The Council considered the item at its 12th meeting, on 19 May 1987. An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary record (E/1987/SR.12).
- 58. Statements were made by the representatives of Rwanda, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics and France, and the observers for Cuba and Sweden.

Action taken by the Council

Recommendations contained in the report of the Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations

- 59. Section I of the report of the Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations (E/1987/32) contained two draft decisions recommended for adoption by the Council.
- Applications for consultative status and requests for reclassification received from non-governmental organizations
- 60. At its 12th meeting, on 19 May, on the proposal of the President, the Council agreed to amend draft decision I, entitled "Applications for consultative status and requests for reclassification received from non-governmental organizations", by inserting the words "having considered the report of the Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations" after the words "The Economic a. 3 Social Council".
- 61. The Council then adopted the draft decision, as orally amended. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/113.
- Provisional agenda and documentation for the session of the Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations to be held in 1989
- 62. At its 12th meeting, on 19 May, the Council adopted draft decision II, entitled "Provisional agenda and documentation for the session of the Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations to be held in 1989". For the final text, see Council decision 1987/114.

Declaration on local self-government

63. In accordance with the decision taken at its 5th meeting, on 4 May (see E/1987/SR.5), the Council took up the question of a declaration on local

self-government under agenda item 10 (Public administration and finance), as recommended by the Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations (E/1987/32, para. 2). For the action taken by the Council, see chapter IV Selow, section A.

G. UNITED NATIONS UNIVERSITY

- 64. The Council considered the question of the United Nations University at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 8). It had before it the report of the Council of the United Nations University on the work of the University in 1986 (E/1987/26).
- 65. The Council considered the item at its 10th and 12th meetings, on 11 and 19 May 1987. An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary records (E/1987/SR.10 and 12).
- 66. At its 10th meeting, the Council heard an introductory statement by the Rector of the United Nations University. Statements were made by the representatives of Japan, Poland, China and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, and the observer for Finland (on behalf of the Nordic countries).

Action taken by the Council

Report of the Council of the United Nations University

67. At its 12th meeting, on 19 May, on the proposal of the Prosident, the Council took note of the report of the Council of the United Nations University on the work of the University in 1986 (E/1987/26) (see Council decision 1987/115).

E. TRANSPORT OF DANGEROUS GOODS

- 68. The Council considered the question of the transport of dangerous goods at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 9). It had before it the report of the Secretary-General on the work of the Committee of Experts on the Transport of Dangerous Goods (E/1987/37).
- 69. The Council considered the item at its 13th, 14th and 17th meetings, on 20, 26 and 28 May 1987. An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary records (E/1987/SR.13, 14 and 17).
- 70. At the 13th meeting, on 20 May, the Senior Adviser to the Executive Secretary of the Economic Commission for Europe made an oral report on the implementation of Council resolution 1986/66. Statements were made by the representatives of the United States of America, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, the Federal Republic of Germany and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics.

Action taken by the Council

work of the Committee of Experts on the Transport of Dangerous Goods

- 71. At the 14th meeting, on 26 May, the representative of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, on behalf of Belgium, France, the Federal Republic of Germany, Italy, the Netherlands, 2/ Spain, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the United Kingdom and the United States of America, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/L.29) entitled "Work of the Committee of Experts on the Transport of Dangerous Goods". Subsequently, the German Democratic Republic joined in sponsoring the draft resolution.
- 72. At its 17th meeting, on 28 May, the Council adopted the draft resolution. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/54.
- 73. At the same meeting, on the proposal of the President, the Council took note of the oral report on the implementation of Council resolution 1986/66 made by the Senior Adviser to the Executive Secretary of the Economic Commission for Europe (see Council decision 1987/134).

I. REPORT OF THE UNITED NATIONS HIGH COMMISSIONER FOR REFUGEES

- 74. The Council considered the question of the report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees at its second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 5). In accordance with the decision taken at its first regular session (see chap. VIII below, para. 28), the Council considered under this item the question of the enlargement of the Executive Committee of the Programme of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees.
- 75. The Council considered the item at its 20th, 36th and 37th meetings, on 23 June and on 8 and 9 July 1987. An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary records (E/1987/SR.20, 36 and 37).

Action taken by the Council

76. At its 20th meeting, the Council decided to transmit the report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (E/1987/56) 4/ to the General Assembly at its forty-second session (see Council decision 1987/160).

Enlargement of the Executive Committee of the Programme of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees

77. At its 20th meeting, on 23 June, the Council, on the recommendation of the Bureau, decided to entrust to the Vice-President of the Council, Mr. Badawi (Egypt), the task of conducting informal consultations on the enlargement of the Executive Committee of the Programme of the High Commissioner.

^{4/} Subsequently issued as Official Records of the General Assembly, Forty-second Session, Supplement No. 12 (A/42/12).

- 78. At the 36th meeting, on 8 July, the Vice-President informed the Council that no agreement had been reached on the guestion.
- 79. At the same meeting, the representative of the Sudan, on behalf of Somalia and the Sudan, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/L.48) entitled "Enlargement of the Executive Committee of the Programme of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees". Subsequently, Pakistan and the Syrian Arab Republic joined in sponsoring the draft resolution.
- 80. Statements were made by the representatives of Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), Colombia, Pakistan, the Syrian Arab Republic, Japan, Australia and the United States of America, and the observer for Ethiopia.
- 81. At the 37th meeting, on 9 July, the representative of Somalia orally revised the draft resolution by adding the words "and that the High Commissioner be invited to consult with regional groups with a view to adopting ways and means of enlarging the role of observers in the Executive Committee" at the end of the operative paragraph.
- 82. At the same meeting, the representative of India proposed, in place of the revision made by the representative of Somalia, the addition of a second operative paragraph, reading as follows:
 - "2. Recommends the Executive Committee of the Programme of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees to consider a larger role for observers to increase their effective participation in its work."

The representative of Somalia, or behalf of the sponsors, accepted that amendment.

- 83. At the same meeting, the observer for Ethiopia moved that no action be taken at that session on the draft resolution. Statements were made by the representatives of Somalia, Poland (on behalf also of Bulgaria, the Byclorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, the German Democratic Republic and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics), China and Senegal; the President of the Council also made a statement.
- 84. At the same meeting, at the request of the representative of Somalia, the Council voted, by roll-call, on the motion proposed by Ethiopia. The motion was rejected by 22 votes to 6, with 21 abstentions. The voting was as follows:
 - In favour: Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, China, German Democratic Republic, Poland, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics.
 - Against: Australia, Belgium, Bolivia, Canada, Denmark, Djibouti, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Iceland, Iraq, Italy, Morocco, Norway, Oman, Pakistan, Somalia, Spain, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, 5/ Turkey, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.
- 5/ The delegation of the Syrian Arab Republic subsequently indicated that its vote on the motion should have been recorded as an abstention and not as being against.

Abstaining: Bangladesh, Brazil, Colombia, Egypt, Gabon, Guinea, India, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Jamaica, Japan, Migeria, Panama, Peru, Philippines. Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Sri Lanka, Uruguay, Venezuela, Zimbabwe.

- 85. Also at the same meeting, statements were made by the representatives of China, Somalia, Egypt, Poland, Peru and Pakistan. The representative of Denmark proposed that operative paragraph 2 be reworded as follows:
 - "2. Recommends the Executive Committee of the Programme of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees to consider ways and means of improving the possibilities for observers to participate effectively in its work."

The proposal was accepted by the representatives of India and Somalia.

86. At the same meeting, after a procedural discussion in which the representatives of Poland, Pakistan, Colombia, Somalia, Denmark, Semegal and China and the observer for Ethiopia took part, the Council adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised, by a roll-call vote of 30 to none, with 19 abstentions. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/89. The voting was as follows:

In fayour: Australia, Bangladesh, Belgium, Canada, China, Denmark, Djibouti, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Guinea, Iceland, India, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, Italy, Japan, Morocco, Nigeria, Norway, Oman, Pakistan, Philippines, Senegal, Somalia, Spain, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.

Against: None.

Abstaining: Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet Socialist
Republic, Colombia, Fgypt, Gabon, German Democratic Republic,
Jamaica, Panama, Peru, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Sri Lanka, Union
of Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruguay, Venezuela, Zimbabwe.

- 97. After the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Egypt, India, Japan, Colombia, Somalia, Denmark and the United States of America, and the observer for Ethiopia.
 - J. PERMANENT SOVEREIGNTY OVER NATIONAL RESOURCES IN THE OCCUPIED PALESTINIAN AND OTHER ARAB TERRITORIES
- 88. The Council considered the question of permanent sovereignty over national resources in the occupied Palestinian and other Arab territories at its second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 6). It had before it a note by the Secretary General on Israeli economic practices in the occupied Palestinian and other Arab territories (A/42/341-E/1987/78).
- 89. The Council considered the item at its 33rd, 34th and 36th meetings, on 3, 6 and 8 July 1987. An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary records (E/1987/SR.33, 34 and 36).

- 90. At its $33 \, \mathrm{vd}$ and $34 \, \mathrm{th}$ meetings, the Council held a general discussion on the item.
- 91. At the 33rd meeting, on 3 July, statements were made by the representatives of Bulgaria, the Syrian Arab Republic, the German Democratic Republic and Iraq, and the observers for Algeria and Israel.
- 92. At the 34th meeting, on 6 July, statements were made by the representatives of the Sudan, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics and the United States of America, and the observer for Jordan; the observer for the Palestine Liberation Organization also made a statement.

Action taken by the Council

Israeli economic practices in the occupied Palestinian and other Arub territories

- 93. At the 34th meeting, on 6 July, the representative of the Sudan, on behalf of Algeria, 2/Bulgaria, Djibouti, the German Democratic Republic, the Islamic Republic of Iran, Iraq, Oman, Pakistan, Somaliu, the Sudan and the Syrian Arab Republic, introduced a druft resolution (E/1987/L.43) entitled "Israeli economic practices in the occupied Palestinian and other Arab territories".
- 94. At its 36th meeting, on 8 July, the Council adopted the draft resolution by a roll-call vote of 47 to none, with one restention. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/87. The voting was as follows:
 - In favour:

 Tralia, Bangladesh, Belgium, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria,
 Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Demmark,
 Djibouti, Fgypt, France, Gabon, German Democratic Republic,
 Germany, Federal Republic of, Guinea, Iceland, India, Iran
 (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, Italy, Jamaica, Japan, Morocco,
 Nigeria, Norway, Oman, Pakistan, Panama, Peru, Philippines,
 Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Somalia, Spain, Sri Lanka,
 Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union of Soviet Socialist
 Republics, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland,
 Uruguay, Venezuela, Timbabwe.

Against: None.

Abstaining: United States of America.

95. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of the Syrian Arab Republic made a statement; the observer for the Palestine Liberation Or nization also made a statement.

K. PROPOSED PROGRAMME BUDGET FOR THE BIENNIUM 1988-1989

- 96. The Council considered the question of the proposed programme budget for the biennium 1988-1989 at its resumed second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 16).* It had before it the report of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination on its resumed twenty-seventh session (A/42/16 (Part II)). 6/
- 97. The Council considered the item at its 39th to 41st meetings, on 20 October, 25 November and 4 December 1987. An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary records (E/1987/SR.39-41).
- 98. At the 39th meeting, on 20 October, the Chairman of the Committee for programme and Co-ordination introduced the report of the Committee on its resumed twenty-seventh session.
- 99. Also at the 39th meeting, statements were made by the representatives of Canada and Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community). The Assistant Secretary-General for Programme Planning, Budget and Finance, Controller, responded to a question raised by the representative of Canada.

Action taken by the Council

Report of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination on its resumed twenty-seventh session

100. At its 39th meeting, on the proposal of the President, the Council decided to endorse the conclusions and recommendations contained in the report of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination on its resumed twenty-seventh session (A/42/16 (Part II)) (see Council decision 1987/194).

Broad representation in the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination

- 101. At the 39th meeting, the representative of Bolivia, on behalf of Antigua and Barbuda, 2/ Algeria, 2/ Bangladesh, Belize, Bolivia, Colombia, Cuba, 2/ Mexico, 2/ Nicaragua, 2/ Panama, Peru, the Philippines, the Syrian Arab Republic and Venezuela, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/L.50/Rev.1) entitled "Broad representation in the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination". Subsequently, Morocco joined in sponsoring the draft resolution.
- 102. The Council had before it a statement (E/1987/L.51) of the programme budget implications of the draft resolution, submitted by the Secretary-General in accordance with rule 31 of the rules of procedure of the Economic and Social Council.

^{*} Question also considered at the second regular session (see chap. VI below, sect. C).

^{6/} Subsequently issued in Official Records of the General Assembly, Forty-second Session, Supplement No. 16.

- 103. Also at the 39th meeting, statements were made by the representatives of Sri Lanka and China.
- 104. At the same meeting, on the proposal of the President, the Council decided to entrust the Vice-President of the Council, Mr. Abdel Halim Badawi (Egypt), with the task of conducting informal consultations on the draft resolution.
- 105. At the 40th meeting, on 25 November, Mr. Badawi (Egypt) reported on the results of the informal consultations.
- 106. At the same meeting, the representative of Bolivia, on behalf of the sponsors, orally revised the draft resolution by replacing the words "thirty-six States Members" in operative paragraph 1 by the words "twenty-eight States Members" and by changing the distribution of seats as follows:

Eight seats for African States;

Six seats for Asian States;

Six seats for Latin American and Caribbean States.

The distribution of seats for Western European and other States and for Eastern European States remained unchanged.

107. At the same meeting, statements were made by the representatives of China, Poland (on behalf of the Eastern European States), Canada and Bolivia (or behalf of the sponsors). The meeting was suspended and informal consultations were held, after which the President made a statement. Statements were also made by the representatives of Bolivia (on behalf of the sponsors) and Poland (on behalf of the Eastern European States), and the observers for Luxembourg (on behalf of the Western European and other States), Argentina (on behalf of the Latin American and Caribbean States), Malawi (on behalf of the African States) and Cuba.

108. At the 41st meeting, on 4 December, the President, on the basis of further informal consultations held on the draft resolution, proposed that the words "thirty-six States Members" in operative paragraph 1 be replaced by the words "thirty-four States Members" and that the distribution of seats be revised as follows:

Nine seats for African States;

Seven seats for Asian States;

Seven seats for Latin American and Caribbean States;

Seven seats for Western European and other States;

Four seats for Eastern Suropean States.

109. At the same meeting, the Assistant Secretary-General for Programme Planning, Budget and Finance, Controller, orally revised the statement (E/1987/L.51) of programme budget implications.

- 110. Also at the sall meeting, statements were made by the representatives of Bolivia, the United States of America, Mozambique (on behalf of the African States), Bangladesh (on behalf of the Asian States) and Romania (on behalf of the Eastern European States).
- 111. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, the Council voted on the draft resolution, as orally revised, and adopted it by 45 votes to 1. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/94.
- 112. The observer for Malta (on bohalf of the Western Furopean and other States) made a statement.

L. TRADE AND DEVELOPMENT

- 113. The Council considered the question of trade and development at its resumed second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 20). It had before it the report of the Trade and Development Board on the second part of its thirty-third session and on its fifteenth special session (A/42/15 (Vol. I)). 7/
- 114. The Council considered the item at its 38th meeting, on 1 October 1987. An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary record (E/1987/SR.38).
- 115. The Secretary-General of the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development made an introductory statement.
- 116. Statements were made by the representatives of Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), Brazil, China, Canada, the German Democratic Republic (on behalf of the Eastern European States and Mongolia), the United States of America, Japan, Nigeria, India and Sri Lanka, and the observer for Guatemala (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77).

Action taken by the Council

Reports of the Trade and Development Board

117. On the proposal of the President, the Council took note of the reports of the Trade and Development Board on the second part of its thirty-third session and on its fifteenth special session (A/42/15 (Vol. I)), and authorized the Secretary-General to transmit the report of the Board on the first part of its thirty-fourth session to the General Assembly at its forty-second session (see Council decision 1987/191).

^{7/} Subsequently issued as Official Records of the General Assambly, Forty-second Session, Supplement No. 15, vol. 1.

M. SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY FOR DEVELOPMENT

118. The Council considered the question of science and technology for development at its resumed second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 21). It had before it the report of the Intergovernmental Committee on Science and Technology for Development on its ninth session (A/42/37 and Corr.1). 8/

119. The Council considered the item at its 38th meeting, on 1 October 1987. An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary record (E/1987/SR.38).

Action taken by the Council

Report of the Intergovernmental Committee on Science and Technology for Development

120. On the proposal of the President, the Council took note of the report of the Intergovernmental Committee on Science and Technology for Development on its ninth session (A/42/37 and Corr.1) (see Council decision 1987/192).

^{8/} Official Records of the General Assembly, Forty-second Session, Supplement No. 37 and corrigendum.

Chapter IV

QUESTIONS CONSIDERED BY THE FIRST (ECONOMIC) COMMITTEE

A. PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE

Consideration at the first regular session of 1987

- 1. The Council considered the question of public administration and finance at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 10). At its 3r4 plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the First (Economic) Committee, which considered it at its 4th, 7th and 10th meetings, on 13, 18 and 22 May 1987. The Council had before it the following documents:
 - (a) Report of the Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations (E/1987/32);
- (b) Report of the Secretary-General on public administration and finance (E/1987/38);
- (c) Report of the Eighth Meeting of Experts on the United Nations Programme in Public Administration and Finance (E/1987/38/Add.1);
- (d) Note by the Secretary-General concerning the question of a declaration on local self-government (E/C.2/1987/3).

Action taken by the First (Economic) Committee

- 2. At its 4th meeting, on 13 May, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. It heard an introductory statement by the Director of the Development Administration Division of the Department of Technical Co-operation for Development.
- 3. Also at the 4th meeting, statements were made by the representatives of the United States of America, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the Federal Republic of Germany, Australia, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, France, Feru, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Belgium, Iraq, Somalia and Oman, and the observers for the Netherlands, Mexico and Tunisia. The observer for the International Union of Local Authorities, a non-governmental organization in consultative status, category I, with the Council, also made a statement.
- 4. The Director of the Development Administration Division then replied to questions raised during the discussion.

Public administration and finance for development

5. At the 7th meeting, on 18 May, the representati e of India, on behalf of Bangladesh, India and Somalia, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.1/L.7) entitled "Public administration and finance for development", which read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council,

"Recalling General Assembly resolutions 35/56 of 5 December 1980, containing the International Development Strategy for the Third United Nations Development Decade, 36/194 of 17 December 1981 on the United Nations Conference on the Least Developed Countries, particularly paragraph 3 thereof, 34/137 of 14 December 1979 on the role of the public sector in promoting the economic development of developing countries, 35/80 of 5 December 1980 and 39/219 of 18 December 1984 on the role of qualified national personnel in the social and economic development of developing countries and 41/182 of 8 December 1986 on indigenous entrepreneurs in economic development,

"Recalling also Council resolutions 1978/6 of 4 May 1978, 1978/75 of 8 November 1978, 1980/12 of 28 April 1980, 1982/44 of 27 July 1982 and 1985/10 of 28 May 1985 concarning public administration and finance for development in the 1980s, and 1981/45 of 20 July 1981 and 1983/68 of 28 July 1983 on the role of the public sector in promoting the economic development of developing countries,

"Reiterating the importance of effective and responsive public administration systems for the economic and social development of developing countries.

"Reiterating also the critical importance of periodic review of the public administration and finance capabilities of developing countries, in particular to improve the productivity and effectiveness of existing development administration structure and policies,

"Noting with appreciation the Trust Fund of the United Nations Development Programme established with the financial assistance of the Government of the Netherlands to enh nce public administration and finance systems in sub-Saharan Africa,

- "1. Takes note of the report of the Eighth Meeting of Experts on the United Nations Programme in Public Administration and Finance (E/1987/38/Add.1), held in New York from 11 to 20 March 1987, and the report of the Secretary-General thereon (E/1987/38);
- "2. Takes note also of the re:ommendations made by the Eighth Meeting of Experts and requests the Secretary-General to transmit them to the States Members of the United Nations for review and appropriate action at the national level:
- "3. <u>Requests</u> the Secretary-General to further strengthen, taking into account the recommendations of the Eighth Meeting of Experts, the catalytic role of the United Nations programme in public administration and finance to assist developing countrie in the improvement of their systems of public administration and finance or development;
- "4. Also requests the Secretary-General to take into consideration the four themes recommended for future action by the Meeting of Experts in the preparation of the medium-term plan for the period 1990-1995 as it relates to the United Nations programme in public administration and finance;

- "5. Invites all organs, agencies and organisations of the United Nations system and the international community to follow up the diagnoses made under the Action Programme in Public Administration for Sub-Saharan Africa by intensification and enforcement of operational activities at the country level to solve the problems identified;
- "6. Inviter the United Nations Development Programme and donor countries to provide adequate funds to implement the Special Action Programme for Public Administration and Management in Sub-Saharan Africa, and requests the Secretary-General to report to the Economic and Social Council, at its first regular session of 1988, on developments in this regard and on activities undertaken to improve public administration and finance systems in sub-Saharan Africa;
- "7. Notes the recommendation of the Eighth Meeting of Experts that its next meeting be convened in 1989, and requests the Secretary-General to make the necessary preparations for that meeting, including an analysis of the riews of Member States on the impact of previous Meetings of Experts and pertinent decisions of the Economic and Social Council on public administration at the national level; the next meeting, in reviewing the United Nations Programme in Public Administration and Finance in accordance with its mandate, aspecially in the light of the International Development Strategy for the 1990s and the medium-term plan for 1990-1995, should deal in particular with:
- "(a) The impact of the deliberations of the Meeting of Experts and pertinent decisions of the Economic and Social Council on public administration at national and international levels;
- "(b) The practical usefulness of the Meeting of Experts as a forum for the co-ordination of public administration and finance activities at the international level:
- "(c) The feasibility of the Meeting of Experts proposing a strategic plan for the improvement of public administration."
- 6. Statements were made by the representatives of Peru, Brazil, Uruguay, Egypt and France, and the observer for Mexico.
- 7. At the 10th meeting, on 22 May, the Secretary of the Committee read out the text of the draft resolution as revised during informal consultations.
- 8. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as revised (see E/1987/90, para. 14). For action by the Council, see paragraph 15 below.
- 9. After the draft resolution was adopted the representative of Somalia made a statement.

Declaration on Local Self-Government

10. At its 7th meeting, on 18 May 'he Committee had before it a draft decision (E/1987/C.1/L.8), entitled "Declaration on Local Self-Government", submitted by the Chairman on the basis of informal consultations.

- 11. Statements were made by the representatives of Iraq, Peru and Belgium, and the observer for Mexico.
- 1.2. The representative of France made a statement, in which she proposed revising the draft decision by replacing the words "circulate to Member States the "ecommendations made" by the words "communicate to Member States the draft declaration and the recommendations made".
- 13. The Committee then adopted the draft decision, as orally revised (see F/1987/90, para. 15). For action by the Council, see paragraph 16 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 14. At its 17th plenary meeting, on 28 May, the Council considered the draft resolution and draft decision recommended by the First (Economic) Committee in its report (E/1987/90, paras. 14 and 15).
- 15. The draft resolution, entitled "Public administration and finance for development", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/55.
- 16. The draft decision, entitled "Declaration on Local Self-Government", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/135.

Consideration at the second regular session of 1987

17. By paragraph 5 of resolution 1987/55, the Council decided to consider the question of public administration and finance further at its second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 19). The item was allocated to the First (Economic) Committee, which considered it at its 12th to 14th meetings, from 24 to 26 June 1987. In addition to the reports of the Secretary-General (E/1987/38) and the Eighth Meeting of Experts (E/1987/38/Add.1), the Council had before it a letter dated 3 July 1987 from the representatives of Australia, Bergium, Canada, the Federal Republic of Germany, Iceland, Japan, Spain, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-General (A/42/381-E/1987/117).

Action taken by the First (Economic) Committee

- 18. At its 12th to 14th meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. Statements were made at the 12th meeting, on 24 June, by the representatives of Peru and the Union of Soviet Socialist Ropublics; at the ±3th meeting, on 25 June, by the representative of Brasil and the observer for Tunisia; and at the 14th meeting, on 26 June, by the representatives of Jamaica and Bulgaria, and the observers for Mexico and Algeria.
- 19. No draft proposals were submitted under this item at the second regular session.

B. STATISTICAL QUESTIONS

20. The Council considered statistical questions at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 11). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the First (Economic) Committee, which considered it at its 2nd to 4th and 6th meetings, from 11 to 13 and on 15 May 1987. The Council had before it the report of the Statistical Commission on its twenty-fourth 6 ssion (E/1987/19). 1/

Action taken by the First (Economic) Committee

- 21. At its 2nd and 3rd meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. At its 2nd meeting, on 11 May, it heard an introductory statement by the Director of the Statistical Office of the Department of International Economic and Social Affairs.
- 22. Also at the 2nd meeting, statements were made by the representatives of Morocco, Poland, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and China, and the observers for Csechoslovakia, Figland and New Zealand.
- 23. At the same meeting, the Director of the Statistical Office replied to points raised during the discussion.
- 24. At the 3rd meeting, on 12 May, statements were made by the representative of Bulgaria and the observer for the Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic.

Indicative patterns of consumption: qualitative indicators of development

- 25. At the 4th meeting, on 13 May, the representative of Morocco introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.1/L.5) entitled "Indicative patterns of consumption: qualitative indicators of development".
- 26. At the same meeting, the representative of the United States of America proposed that in operative paragraph 1 of the draft resolution the word "Endorses" be replaced by the words "Takes note of", and that the words "and endorses, in particular, the measures taken by the Statistical Commission, referred to its paragraph 140 of its report" be deleted at the end of the paragraph.
- 27. Statements were made by the representatives of Australia, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics and Morocco.
- 28. The Director of the Statistical Office replied to questions raised during the discussion.
- 29. At the 6th meeting, on 15 May, the representative of Morocco accepted the amendments proposed by the representative of the United States of America and further orally revised the draft resolution as follows:
- 1/ Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1987, Supplement No. 6.

- (a) In operative paragraph 3, the words "the United Nations Children's Fund, the United Nations Environment Programme, the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, the World Health Organization and" were inserted before the words "the World Bank";
- (b) In operative paragraph 5, the words "prior to its submission" were replaced by "and that the Commission's recommendations thereon be submitted".
- 30. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised (see E/1987/91, para. 14). For action by the Council, see paragraph 34 below.

Report of the Statistical Commission on its twenty-fourth session and provisional agenda and documentation for the twenty-fifth session of the Commission

- 31. Chapter I of the report of the Statistical Commission (E/1987/19) contained a draft decision recommended for adoption by the Council.
- 32. At its 4th meeting, on 13 May, the Committee adopted the draft decision, entitled "Report of the Statistical Commission on its twenty-fourth session and provisional agenda and documentation for the twenty-fifth session of the Commission" (see E/1987/91, para. 15). For action by the Council, see paragraph 36 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 33. At its 14th plenary meeting, on 26 May, the Council considered the draft resolution and draft decision recommended by the First (Economic) Committee in its report (E/1987/91, paras. 14 and 15).
- 34. The draft resolution, entitled "Indicative patterns of consumption: qualitative indicators of development", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/6.
- 35. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Morocco made a statement (see E/1987/SR.14).
- 36. The draft decision, entitled "Report of the Statistical Commission on its twenty-fourth session and provisional agenda and documentation for the twenty-fifth session of the Commission", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/117.

C. CARTOGRAPHY

37. The Council considered the question of cartography at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 12). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the First (Economic) Committee, which considered it at its 1st, 2nd and 4th meetings, on 4, 11 and 13 May 1987. The Council had before it the report of the Secretary-General on the Eleventh United Nations Regional Cartographic Conference for Asia and the Pacific (E/1987/39) and a statement (E/1987/39/Add.1 and Corr.1 and 2) of the programme budget implications of the recommendations of the Conference to the Council, submitted by the

Secretary-General in accordance with rule 31 of the rules of procedure of the Economic and Social Council.

Action taken by the First (Economic) Committee

- 38. At its 1st meeting, on 4 May, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. At the same meeting, it heard an introductory statement by the Chief of the Cartography Unit of the Department of Technical Co-operation for Development.
- 39. Also at the 1st meeting, statements were made by the representatives of the German Democratic Republic, Poland, Belgium, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America.

Eleventh United Nations Regional Cartographic Conference for Asia and the Pacific

- 40. Paragraph 24 of the annex to the report of the Secretary-General on the Eleventh United Nations Regional Cartographic Conference for Asia and the Pacific (E/1987/39) contained recommendations of the Conference for action by the Council.
- statement.

 42. At the same meeting, statements were made by the representatives of the United

At the 2nd meeting, on 11 May, the Chief of the Cartography Unit made a

- States of America, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Belgium, the Federal Republic of Germany, Australia, France, Somalia, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic and Iraq.
- 43. The Chief of the Cartography Unit then replied to points raised during the discussion.
- 44. The Chairman of the Committee orally proposed a draft decision relating to the recommendation of the Eleventh United Nations Regional Cartographic Conference for Asia and the Pacific, which was subsequently issued in document E/1987/C.1/L.4.
- 45. At its 4th meeting, on 13 May, the Committee adopted the draft decision proposed by the Chairman (see E/1987/92, para. 11). For action by the Council, see paragraph 46 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 46. At its 17th plenary meeting, on 28 May, the Council adopted the draft decision entitled "Eleventh United Nations Regional Cartographic Conference for Asia and the Pacific", recommended by the First (Economic) Committee in its report (E/1987/92, para. 11). For the final text, see Council decision 1987 16.
- 47. Before the draft decision was adopted, the representative of the Philippines made a statement (see E/1987/SR.17).

D. TRANSNATIONAL CORPORATIONS

- 48. The Council considered the question of transnational corporations at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 13). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the First (Economic) Committee, which considered it at its 7th to 10th meetings, on 18, 19, 21 and 22 May 1987. The Council had before it the following documents:
- (a) Report of the Secretary-General on the follow-up to the public hearings on the activities of transnational corporations in South Africa and Namibia (E/1987/13);
- (b) Report of the Commission on Transnational Corporations on its thirteenth session (E/1987/22); 2/
- (c) Report of the Commission on Transmational Corporations on its reconvened special session (E/1987/40);
- (d) Letter dated 30 April 1987 from the Permanent Representative of Mexico to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-Grieral, to which was annexed the report of the Secretary-General on consultations undertaken on the outstanding issues in the draft code of conduct on transnational corporations (E/1987/73);
- (e) Draft resolution entitled "Cycle of meetings of the Commission on Transnational Corporations" (E/1987/L.11);
- (f) Statement submitted by the International Confederation of Free Trade Unions, a non-governmental organization in consultative status, category I, with the Council (E/1987/NGO/1).

Action taken by the First (Economic) Committee

- 49. At its 7th to 9th meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item.
- 50. At the 7th meeting, on 18 May, statements were made by the representatives of Norway (on behalf of the Nordic countries), China, Belgium (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), the United States of America, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics and Canada, and the observer for Czechoslovakia.
- 51. At the 8th meeting, on 19 May, statements were made by the representatives of Jamaica, the German Democratic Republic, Morocco, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic and Poland, and the observers for the Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic and Guatemala (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77).
- 52. At the same meeting the Executive Director of the United Nations Centre on Transmational Corporations replied to questions raised during the discussion.
 - 2/ Ibid., Supplement No. 9.

53. At the 9th meeting, on 21 May, statements were made by the representatives of India, Bulgaria, Peru, Erazil and Mozambique, and the observer for Argentina.

Cycle of meetings of the Commission on Transnational Corporations

- 54. In accordance with the decision taken by the Council at its organizational session (see chap. VIII below, paras. 49-54), the Committee had before it a draft resolution (E/1987/L.ll) entitled "Cycle of meetings of the Commission on Transnational Corporations", submitted by the United States of America.
- 55. At the 7th meeting, on 18 May, the representative of the United States of America withdrew the draft resolution in view of the understanding reached at the thirteenth session of the Commission on Transnational Corporations on the cycle of meetings of the Commission.

Recommendations contained in the reports of the Commission on Transnational Corporations

56. Chapter I of the report of the Commission on Transnational Corporations on its thir each session (E/1987/22) contained a draft resolution and a draft decision recommended for adoption by the Council.

Activities of transnational corporations in South Africa and Namibia

- 57. At its 10th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee considered the draft resolution, entitled "Activities of transnational corporations in South Africa and Namibia".
- 58. The representative of the United States of America made a statement in which he requested that a vote be taken on the draft resolution.
- 59. The Committee then adopted the draft resolution by 32 votes to 2, with 5 abstentions 3/ (see E/1987/93, para. 19, draft resolution I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 67 below.

Provisional agenda and documentation for the fourteenth session of the Commission on Transnational Corporations

60. At its 10th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted the draft decision, entitled "Provisional agenda and documentation for the fourteenth session of the Commission on Transnational Corporations" (see E/1987/93, para. 20, draft decision I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 70 below.

Code of conduct on transnational corporations

61. Chapter 1 of the report of the Commission on Transmational Corporations on its reconvened special session (E/1987/40) contained a draft resolution recommended for adoption by the Council.

3/ The delegation of Japan subsequently indicated that, had it been present during the voting, it would have abstained in the vote on the draft resolution.

62. At its 10th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, entitled "Code of conduct on transnational corporations" (see E/1987/93, para. 19, draft resolution II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 69 below.

Other proposals

Reports before the Commission on Transpational Corporations referred to the Economic and Social Council and the General Assembly

- 63. At its 10th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee decided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to request the Secretary-General to make available to the Council at its second regular session of 1987 and to the General Assembly at its forty-second session, as background documents, two reports (E/C.10/1987/2 and 13, respectively) prepared for the thirteenth session of the Commission on Transnational Corporations (see E/1987/93, para. 20, draft decision II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 71 below.
- 64. After the draft decision was adopted, the representative of the United States of America made a statement.

Reports of the Commission on Transnational Corporations

65. At its 10th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee decided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to take note of the reports of the Commission on Transnational Corporations on its thirteenth session (E/1987/22) and on its reconvened special session (E/1987/40) (see E/1987/93, para. 20, draft decision III). For action by the Council, see paragraph 72 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 66. At its 17th plenary meeting, on 28 May, the Council considered the draft resolutions and draft decisions recommended by the First (Economic) Committee in its report (E/1987/93, paras. 19 and 20).
- 67. Draft resolution I, entitled "Activities of transnational corporations in South Africa and Namibia", was adopted by 44 votes to 2, with 6 abstentions. 4/ For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/56.
- 68. After the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Australia, Denmark (on behalf also of Iceland and Norway) and Canada (see E/1987/SR.17).
- 69. Draft resolution II, entitled "Code of conduct on transnational corporations", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/57.
- 70. Draft decision I, entitled "Provisional agenda and documentation for the fourteenth session of the Commission on Transnational Corporations", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/137.

^{4/} The delegation of Bolivia subsequently indicated that, had it been present during the voting, it would have voted in favour of the draft resolution.

- 71. Draft decision II, entitled "Reports before the Commission on Transnational Corporations referred to the Economic and Social Council and the General Assembly", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/138.
- 72. Draft decision III, entitled "Reports of the Commission on Transnational Corporations", was adopte... For the final text, see Council decision 1987/139.

E. NATURAL RESOURCES

73. The Council considered the question of natural resources at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 14). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the First (Economic) Committee, which considered it at its 5th to 7th meetings, on 14, 15 and 18 May 1987. The Council had before it the report of the Committee on Natural Resources on its tenth session (E/1987/21). 5/

Action taken by the First (Economic) Committee

- 74. At its 5th and 6th meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. At its 5th meeting, on 14 May, it heard an introductory statement by the Deputy Director of the Natural Resources and Energy Division of the Department of Technical Co-operation for Development.
- 75. Also at the 5th meeting, statements were made by the representatives of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Belgium (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), the German Democratic Republic, Poland, Nigeria and Morocco, and the observers for Sweden (on behalf of the Nordic countries) and the Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic.
- 76. At the 6th meeting, on 15 May, statements were made by the representatives of the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, the Philippines and Canada.
- 77. At the same meeting, the Deputy Director of the Natural Resources and Energy Division replied to questions raised during the discussion.

Recommendations contained in the report of the Committee on Natural Resources

- 78. Chapter I of the report of the Committee on Natural Resources on its tenth session (E/1987/21) contained seven draft resolutions and one draft decision recommended for adoption by the Council.
- Mater resources and progress in the implementation of the Mar del Plata Action Plan
 - 79. At its 7th meeting, on 18 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution I, entitled "Water resources and progress in the implementation of the Mar del Plata
- 5/ Subsequently issued as Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1987, Supplement No. 8.

Action Plan" (see E/1987/94), para. 15, draft resolution I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 88 below.

Tr and salient issues in mineral resources

80. At its 7th meeting, the Committee adopted draft resolution II, entitled "Trends and salient issues in mineral resources" (see E/1987/94, para. 15, draft resolution II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 89 below.

New techniques, including remote sensing, for identifying, exploring for and assessing natural resources

81. At its 7th meeting, the Committee adopted draft resolution III, entitled "New techniques, including remote sensing, for identifying, exploring for and assessing natural resources" (see E/1987/94, para. 15, draft resolution III). For action by the Council, see paragraph 90 below.

Application of microcomputer technology in the assessment and development of natural resources and energy

82. At its 7th meeting, the Committee adopted draft resolution IV, entitled "Application of microcomputer technology in the assessment and development of natural resources and energy" (see E/1987/94, para. 15, draft resolution IV). For action by the Council, see paragraph 91 below.

United Nations Revolving Fund for Natural Resources Exploration

83. At its 7th meeting, the Committee adopted draft resolution V, entitled "United Nations Revolving Fund for Natural Resources Exploration" (see E/1987/94, para. 15, draft resolution V). For action by the Council, see paragraph 92 below.

Permanent sovereignty over natural resources

84. At its 7th meeting, the Committee adopted draft resolution VI, entitled "Permanent sovereignty over natural resources" (see E/1987/94, para. 15, draft resolution VI). For action by the Council, see paragraph 93 below.

Co-ordination of programmes within the United Nations system in the field of natural resources

85. At its 7th meeting, the Committee adopted draft resolution VII, entitled "Co-ordination of programmes within the United Nations system in the field of natural resources" (see E/1987/94, para. 15, draft resolution VII). For action by the Council, see paragraph 94 below.

Report of the Committee on Natural Resources on its tenth session and provisional agenda and documentation for the eleventh session of the Committee

86. At its 7th meeting, the Committee adopted the draft decision entitled "Report of the Committee on Natural Resources on its tenth session and provisional agenda and documentation for the eleventh session of the Committee" (see E/1987/94, para. 16). For action by the Council, see paragraph 95 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 87. At its 14th plenary meeting, on 26 May, the Council considered the draft resolutions and draf decision recommended by the First (Economic) Committee in its report (E/1987/94, paras. 15 and 16).
- 88. Draft resolution I, entitled "Water resources and progress in the implementation of the Mar del Plata Action Plan", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/7.
- 89. Draft resolution II, entitled "Trends and salient issues in mineral resources", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/8.
- 90. Draft resolution III, entitled "New techniques, including remote sensing, for identifying, exploring for and assessing natural resources", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/9.
- 91. Draft resolution IV, entitled "Application of microcomputer technology in the assessment and development of natural resources and energy", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/10.
- 92. Draft resolution V, entitled "United Nations Revolving Fund for Natura Resources Exploration", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/11.
- 93. Draft resolution VI, entitled "Permanent sovereignty over natural resources", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/12.
- 94. Draft resolution VII, entitled "Co-ordination of programmes within the United Nations system in the field of natural resources", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/13.
- 95. The draft decision, entitled "Report of the Committee on Natural Resources on its tenth session and provisional agenda and documentation for the eleventh session of the Committee", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/118.

F. DESERTIFICATION AND DROUGHT

96. The Council considered the question of desertification and drought at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 15). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the First (Economic) Committee, which considered it at its 1-t, 2nd and 4th meetings, on 4, 11 and 13 May 1987.

Action taken by the First (Economic) Committee

- 97. At its 1st meeting, on 4 May, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. It heard an introductory statement by the Chief of the Division for East Africa of the United Nations Development Programme.
- 98. Also at the 1st meeting, statements were made by the representatives of Australia, Japan, Djibouti, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, China and Somalia.

Assistance to the drought-stricken areas of Djibouti, Ethiopia, Kenya, Somalia, the Sudan and Uganda*

- 99. At the 2nd meeting, on 11 May, the representative of Djibouti, on behalf of Djibouti, Ethiopia, 6/ Italy, Kenya, 6/ Somalia, the Sudan and Uganda, 6/ introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.1/L.2) entitled "Assistance to the drought-stricken areas of Djibouti, Ethiopia, Kenya, Somalia, the Sudan and Uganda". Subsequently, Egypt, France and Morocco joined in sponsoring the draft resolution.
- 100. At the 4th meeting, on 13 May, the representative of Djibouti orally revised the draft resolution as follows:
- (a) In operative paragraph 2, the words "at the subregional level" were inserted between the words "steps taken" and "to mobilise";
- (b) In operative paragraph 5, the words "the Adm nistrator of the United Nations Development Programme" were replaced by the words "the Secretary-General, in co-ordination with the United Nations Development Programme and other relevant organs and organizations of the United Nations system".
- 101. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised (see E/1987/95, para. 7). For action by the Council, see paragraph 102 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 102. At its 14th ple: y meeting, on 26 May, the Council adopted the draft resolution entitled "Assistance to the drought-stricken areas of Djibouti, Ethiopia, Kenya, Somalia, the Sudan and Uganda", recommended by the First (Economic) Committee in its report (E/1987/95, para. 7). For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/14.
 - G. SPECIAL ECONOMIC, HUMANITARIAN AND DISASTER RELIEF ASSISTANCE
- 103. The Council considered the question of special economic, humanitarian and disaster relief assistance at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 16).** At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the First (Economic) Committee, which considered it at its 1st, 2nd and 7th meetings, on 4, 11 and 18 May 1987.
- * At its second regular session, the Council also took action on assistance to the drought-stricken areas of Somalia (see chap. VI below, sect. A).
- ** Question also considered at the second regular session (see chap. VI below, sect. A).
- $\mathfrak{h}/$. In accordance with rule 72 of the rules of procedure of the Economic and Social Council.

Action taken by the First (Economic) Committee

104. At its 1st meeting, on 4 May, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. It heard oral reports on El Salvador made by the Assistant Administrator and Director of the Regional Bureau for Latin America and the Caribbean of the United Nations Development Programme and Special Representative of the Secretary-General for Assistance to El Salvador and on assistance to Solomon Islands and Vanuatu made by the representative of the Regional Bureau for Asia and the Pacific of the United Nations Development Programme.

105. Also at the 1st meeting, statements were made by the representative of Australia and the observers for Vanuatu, New Zealand and El Salvador.

Assistance for reconstruction in Vanuatu

- 106. At its 2nd meeting, on 11 May, the Committee had before it a draft resolution (E/1987/C.1/L.1) entitled "Assistance for reconstruction in Vanuatu", submitted by the Chairman on the basis of informal consultations.
- 107. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution (see E/1987/96, para. 18, draft resolution I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 121 below.
- 108. After the draft resolution was adopted, the observer for Vanuatu made a statement.

Assistance to El Salvador

- 109. At the 2nd meeting, on 11 May, the representative of Venesuela, on behalf of Argentina, 6/ Belise, Bolivia, Colombia, Costa Rica, 6/ Dominican Republic, 6/ Ecuador, 6/ El Salvador, 6/ Guatemala, 6/ Jamaica, Mexico, 6/ Panama, Peru, Spain, Uruguay and Venezuela, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.1/L.3) entitled "Assistance to El Salvador". Subsequently, Brazil joined in sponsoring the draft resolution.
- 110. The observer for Ecuador made a statement.
- 111. At the same meeting, the representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics proposed that operative paragraph 7 of the draft resolution, which read:
 - "7. Requests the Secretary-General to take any measures that he may deem necessary to accelerate the process of reconstruction in El Salvador and to report to the Economic and Social Council at its second regular session of 1987 on the progress made in the implementation of this resolution",

be amended to read:

- "7. Requests the Secretary General to take any measures that he may deem necessary to promote the implementation of this resolution and to report to the Economic and Social Council at its second regular session of 1987."
- 112. Statements were made by the representatives of the Federal Republic of Germany and Belgium, and the observer for El Salvador.

- 113. The Secretary of the Committee informed the Committee that the draft resolution had no programme budget implications.
- 114. Also at the 2nd meeting, the Chairman of the Committee read out revisions to operative paragraph 7 of the draft resolution, which had been agreed upon as a result of informal consultations. The paragraph, as revised, read:
 - "7. Requests the Secretary-General to take any measures that he may deem necessary to promote the implementation of this resolution so as to accelerate the process of reconstruction in El Salvador, and to report thereon to the General Assembly at its forty-second session."
- 115. The Committee then adopted the draft resolution, as revised (see E/1987/96, para. 18, draft resolution II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 122 below.

Assistance to Ecuador

- 116. At the 7th meeting, on 18 May, the representative of Egypt, on behalf of Argentina, 6/ Bolivia, Chile, 6/ Colombia, Ecuador, 6/ Egypt, Guatemala, 6/ Honduras, 6/ Mexico, 6/ Morocco, Peru, Spain, Suriname, 6/ the United States of America, Uruguay and Venesuela, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.1/L.6) entitled "Assistance to Ecuador". Subrequently, Brasil and Cuba 6/ joined in sponsoring the draft resolution.
- 117. The observer for Ecuador made a statement.
- 118. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution (see E/1987/96, para. 18, draft resolution III). For action by the Council, see paragraph 123 below.
- 119. Before the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Bolivia made a statement.

Action taken by the Council

- 120. At its 14th plenary meeting, on 26 May, the Council onsidered the draft resolutions recommended by the First (Economic) Committee in its report (E/1987/96, para. 18).
- 121. Draft resolution I, entitled "Assistance for reconstruction in Vanuatu", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/15.
- 122. Draft resolution II, entitled "Assistance to El Salvador", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/16.
- 123. Draft resolution III, entitled "Assistance to Ecuador", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/17.

Assistance to Solomon Islands

124. At its 14th plenary meeting, on 26 May, on the proposal of the President, the Council took note of the oral report on assistance to Solomon Islands made before the First (Economic) Committee on 4 May by the representative of the United Nations

Development Programme, pursuant to General Assembly resolution 41/192 (see Council decision 1987/119).

H. EFFECTIVE MOBILIZATION AND INTEGRATION OF WOMEN IN DEVELOPMENT

125. The Council considered the question of the effective mobilisation and integration of women in development at its second regular session of 1987 (againdate item 7). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the First (Economic) Committee, which considered it at its 11th to 13th, 16th, 20th and 22nd meetings, from 23 to 25 and on 29 June and on 1 and 2 July 1987. The Council had before it the report of the Secretary-General on strengthening the work of the United Nations in integrating women effectively in economic development programmes and activities (A/42/273-E/1987/74) and a statement submitted by the International Alliance of Women - Equal Rights, Equal Responsibilities and the International Council of Women, non-governmental organizations in consultative status, category I, with the Council, and the International Council of Jewish Women and the International Federation of University Women, non-governmental organizations in consultative status, category II (E/1987/NGO/7).

Action taken by the First (Economic) Committee

- 126. At its 11th to 13th meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item.
- 127. At the 11th meeting, on 23 June, the representative of Australia made a statement.
- 128. At the 12th meeting, on 24 June, statements were made by the representatives of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the German Democratic Republic and Poland, and the observer for the Netherlands.
- 129. At the 13th meeting, on 25 June, statements were made by the representatives of Iraq, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Norway, Turkey the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and Canada. The representative of the United Nations Development Programme also made a statement.

Strengthening the work of the Unit 1 Nations in integrating women effectively in economic development programmes and activities

130. At the 16th meeting, o.. 29 June, the representative of Canada introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.1/L.9) entitled "Strengthening the work of the United Nations in integrating women effectively in economic development programmes and activities", which read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council,

"Aware of its central role in co-ordinating the activities of United Nations organizations and programmes to integrate women in economic development,

"Recalling paragraph 338 of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women, in which the Economic and Social Council is encouraged to play a more forceful and dynamic role in reviewing and co-ordinating all activities of the United Nations system relevant to women's issues.

- "1. <u>Takes note</u> of the information contained in the report of the Secretary-General on strengthening the work of the United Nations in integrating women effectively in economic development programmes and activities (A/42/273-E/1987/74);
- "2. Requests the Secretary-General to prepare for the forty-second session of the General Assembly, on the basis of the information already included in his report, an addendum to the report, containing the following information, as requested in Economic and Social Council resolution 1986/65 of 23 July 1986:
- "(a) Identification of all subprogrammes and major programmes containing activities related to the integration of women in economic development, including regional subprogrammes:
- "(b) Specific recommendations aimed at enhancing co-ordination in the implementation of the economic development measures contained in the Forward-looking Strategies, having due regard for the matters set out in paragraphs 4 (a), (b) and (c) of its resolution 1986/65 and bearing in mind the proposals relating to co-ordination at the intersecretariat level made in section IV of the report of the Secretary-General on co-ordination in the United Nations and the United Nations system (A/42/232-E/1987/68);
- "(c) A compilation of all legislative mandates governing the integration of women in economic development that are of continuing relevance, including the appropriate sections of international strategies, plans and programmes of action;
- "3. <u>Invites</u> the Secretary-General to review the intergovernmental arrangements for the co-ordination of activities relating to the integration of women in economic development and to propose measures to improve co-ordination, bearing in mind the proposals relating to co-ordination at the intergovernmental level made in section III of the report of the Secretary-General on co-ordination in the United Nations and the United Nations system;
- "4. <u>Decides</u> to consider those questions and, in particular, the activities related to the integration of women in economic development contained in the relevant chapters of the draft medium-term plan for the period 1990-1995 at its second regular session of 1988."
- 131. Statements were made by the representatives of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Egypt and Poland. The representative of the Office of the Director-General for Development and International Economic Co-operation also made a statement.
- 132. At the 20th meeting, on 1 July, the representative of Canada made a statement, in which she informed the Committee of the revisions to the draft resolution agreed

- upon during informal consultations. The draft resolution, as revised, was subsequently issued as document E/1987/C.1/L.9/Rev.1.
- 133. The representative of the Office of the Director-General for Development and International Economic Co-operation made a statement. The representatives of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Gabon and Australia also made statements.
- 134. At its 22nd meeting, on 2 July, the Committee adopted the revised draft resolution (see E/1987/120, para. 13). For action by the Council, see paragraph 135 below.

Action taken by the Council

135. At its 35th plenary meeting, on 8 July, the Council adopted the draft resolution entitled "Strengthening the work of the United Nations in integrating women effectively in economic development programmes and activities", recommended by the First (Economic) Committee in its report (E/1987/120, para. 13). For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/65.

136. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Canada made a statement (see E/1987/SR.35).

I. REGIONAL CO-OPERATION

137. The Council considered the question of regional co-operation at its second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 8). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the First (Economic) Committee, which considered it at its 14th to 16th, 20th and 22nd to 25th meetings, on 26 and 29 June, from 1 to 3 July and on 6 July 1987. The Council had before it the following documents:

- (a) Report of the Secretary-General on the Transport and Communications Decade in Africa (A/42/288-E/1987/71);
- (b) Report of the Secretary-General on an international year for the mobilization of financial and technological resources to increase food and agricultural production in Africa (A/42/310-E/19,7/88);
- (c) Letter dated 12 June 1987 from the Permanent Representative of the German Democratic Republic to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-General (A/42/354-E/1987/110);
- (d) Letter dated 3 July 1987 from the representatives of Australia, Belgium, Canada, the Federal Republic of Germany, Iceland, Japan, Spain, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-General (A/42/381-E/1987/117);
- (e) Note by the Secretary-General on a Europe-Africa permanent link through the Strait of Gibraltar (E/1987/46);
 - (f) Report of the Secretary-General on regional co-operation (E/1987/79);

- (g) Report of the Executive Secretary of the Economic Commission for Europe to the Economic and Social Council on the question of admitting Israel to the Commission (E/1987/108);
- (h) Letter dated 6 July 1987 from the Permanent Representative of Morocco to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the President of the Economic and Social Council (E/1987/129):
- (i) Note by the Secretariat (E/1987/L.32) transmitting to the Economic and Social Council a draft decision entitled "Membership of Israel in the Economic Commission for Europe" (E/1986/C.1/L.7), which had been before the Council at its second regular session of 1986:
- (j) Statement submitted by the World Assembly of Small and Medium Enterprises, a non-governmental organization on the Roster (E/1987/NGO/6).

Action taken by the First (Economic) Committee

- 138. At its 14th to 16th meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. At its 14th meeting, on 26 June, it heard introductory statements by the Executive Secretaries of the Economic Commission for Africa and the Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia.
- 139. Also at the 14th meeting, statements were made by the representatives of Nigeria, Bulgaria, Egypt, Australia, China, the German Democratic Republic, Senegal and Morocco, and the observers for Czechoslovakia and Algeria.
- 140. At the 15th meeting, on 29 June, statements were made by the representatives of the United States of America, Egypt, Iraq, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Brasil and Japan, and the observer for Jordan. The Executive Secretary of the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean also made a statement.
- 141. At the 16th meeting, on 29 June, statements were made by the representatives of Poland, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and Morocco, and the observer for Algeria. Statements were also made by the Executive Secretaries of the Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific, the Economic Commission for Europe and the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean, the representative of the Economic Commission for Africa and the Chairman of the Committee.

Recommendations contained in the report of the Secretary-General on regional co-operation

142. Section I of the report of the Secretary-General on regional co-operation (E/1987/79) contained seven recommendations for action by the Council. The Committee held informal consultations on the recommendations.

<u>venue of the forty-fourth session of the Economic and Social Commission for Asia</u> and the Pacific

143. At its 22nd meeting, on 2 July, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee adopted a draft decision on the venue of the forty-fourth session of the Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific (see E/1987/121, para. 32, draft decision I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 192 below.

Venue of the twenty-second session of the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean

144. At its 22nd meeting, on 2 July, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee adopted a draft decision on the venue of the twenty-second session of the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (see E/1987/121, para. 32, draft decision II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 194 below.

Venue of the twenty-third session of the Economic Commission for Africa and the fourteenth meeting of the Conference of Ministers of the Commission

145. At its 22nd meeting, on 2 July, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee adopted a draft decision on the venue of the twenty-third session of the Economic Commission for Africa and the fourteenth meeting of the Conference of Ministers of the Commission (see E/1987/121, para. 32, draft decision III). For action by the Council, see paragraph 195 below.

Industrial Development Decade for Africa

- 146. At its 24th meeting, on 3 July, the Committee considered the draft resolution entitled "Industrial Development Decade for Africa", recommended by the Economic Commission for Africa.
- 147. At that meeting, statements were made by the Chairman, the representative of the United Nations Industrial Development Organization and the representatives of Denmark, Egypt and the United States of America.
- 148. At the 25th meeting, on 6 July, the Chairman made a statement. The representatives of Nigeria, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the United States of America and Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), and the observer for Guatemala, also made statements.
- 149. At the same meeting, the representative of Egypt read out revisions to the draft resolution, which had been agreed upon during the informal consultations.
- 150. In connection with operative paragraph 4 of the revised draft resolution, the representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics proposed replacing the words "confirm the allocation" by the words "consider the allocation" and adding the words "taking into account the views expressed at the second regular session of 1987 of the Economic and Social Council" at the end of the paragraph.
- 151. Statements were made by the Chairman and the representatives of Egypt and Nigeria.

- 152. The representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics made a statement in which he agreed not to press for action on his proposed amendments.
- 153. The Committee then adopted operative paragraph 4 of the revised draft resolution.
- 154. Also at the 25th meeting, in connection with operative paragraph 10 of the revised draft resolution, the representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics proposed an amendment by which the words "greater involvement of non-governmental organizations and the private sector, and the integration of women in the industrialization process" would be replaced by the words "strengthening the role of the public sector, greater involvement of other sectors of the economy and non-governmental organizations in the development process, in accordance with national plans and programmes, and the integration of women in the development process".
- 155. Statements were made by the representatives of Egypt and Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community). The Chairman also made a statement.
- 156. The representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics then orally revised his amendment so that it read "greater involvement of other sectors of the economy and non-governmental organizations, and the integration of women in the industrialization process".
- 157. Statements were made by the representatives of Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community) and Egypt.
- 158. The representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics withdrew his amendments.
- 159. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as a whole, as revised (see E/1987/121/Add.1, para. 22). For action by the Council, see paragraphs 199 to 202 below.

Integration of women in development in Africa

- 160. At the 23rd meeting, on 3 July, the Chairman of the Committee read out, revisions, which had been agreed upon during the informal consultations, to the draft resolution recommended by the Economic Commission for Africa entitled "Integration of women in development in Africa".
- 161. The Committee then adopted the draft resolution, as revised (see E/1987/121, para. 31, draft resolution I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 185 below.
- 162. Before the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Canada, Nigeria, the United States of America and France. Statements were also made by the Chairman and the representative of the Economic Commission for Africa.

International year for the mobilization of financial and technological resources to increase food and agricultural production in Africa

- 163. At the 23rd meeting on 3 July the Chairman of the Committee read out revisions, which had been agreed upon during the informal consultations, to the draft resolution recommended by the Economic Commission for Africa entitled "International mobilisation of financial and technological resources for food and agriculture in Africa".
- 164. The Committee then adopted the draft resolution, as revised (see E/1987/121, para. 31, draft resolution II). For action by the Council, see paragraphs 187-188 below.
- 165. Before the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Nigeria and Denmark, and the observers for Algeria and Ghana.
- Human and financial resources: vacancies in the secretariat of the Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia
- 166. At the 23rd meeting, on 3 July, the Chairman of the Committee read out revisions, which had been agreed upon during the informal consultations, to the draft resolution recommended by the Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia, entitled "Human and financial resources: vacancies in the secretariat of the Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia".
- 167. The Committee then adopted the draft resolution, as revised (see E/1987/121, para. 31, draft resolution III). For action by the Council, see paragraph 189 below.
- 168. After the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of the United States of America and Iraq.

Other proposals

Membership of Israe in the Economic Commission for Europe

169. At the 14th meeting, on 26 June, the Chairman of the Committee made the following statement:

"As a result of informal consultations, the Chairman of the First (Economic) Committee has accepted the responsibility of making a recommendation on this matter. He therefore recommends to the Council that it take note of the report of the Executive Secretary of the Economic Commission for Europe (E/1987/108) and that consideration of the draft decision contained in document E/1987/L.32 be deferred until the second regular session of 1988 of the Council."

i

For action by the Council, see paragraph 182 below.

Europe-Africa permanent link through the Strait of Gibraltar

170. At the 20th me-ting, on 1 July, the representative of Morocco, on behalf of Morocco and Spain, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.1/L.10) entitled "Europe-Africa permanent link through the Strait of Gibraltar".

- 171. At the 22nd meeting, on 2 July, the representative of Spain orally revised the draft resolution as follows:
- (a) The words "to help" were replaced by the words "to co-operate with" in operative paragraph 1;
 - (b) Operative paragraph 3 (b), which read:

"To submit an interim report on the progress of studies and work relating to the project to the Economic and Social Council at its second regular session in 1989",

was replaced by the following:

"To submit to the Economic and Social Council, at its second regular session of 1989, an interim report on the progress of studies and work relating to the project carried out in co-operation with the competent non-governmental organizations".

- 172. The Chairman made a statement.
- 173. The representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics orally revised operative paragraph 3 (a) of the draft resolution, as agreed during informal consultations, by adding the words "with due consideration to the programme of work of the Economic Commission for Europe for 1988-1989" at the end of the paragraph.
- 174. The Committee then adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised (see E/1987/121, para. 31, draft resolution IV). For action by the Council, see paragraph 191 below.
- 175. Before the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Morocco made a statement.
- Ruport of the Secretary-General on the Transport and Communications Decade in Africa
- 176. At the 20th meeting, on 1 July, the representative of Morocco introduced a draft decision (E/1987/C.1/L.11) entitled "Report of the Secretary-General on the Transport and Communications Decade in Africa", which read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council, having taken note of the report of the Secretary-General on the Transport and Communications Decade in Africa (A/42/288-E/1987/71), decides that future reports on the Decade should reflect achievements by all African countries members of the Economic Commission for Africa, in accordance with the terms of Council resolution 1986/62 of 22 July 1986."

177. At its 22nd meeting, on 2 July, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee adopted a draft decision on the report of the Secretary-General on the Transport

- and Communications Decade in Africa (A/42/288-E/1987/71) (see E/1987/121, para. 32, draft decision IV). For action by the Council, see paragraph 196 below.
- 178. In view of the adoption of the draft decision proposed by the Chairman, the representative of Morocco withdrew draft decision E/1987/C.1/L.11.
- 179. After the draft decision was adopted, the observer for Algeria made a statement. The Chairman also made a statement.

Report of the Secretary-General on ragional co-operation

180. At its 23rd meeting, on 3 July, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee decided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to take note of the report of the Secretary-General on regional co-operation (E/1987/79) (see E/1987/121, para. 32, draft decision V). For action by the Council, see paragraph 198 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 181. The Council considered proposals submitted under this item at its 35th plenary meeting, on 8 July 1987. An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary record (E/1987/SR.35).
- 182. Pursuant to the recommendation made by the Chairman of the First (Economic) Committee (see para. 169 above), the Council took note of the report of the Executive Secretary of the Economic Commission for Europe on the question of admitting Israel to the Commission (E/1987/108) and decided to defer consideration of the draft decision reproduced in the note by the Secretariat (E/1987/L.32) until its second regular session of 1988 (see Council decision 1987/164).
- 183. After the draft decision was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of the United States of America, the Syrian Arab Republic, Poland (on behalf also of Bulgaria, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, the German Democratic Republic and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics) and Norway, and the observer for Israel. The observer for the Palestine Liberation Organization also made a statement.
- 184. The Council then considered the draft resolutions and draft decisions recommended by the First (Economic) Committee in part one of its report (E/1987/121, paras. 31 and 32).
- 185. Draft resolution I, entitled "Integration of women in development in Africa", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/66.
- 186. Before the draft resolution was adopted, the representatives of Nigeria and Jamaica made statements.
- 187. Draft resolution II, entitled "International year for the mobilization of financial and technological resources to increase food and agricultural production in Africa", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/67.
- 188. Before the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Egypt made a statement; after it was adopted, the representative of Morocco made a statement in

- which he expressed reservations on the fifth preambular paragraph and operative paragraph 1.
- 189. Draft resolution III, entitled "Human and financial resources: vacancies in the secretariat of the Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/68.
- 190. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Egypt made a statement.
- 191. Draft resolution IV, entitled "Europe-Africa permanent link through the Strait of Gibraltar", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/69.
- 192. Draft decision I, entitled "Venue of the forty-fourth session of the Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/165.
- 193. After the draft decision was adopted, the observer for Indonesia made a statement.
- 194. Draft decision II, entitled "Venue of the twenty-second session of the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/166.
- 195. Draft decision III, entitled "Venue of the twenty-third session of the Economic Commission for Africa and the fourteenth meeting of the Conference of Ministers of the Commission", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/167.
- 196. Draft decision IV, entitled "Report of the Secretary-General on the Transport and Communications Decade in Africa", was adcreted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/168.
- 197. Before the draft decision was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Jamaica and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, and the Secretary of the Council; after it was adopted, statements were made by the representative of Morocco and the observer for Algeria.
- 198. Draft decision V, entitled "Report of the Secretary-General on regional co-operation", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 198 /169.
- 199. The Council adopted the draft resolution entitled "Industrial Development Decade for Africa", recommended by the First (Economic) Committee in part two of its report (E/1987/121/Add.1, para. 22). For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/70.

200. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Poland made a

- statement, on behalf also of Bulgaria, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, the German Democratic Republic and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics.
- 201. The representative of Morocco made a statement in which he expressed reservations on the draft resolution.

202. The Secretary of the Council made a statement. The representative of Egypt and the observer for Algeria also made statements.

J. FOOD PROBLEMS

- 203. The Council considered the question of food problems at its second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 9). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the First (Economic) Committee, which considered it at its 15th to 18th and 22nd to 26th meetings, on 29 and 30 June and 2, 3, 6 and 7 July 1987. The Council had before it the following documents:
- (a) Letter dated 18 February 1987 from the Permanent Representative of Australia to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-General (A/42/137-E/1987/48);
- (b) Note by the Secretary-General transmitting the report of the Director-General of the Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations on the locust and grasshopper infestation in Africa (E/1987/57);
- (c) Report of the World Food Council on the work of its thirteenth session (WFC/1987/11); 7/
- (d) Twelfth annual report of the Committee of Food Aid Policies and Programmes (WFP/CFA: 23/20). 8/

Action taken by the First (Economic) Committee

- 204. At its 15th to 18th meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. At its 15th meeting, on 29 June, it heard introductory statements by the Executive Director of the World Food Council, the Deputy Executive Director of the World Food Programme and the representative of the Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations.
- 205. Also at the 15th meeting, the Executive Director of the World Food Council, on behalf of the Secretary-General, made an oral report on the liberalisation of international agricultural trade. The observers for Algeria and Csechoslovakia made statements.
- 205. At the 16th meeting, on 29 June, statements were made by the *presentatives of the German Democratic Republic and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, and the observer for Sweden (on behalf of the Nordic countries).
- 207. At the 17th meeting, on 30 June, statements were made by the representatives of China and Pakistan, the observer for Chine and the observer for the Commission of the European Communities.
- 1/ Subsequently issued as Official Records of the General Assembly, Forty-second Session, Supplement No. 19 (A/42/19).
 - 8/ Transmitted to the Council as document E/1987/80.

208. At the 18th meeting, on 30 June, statements were made by the representatives of Australia, Bulgaria, the United States of America, Jamaica, Poland, Somalia, Bangladesh, Uruguay, Canada and Japan, and the observers for New Zealand and Argentina.

Target for World Food Programme pledges for the period 1989-1990

209. Section 7 of the twelfth annual report of the Committee on Food Aid Policies and Programmes (WFP/CFA: 23/20) contained a draft resolution recommended for adoption by the Council.

210. At its 22nd meeting, on 2 July, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, entitled "Target for World Food Programme pledges for the period 1989-1990" (see E/1987/122, para. 20). For action by the Council, see paragraph 221 below.

Food and agricultural problems

211. At the 23rd meeting, on 3 July, the observer for Guatemala, 6/ on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.1/L.13) entitled "Food and agricultural problems", which he orally revised. The revised text, which was subsequently issued as document E/1987/C.1/L.13/Rev.1, read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council,

... [the first seven preambular paragraphs are the same as the first seven preambular paragraphs of the draft resolution in paragraph 215 below].

"Recognizing the urgent need for substantial progress in stimulating food production in developing countries, and that international commodity policies have an important bearing on that aim,

"Emphasizing the great importance of ensuring that farmers stay in their production location and that their massive migration would have r significant adverse social, economic and environmental effect,

"Reaffirming also that agriculture has a central impact on other sectors of the economies of the developing countries,

- "1. Notes with concern that hunger and malnutrition have been increasing since the World Food Conference in 1974 and that the number of people suffering from hunger and malnutrition has grown in the 1980s and that there has been a move away from the central objective of the World Food Conference;
- ... [operative paragraphs 2-5 are the same as operative paragraphs 2-5 of the draft resolution in paragraph 215 below];
- "6. Reaffirms that developing countries have a right to protect their agricultural production from imports to ensure a solid basis for self-reliance;

- "7. Reaffirms that subsidies for agricultural exports and the protectionist practices that certain developed countries adopt in the agricultural sector result in the artificial accumulation of excess stocks on the world market, at the same time depressing prices, and do not serve the purposes of world food security, to the extent that the domestic output of developing countries may be eliminated from local and international markets;
- "8. Requests the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development to provide the Economic and Social Council, at its second regular session of 1988, with a comprehensive study of the trends in the international market for agricultural products, together with suggestions on ways and means of increasing the share of developing countries in international agricultural trade;
- "9. <u>Calls</u> for the prompt and full implementation of the Integrated Programme for Commodities, particularly in view of the close link between the fall in commodity export earnings and the accumulation of debt;
- "10. <u>Appeals</u> to developing countries, developed market economy countries and socialist countries of Eastern Europe that have not yet done so to ratify the Agreement Establishing the Common Fund for Commodities and appeals also to the United States of America to reconsider its decision not to ratify the Agreement;
- "11. <u>Welcomes</u> the measures taken by African Governments to stimulate agriculture and food production in implementation of their commitments under the United Nations Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development 1986-1990;
- "12. Regrets that the expected foreign resources in support of African efforts at recovery and development made in accordance with their commitments under the Programme of Action have not often materialised, even when African Governments have carried out all their commitments;
- ... [operative paragraphs 13 and 14 are the same as operative paragraphs 12 and 13 of the draft resolut on in paragraph 215 below];
- "15. Welcomes the encouraging progress in domestic policy reform in support of the food and agriculture sector in many developing countries and calls on the international community to accelerate assistance for those efforts;
- "16. <u>Calls upon</u> all countries to use the opportunity of the Uruguay Round of multilateral trade negotiations to move towards the resolution of agricultural trade problems, taking into account all the general principles governing those negotiations, including the principle of differential and more favourable treatment, embodied in part IV of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade;

- "17. Endorses the recommendations of the international meeting organized by the United Nations Development Programme and the World Food Council at Lomé in May 1987, which identify priority areas for the enhancement of South-South co-operation in food and agriculture, and calls on Governmencs and national, regional and interregional organizations to work together more closely to strengthen regional and interregional food and agriculture programmes;
- "18. <u>Calls upon</u> industrialized countries to make a greater effort to increase their participation in the third replenishment of the International Fund for Agricultural Development, and urges other contributors to the Fund that are in a position to do so to make additional efforts to contribute to the resources of the Fund with a view to ensuring the highest possible level of replenishment while preserving the institution and its unique structure;
- ... [operative paragraphs 19 and 20 are the same as operative paragraphs 18 and 19 of the draft resolution in paragraph 215 below];
- "21. <u>Urgas</u> the regional development banks, regional commissions, the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development and donor countries to facilitate practical arrangements to accelerate financing and technical and economic co-operation among developing countries, giving particular attention to the expansion of tripartite arrangements through which developing countries would help to finance South-South co-operative action;
- "22. Urgas Governments to ensure and enhance the participation of women in the formulation and implementation of national food policies, plans and projects, in view of the importance accorded to food and the acknowledged role of women farmers in food production, marketing and family nutrition and in view of the consensus achieved at Nairobi on the Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women;
- "23. Welcomes the future programme of work of the World Food Council for the biennium 1988-1989 referred to in the report of the Council on the work of its thirteenth session, and requests the World Food Council to implement it."
- 212. At the 24th meeting, on 3 July, statements were made by the representatives of Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community) and Egypt, and the observer for Guatemala.
- 213. At the 25th meeting, on 6 July, statements were made by the representatives of Egypt and Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community).
- 214. At the 26th meeting, on 7 July, statements were made by the representatives of Egypt, the United States of America, Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community) and Canada. A statement was also made by the Chairman.
- 215. At the same meeting, after an exchange of views, draft resolution E/1987/C.1/L.13/Rev.1 was further orally revised by the presentative of Egypt, on behalf of the sponsors. The revised text read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council,

"Recalling the Declaration and the Programme of Action on the Establishment of a New International Economic Order, contained in General Assembly resolutions 3201 (S-VI) and 3202 (S-VI) of 1 May 1974, the Charter of Economic Rights and Duties of St. 3s, contained in Assembly resolution 3281 (XXIX) of 12 December 1974, Assembly resolution 3362 (S-VII) of 16 September 1975 on development and international economic co-operation, and the International Development Strategy for the Third United Nations Development Decade, contained in the annex to Assembly resolution 35/56 of 5 December 1980, and Assembly resolution 41/191 of 8 December 1986 on food adagricultural problems,

"Reaffirming the Universal Declaration on the Eradication of Hunger and Malnutrition adopted by the World Food Conference,

"Stressing the imperative need to keep food and agricultural issues at the centre of global attention,

"Reaffirming the United Nations Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development 1986-1990 (General Assembly resolution S-13/2), in which the African countries and the international community committed themselves, <u>interfalia</u>, to giving priority attention and increased resources to the rehabilitation and development of food and agriculture in Africa,

"Reafizming that the right to food is a universal human right which should be guaranteed to all people and, in that context, believing in the general principle that food should not be used as an instrument of political pressure, either at the national or at the international level,

"Reaffirming also that the maintenance of peace and security and the strengthening of international co-operation in food and agriculture are important for improved economic conditions and enhanced food security,

"Reaffirming that for most developing countries self-reliance in food and agriculture constitutes an important objective,

"Recognising the urgent need for substantial progress in stimulating food production in developing countries, and that the international agricultural commodity policies have an important bearing on the attainment of that objective,

"Recognising also that agriculture has a central impact on other sectors of the economies of many countries, particularly the developing countries,

"Concerned that growing protectionism, the decline in commodity prices, the deterioration in terms of trade and limited access to markets have had a negative effect on the situation of international agricultural trade, particularly for developing countries,

"Welcoming the growing international consensus since the special ministerial session of the Contracting Parties to the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade held at Puntu del Este, Uruguay, from 15 to 20 September 1986, in fav ar of agricultural trade reform at the earliest possible time,

- "1. Notes with concern that hunger and malnutrition have been increasing since the World Food Conference in 1974 and that the number of people suffering from hunger and malnutrition has grown in the 1980s and that the central objective of the World Food Conference remains largely unfulfilled;
- "2. Takes note with appreciation of the oral report made by the Executive Director of the World Food Council, on behalf of the Secretary-Seneral, on the liberalization of international agricultural trade;
- "3. Welcomes the conclusions and recommendations adopted at the thirteenth ministerial session of the World Food Council, held at Beijing from 8 to 11 June 1987 (see WFC/1987/11):
- "4. Endorses the Beijing Declaration of the World Food Council, annexed to the present resolution, as a reaffirmation of the commitment of the world community to eradication of hunger and malnutrition and as a framework to accelerate action to attain this objective;
- "5. Calls upon Governments and international assistance agencies to redouble national art regional food strategy efforts as part of comprehensive economic and social action to eliminate hunger and poverty;
- "6. Recognizes that developing countries pursuing self-reliance may be obliged to adopt policies that can protect their agricultural production from imports benefiting from export support measures;
- "7. Reaffirms that support measures for agricultural exports, together with other protectionist practices that certain developed countries apply in the agricultural sector, contribute to an accumulation of excess stocks on the world market and that depressed international prices do not serve the purposes of world food security in that the domestic output of developing countries may be eliminated from local and international markets;
- "8. Calls upon all countries to take the opportunity presented by the seventh session of the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development to consider pursuing efforts to conclude commodity agreements and arrangements, as appropriate, within the framework of the Integrated Programme for Commodities, to improve the effectiveness of appropriate stabilization schemes and to seek agreement on more effective co-peration in international commodity policy, notably through the early entry into force of the Agreement Establishing the Common Fund for Commodities;
- "9. <u>Welcomes</u> the measures taken by African Governments to stimulate agriculture and food production in implementation of their commitments under the United Nations Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development 1986-1990;

- "10. Expresses its appreciation to those developed countries that have taken specific measures in support of African efforts towards recovery and development under the Programme of Action;
- "11. Expresses deep concern that the expected foreign resources in support of African efforts at recovery and development made in accordance with the commitments of the in ernational community under the Programme of Action have not so far materialised, and urges the international community to expedite its support for those efforts, and to give further attention to this problem at the mid-term review of the Programme of Action during the forty-third session of the General Assembly:
- "12. Recognizes the need for more domestic and international financial resources for science, technology and agricultural training within Africa, including the support needed to tackle the massive problem of reorienting and greatly strengthening African agricultural research and production systems and to develop and strengthen its indigenous scientific and technological capability and bring about a transition from extractive to regenerative agricultural practices;
- "13. Welcomes the efforts made by some members of the international community to support the fight against the locust and grassnopper infestation in Africa, and commends the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations for its co-ordinating role and for establishing the Emergency Centre for Locust Operations;
- "14. Welcomes the encouraging progress in efforts made in support of the food and agriculture sector in many developing countries and calls on the international community to accelerate assistance for those efforts;
- "15. Calls upon all countries to use the opportunity of the Uruguay Round of multilateral trade negotiations, which is of decisive importance, to move vigorously towards the liberalization of agricultural trade and necessary policy reforms, taking into account all the general principles governing those negotiations, including the principle of differential and more favourable treatment, embodied in part IV of the General Agreement on Tarix's and Trade and related instruments;
- "16. Takes note of the recommendations of the interregional meeting organized by the Unite Nations Development Programme and the World Food Council at Lomé in May 1987, which identify priority areas for the enhancement of South-South co-operation in food and agriculture, and calls on Governments and national, regional and interregional organizations to work together more closely to strengthen regional and interregional food and agriculture programmes;
- "17. Calls upon all countries to make a greater effort to participate actively in the negotiations on the third replenishment of the International Fund for Agricultural Development, and urges all contributors to the Fund to make additional efforts to contribute to the resources of the Fund with a view to ensuring the highest possible level of replenishment while preserving the institution and its unique structure;

- "18. Reiterates its urgent appeal to the few donor countries that have not already done so to make a contribution to the Fund's Special Programme for Sub-Saharan African Countries Affected by Drought and Desertification, and invites the international community to make a further financial effort so that the \$300 million target of the Fund can be reached at the earliest possible date;
- "19. Urggs all States to make every effort to contribute to the World Food Programme so that it can attain, in a timely fashion, its 1989-1990 arget of \$1.4 billion, as approved by the governing body of the Programme and the Committee on Food Aid Policies and Programmes;
- "20. Invites the regional development banks, regional commissions, the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development and donor countries to facilitate practical arrangements to accelerate financing and technical and economic co-operation among developing countries, giving particular attention to the expansion of tripartite arrangements through which developing countries would help to finance South-South co-operative action;
- "21. Urgas Governments to ensure and enhance the participation of women in the formulation and implementation of national field policies, plans and projects, in view of the importance accorded to food and the acknowledged role of women farmers in food production, marketing and family nutrition and in view of the consensus achieved on the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women;
- "22. Welcomes the programme of work of the World Food Council for the biennium 1988-1989 referred to in the report of the Council on the work of its thirteenth session, and requests the World Food Council to implement it;
- "23. Requests the Secretary-General, in consultation with the World Food Council and the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, to submit to the Economic and Social Council, at its second regular session of 1988, a comprehensive report on the trends in the international market for agricultural products, together with suggestions on ways and means by which developing countries could increase their share in international agricultural trade, bearing in mind the principle of comparative advantage;
- "24. Requests the Secretary-General to submit a further oral report on the liberalization of international agricultural trade to the General Assembly at its forty-third session through the Economic and Social Council at its second regular session of 1988."
- 216. Also at the 26th meeting, statements were made by the representatives of Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), Egypt, the United States of America and Canada. Owing to lack of time, the Chairman recommended that informal consultations continue, on the basis of the revised draft resolution and other relevant proposals, with a view to reaching an agreement during the current session of the Council.

217. The Committee then decided to transmit draft resolution E/1987/C.1/L.13/Rev.1, as orally revised, to the Council for consideration in plenary meeting. For action by the Council, see paragraphs 224 to 233 below.

Twelfth annual report of the Committee on Food Aid Policies and Programmes

218. At its 26th meeting, on 7 July, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee decided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to take note of the twelfth annual report of the Committee on Food Aid Policies and Programmes (WFP/CFA: 23/20) (see E/1987/122, para. 21, draft decision I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 222 below.

Note by the Secretary-General on the fight against the locust and grasshopper infestation in Africa

219. At its 26th meeting, on 7 July, the Committee decided, on the proposal of the Chairman, to recommend the Economic and Social Council to take note of the note by the Secretary-General transmitting the report of the Director-General of the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations on the locust and grasshopper infestation in Africa (E/1987/57) (see E/1987/122, para. 21, draft decision II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 223 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 220. At its :7th plenary meeting, on 9 July, the Council considered the draft resolution and draft decisions recommended by the First (Economic) Committee in its report (E/1987/122, paras. 20 and 21).
- 221. The draft resolution, entitled "Target for World Food Programme pledges for the period 1989-1990", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/91.
- 222. Draft decision I, entitled "Twelfth annual report of the Committee on Food Aid Policies and Programmes", was adorted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/185.
- 223. Draft decision II, entitled "Note by the Secretary-General on the fight against the locust and grasshopper infestation in Africa", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/186.

Food and agricultural problems

- 224. At its 37th plenary meeting, on 9 July, the Council took up consideration of the draft resolution entitled "Food and agricultural problems", transmitted to it by the First (Economic) Committee (see para. 215 above).
- 225. The representative of Egypt, on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77, further orally revised the draft resolution as follows:
- (a) In the ninth preambular paragraph, the words "Recognizing also" were replaced by the word "Reaffirming";

- (b) The words "from imports benefiting from export support measures" were deleted at the end of operative paragraph 6;
 - (c) Operative paragraph 7 was deleted;
- (d) In operative paragraph 11, the word "deep" before the word "concern" was deleted;
- (e) In operative paragraph 15, the words "to move vigorously towards the liberalization of agricultural trade" were replaced by the words "to pursue vigorously the liberalization of agricultural trade";
- (f) At the end of operative paragraph 23, the words "together with suggestions on ways and means by which developing countries could increase their share in international agricultural trade, bearing in mind the principle of comparative advantage" were deleted.
- 226. Statements were made by the representatives—f the United States of America and Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), and the observer for Guatemala (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77) (see E/'987/SR.37).
- 227. The observer for Guatemala, on behalf of the sponsors, further orally revised the draft resolution as follows:
- (a) In the ninth preambular paragraph, the words "the economies of many countries, particularly the developing countries" were replaced by the words "the economies of the developing countries";
 - (b) Operative paragraph 7 was reinstated;
 - (c) Operative paragraph 8 was replaced by the following two paragraphs:
 - "8. <u>Calls for the prompt and full implementation of the Integrated</u>
 Programme for Commodities, particularly in view of the close link between the fall in commodity export earnings and the accumulation of debt;
 - "9. Appeals to all States that have not yet done so to ratify the Agreement Establishing the Common Fund for Commodities";
- (d) In operative paragraph 23, the words deleted by the representative of Egypt (see para. 225 (f) above) were replaced by the words "together with suggestions on ways and means of increasing the share of developing countries in international agricultural trade".
- 228. Statements were made by the representatives of Norway, the United States of America, Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), Australia, Canada and Jamaica, and the observer for Guatemala (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77) (see E/1987/SR.37).
- 229. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, the Council proceeded to vote on the draft resolution as set out below.

230. Operative paragraph 6, as orally revised, was adopted by a roll-call vote of 34 to 3, with 10 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Bangladesh, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet
Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Egypt, Gabon, German
Democratic Republic, Guinea, India, Iran (Islamic Republic of),

Democratic Republic, Guinea, India, Iran (Islamic Republic of)
Iraq, Jamaica, Morocco, Nigeria, Oman, Pakistan, Panama, Peru,
Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Somalia,
Sri Lanka, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union of Soviet
Socialist Republics, Uruguay, Venezuela, Zimbabwe.

Bangladesh, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet

of Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruquay, Venezuela, Zimbabwe.

Belgium, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Iceland,

Against: Australia, Canada, United States of America.

Abstaining:

In favour:

Against:

Italy, Japan, Norway, Spain, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Iroland.

231. New operative paragraph α and adopted by a roll-call vote of 36 to 2, with 9 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Egypt, Gabon, German Democratic Republic, Guinea, Iceland, India, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, Jamaica, Morocco, Nigeria, Norway, Oman, Pakistan, Panama, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Somalia, Sri Lanka, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union

Against: Canada, United States of America.

Abstaining: Australia, Belgium, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Italy, Japan, Spain, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.

232. New operative paragraph 9 was adopted by a roll-call vote of 35 to 1, with 11 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Bangladesh, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet
Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Egypt, Gabon, German
Democratic Republic, Guinea, India, Iran (Islamic Republic of),
Iraq, Jamaica, Morocco, Nigeria, Norway, Oman, Pakistan, Panama,
Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Somalia,

Sri Lanka, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruguay, Venezuela, Zimbabwe.

United States of America.

Abstaining: Australia, Belgium, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Spain, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.

233. The draft resolution, as a whole, as orally revised, was adopted by a roll call vote of 34 to none, with 13 abstentions. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/90. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Bangladesh, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Egypt, Gabon, German Democratic Republic, Guinea, India, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, Jamaica, Morocco, Nigeria, Oman, Pakistan, Panama, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Somalia, Sri Lanka, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruguay, Venezuela, Zimbabwe.

Against: None.

Abstaining: Australia, Belgium, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Norway, Spain, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.

234. After the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Jamaica, Morocco, Egypt, the United States of America, Canada, Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), Japan and Australia, and the observers for Sweden (on behalf also of Finland, Iceland and Norway) and Guatemala (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77) (see E/1987/SR.37).

K. INTERNATIONAL CO-OPERATION ON THE ENVIRONMENT

environment at its second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 10). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the First (Economic) Committee, which considered it at its 19th to 21st and 27rd meetings, from 1 to 3 July 1987. The Council had before it the following documents:

235. The Council considered the question of international co-operation on the

- (a) Report of the Governing Council of the United Nations Environment Programme on its fourteenth session (E/1987/L.33); 9/
- (b) Reports of the Governing Council of the United Nations Environment Programme on the implementation of the Plan of Action to Combat Desertification and on the implementation in the Sudano-Sahelian region of the Plan of Action to Combat Desertification (E/1987/L.34).

Action taken by the First (Economic) Committee

- 236. At its 19th to 21st meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item.
- 237. At the 19th meeting, on 1 July, the representative of Nigeria made a statement.
- 238. At the 20th meeting, on 1 July, statements were made by the representatives of
- 9/ Subsequently issued as Official Records of the General Assembly, Forty second Session, Supplement No. 25 (A/42/25).

Senegal, the German Democratic Republic, Norway (on behalf of the Nordic countries) and China.

239. At the 21st meeting, on 2 July, statements were made by the representatives of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Morocco, Poland, Bulgaria and Australia, and the observers for Czechoslovakia and Mexico.

Report of the Governing Council of the United Nations Environment Programme

240. At its 23rd meeting, on 3 July, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee decided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to take note of the report of the Governing Council of the United Nations Environment Programme on the work of its fourteenth session (E/1987/L.33) (see E/1987/123, para. 7, draft decision I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 243 below.

Reports of the Governing Council of the United Nations Environment Programme on the implementation of the Plan of Action to Combat Desertification and on the implementation in the Sudano-Sahelian region of the Plan of Action to Combat Desertification

241. At its 23rd meeting, on 3 July, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee decided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to take note of the reports of the Governing Council of the United Nations Environment Programme on the implementation of the Plan of Action to Combat Desertification and on the implementation in the Sudano-Sahelian region of the Plan of Action to Combat Desertification (E/1987/L.34) (see E/1987/123, para. 7, draft decision II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 244 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 242. At its 35th plenary meeting, on 8 July, the Council considered the draft decisions recommended by the First (Economic) Committee in its report (E/1987/123, para. 7).
- 243. Draft decision I, entitled "Report of the Governing Council of the United Nations Environment Programme", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/170.
- 244. Draft decision II, entitled "Reports of the Governing Council of the United Nations Environment Programme on the implementation of the Plan of Action to Combat Desertification and on the implementation in the Sudano-Sahelian region of the Plan of Action to Combat Desertification", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/171.

L. INTERNATIONAL CO-OPERATION IN THE FIELD OF HUMAN SETTLEMENTS

245. The Council considered the question of international co-operation in the field of human settlements at its second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 11). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the First (Economic) Committee, which considered it at its 12th, 13th and

15th meetings, on 24, 25 and 29 June 1987. The Council had before it the report of the Commission on Human Settlements on its tenth session (A/42/8) 10/ and the report of the Socretary-General on the living conditions of the Palestinian people in the occupied Palestinian territories (A/42/183-E/1987/53).

Action taken by the First (Economic) Committee

- 246. At its 12th and 13th meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item.
- 247. At the 12th meeting, on 24 June, statements were made by the representatives of Japan, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, China, Bulgaria and the United States of America, and the observer for Israel. The observer for the Palestine Liberation Organization also made a statement.
- 248. At the 13th meeting, on 25 June, statements were made by the representatives of the Syrian Arab Republic, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Egypt, Sri La ka, Iraq, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, the German Democratic Republic and Pakistan, and the observers for Jordan and Algeria. The Executive Director of the United Nations Centre for Human Settlements (Habitat) also made a statement.

Report of the Commission on Human Settlements

249. At its 15th meeting, on 29 June, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee decided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to take note of the report of the Commission on Human Settlements on its teath session (A/42/8) (see E/1987/115, para. 7, draft decision I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 252 below.

Report of the Secretary-General on the living conditions of the Pelestinian people in the occupied Palestinian territories

250. At its 15th meeting, on 29 June, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee decided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to take note of the report of the Secretary-General on the living conditions of the Palestinian people in the occupied Palestinian territories (A/42/183-E/1987/53) (see E/1987/115, para. 7 draft decision II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 253 below.

A. .. ion taken by the Council

- 251. At its 35th plenary meeting, on 8 July, the Council considered the draft decisions recommended by the First (Economic) Committee in its report (E/1987/115, para. 7).
- 252. Draft decision I, entitled "Report of the Commission on Human Settlements", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/172.
- 10/ Official Records of the General Assembly, Forty-second Session, Supplement No. 8.

253. Draft decision II, entitled "Report of the Secretary-General on the living conditions of the Palestinian people in the occupied Palestinian territories", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/173.

M. POPULATION QUESTIONS

254. The Council considered population questions at its second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 12). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the First (Economic) Committee, which considered it at its 15th to 17th, 19th, 21st and 22nd meetings, on 29 and 30 June and 1 and 2 July 1987. The Council had before it the following documents:

- (a) Report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of Council resolution 1986/7 on population questions (A/42/302-E/1987/81);
- (b) Report of the Secretary-General on the monitoring of population trends and policies (E/1987/3);
- (c) Report of the Secretary-General on the activities of the United Nations system in the field of population (E/1987/4);
- (d) Report of the Secretary-General on the monitoring of multilateral population assistance (E/1987/5);
- (e) Report of the Population Commission on its twenty-fourth session (E/1987/16); 11/
- (f) Extract from the report of the Governing Council of the United Nations Development Programme on its organizational meeting for 1987 and its thirty-fourth session (E/1987/L.31). 12/

Action taken by the First (Economic) Committee

255. At its 15th to 17th and 19th meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. At its 15th meeting, on 29 June, it heard introductory statements by the Director of the Population Division of the Department of International Economic and Social Affairs and by the representative of the United Nations Fund for Population Activities.

256. At the 16th meeting, on 29 June, statements were made by the representatives of the German Democratic Republic, Poland and Turkey, and the observer for Algeria.

^{11/} Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1987, Supplement No. 3.

^{12/} Subsequently issued in Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1987, Supplement No. 12 (E/1987/25).

257. At the 17th meeting, on 30 June, statements were made by the representatives of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, China and Pakistan, and the observer for Sweden (on behalf of the Nordic countries).

258. At the 19th meeting, on 1 July, statements were made by the representatives of Bulgaria, Japan and Banglades , and the observer for the Netherlands.

Recommendations contained in the report of the Population Commission

259. Chapter I of the report of the Population Commission on its twenty-fourth session contained two draft resolutions and one draft decision recommended for adoption by the Council.

Work programme in the field of population

260. At its 22nd meeting, on 2 July, the Committee a opted draft resolution I, entitled "Work programme in the field of population" (see E/1987/124, para. 15, draft resolution I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 269 below.

Follow-up to the recommendations of the International Conference on Population

261. At its 22nd meeting, on 2 July, the Committee adopted draft resolution II, entitled "Follow-up to the recommendations of the International Conference on Population" (see E/1987/124, para. 15, draft resolution II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 270 below.

Provisional agenda and documentation for the twenty-fifth session of the Population Commission

262. At its 22nd meeting, on 2 July, the Committee adopted the draft decision, entitled "Provisional agenda and documentation for the twenty-fifth session of the Population Commission" (see E/1987/124, para. 16, draft decision I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 271 below.

Other proposals

United Nations Fund for Population Activities: change of name

263. At the 21st meeting, on 2 July, the representative of Denmark, on behalf of Bangladesh, China, Denmark, Kenya, 6/ the Netherlands, 6/ Peru and Tunisia, 6/ introduced a draft decision (E/1987/C.1/L.12) entitled "United Nations Fund for Population Activities: change of name".

264. At its 22nd meeting, on 2 July, the Committee adopted the draft decision (see E/1987/124, para. 16, draft decision II). For action by the Council, see paracraph 272 below.

265. Before the Traft decision was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of the Philippines, Egypt and Denmark. The Secretary of the Committee and the representative of the United Nations Fund for Population Activities also made statements.

Reports considered by the Economic and Social Council in connection with population questions

266. At its 22nd meeting, on 2 July, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee decided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to take note of the reports of the Secretary-General on the implementation of Council resolution 1986/7 on population questions (A/42/302-E/1987/81) and on the monitoring of population trends and policies (E/1987/3) (see E/1987/124, para. 16, draft decision III). For action by the Council, see paragraph 273 below.

Report of the Population Commission

267. At its 22nd meeting, on 2 July, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee decided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to take note of the report of the Population Commission on its twenty-fourth session (E/1987/16) (see E/1987/124, para. 16, draft decision IV). For action by the Council, see paragraph 274 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 268. At its 35th plenary meeting, on 8 July, the Council considered the draft resolutions and draft decisions recommended by the First (Economic) Committee in its report (E/1987/124, paras. 15 and %6).
- 269. Draft resolution I, entitled "Work programme in the field of population", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/71.
- 270. Draft resolution II, entitled "Follow-up to the recommendations of the International Conference on Population", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/72.
- 271. Draft decision I, entitled "Provisional agenda and documentation for the twenty-fifth session of the Population Commission", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/174.
- 272. Draft decision II, entitled "United Nations Fund for Population Activities: change of name", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/175.
- 273. Draft decision III, entitled "Reports considered by the Economic and Social Council in connection with population questions", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/176.
- 274. Draft decision IV, entitled "Report of the Population Commission", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/177.

Chapter V

QUESTIONS CONSIDERED BY THE SECOND (SOCIAL) COMMITTEE

A. HUMAN RIGHTS

- 1. The Council considered the question of human rights at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 17). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the Second (Social) Committee, which considered it at its 14th to 19th meetings, from 18 to 22 May 1987. The Council had before it the following documents:
- (a) Letter dated 22 May 1987 from the Chargé d'affaires a.i. of the Permanent Mission of Turkey to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-General (A/41/989-E/1987/104);
- (b) Letter dated 26 May 1987 from the Chargé d'affaires a.i. of the Permanent Mission of Cyprus to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-General (A/41/991-E/1987/106);
- (c) Report of the Commission on Human Rights on its forty-third session (E/1987/18 and Corr.1); 1/
- (d) Note by the Secretary-General on national institutions for the protection and promotion of human rights (E/1987/58);
- (e) Note by the Secretariat on allegations regarding infringements of trade union rights (E/1987/70);
- (f) Statement submitted by the Society for International Development, a non-governmental organization in consultative status, category I, with the Council (E/1987/NGO/2).

Action taken by the Second (Social) Committee

- 2. At its 14th to 18th meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. At its 14th meeting, on 18 May, it heard an introductory statement by the Director of the Centre for Human Rights.
- 3. Also at the 14th meeting, statements were made by the representatives of Belgium (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), the German Democratic Republic, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Haiti and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, and the observer for Mexico. The observer for the international Confederation of Free Trade Unions, a non-governmental organization in consultative status, category I, with the Council, also made a statement.

^{1/} Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1987, Supplement No. 5.

- 4. At the 15th meeting, on 19 May, statements were made by the representatives of Australia, the United States of America, Canada, Rwanda, Senegal, Bulgaria, France, Norway, Spain and Brazil, and the observers for Ireland, Yugoslavia, Portugal and Lebanon.
- 5. At the 16th meeting, on 20 May, statements were made by the representatives of the German Democratic Republic, Denmark, India, the Philippines, Venezuela, China and Uruguay, and the observers for the Lao People's Democratic Republic, Democratic Rampuchea, Sweden, Cuba and Afghanistan.
- 6. At the 17th meeting, on 21 May, statements were made by the representatives of Foland, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Iraq, Morocco and the Islamic Republic of Iran, and the observers for Czechoslovakia, Costa Rica, Viet Nam, Austria, Algeria, the Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic, Indonesia, Greece, Uganda, Nicaragua and Cyprus.
- 7. At the 18th meeting, on 21 May, statements were made by th resentatives of Pakistan and Panama.

Recommendations contained in the report of the Commission on Human Rights

8. Chapter I of the report of the Commission on Human Rights on its forty-third session (E/1987/18 and Corr.1) contained 3 draft resolutions and 15 draft decisions recommended for adoption by the Council. Programme budget implications of the proposals were set out in annex III to the report.

Question of a convention on the rights of the child

- 9. At the 19th meeting, on 22 May, the representative of Poland proposed an amendment to draft resolution I, entitled "Question of a convention on the rights of the child", by which a new operative paragraph would be added, reading:
 - "3. <u>Draws attention</u> to the need for new proposals to be submitted early in the working group's session".
- 10. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as orally amended (see E/1987/97, draft resolution I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 52 below.
- 11. Before the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Senegal and Morocco.
- Question of a draft declaration on the right and responsibility of individuals, groups and organs of society to promote and protect universally recognized human rights and fundamental freedoms
- 12. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution I, entitled "Question of a draft declaration on the right and responsibility of individuals, groups and organs of society to promote and protect universally recognized human rights and fundamental freedoms" (see E/1987/97, draft resolution II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 53 below.

Summary or arbitrary executions

13. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution III, entitled "Summary or arbitrary executions" (see E/1987/97, draft resolution III). For action by the Council, see paragraph 54 below.

Situation of human rights in Haiti

14. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft decision 1, entitled "Situation of human rights in Haiti" (see E/1987/97, draft decision I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 60 below.

General decision concerning the establishment of a working out of the Commission on Human Rights to examine situations referred to the Commission under Economic at Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII) and those situations of which the Commission is soised

15. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft decision 2, entitled "General decision concerning the establishment of a working group of the Commission on Human Rights to examine situations referred to the Commission under Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII) and those situations of which the Commission is seized" (see E/1987/97, draft decision II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 61 below.

Situation of human rights in South Africa

16. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft decision 3, entitled "Situation of human rights in South Africa" (see E/1987/97, draft decision III). For action by the Council, see paragraph 62 below.

Implementation of the Declaration on the Elimination of All Forms of Intolerance and of Discrimination Based on Religion or Belief

17. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft decision 4, entitled "Implementation of the Declaration on the Elimination of All Forms of Intolerance and of Discrimination Based on Religion or Belief" (see E/1987/97, draft decision IV). For action by the Council, see paragraph 63 below.

Use of mercenaries as a means of impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination

18. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft decision 5, entitled "Use of mercenaries as a means of impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination", by a recorded vote of 39 to 12, with 2 abstention (see E/1987/97, draft decision V). For action by the Council, see paragraph 64 below. The voting was as follows:

In favour:

Bangladesh, Belize, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Djibouti, Egypt, Gabon, German Democratic Republic, Guinea, Haiti, India, Iraq, Jamaica, Morocco, Mozambique, Nigeria, Pakistan, Panama, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruquay, Venezuela, Zaire, Zimbabwe

Belgium, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Adminst: Iceland, Italy, Japan, Norway, Spain, United Kingdom of Great

Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.

Abstaining: Australia, Oman.

10. After the draft decision was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Australia and Oman.

The right to development

- 20. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft decision 6, entitled "The right to development" (see E/1987/97, draft decision VI). For action by the Council, see paragraph 65 below.
- 21. After the draft decision was adopted, the representative of the United States of America made a statement.

Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment

22. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft decision 7, entitled "Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment" (see E/1987/97, draft decision VII). For action by the Council, see paragraph 67 below.

Voluntary fund for advisory services and technical assistance in the field of human rights

23. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft decision 8, entitled "Voluntary fund for advisory services and technical assistance in the field of human rights" (see E/1987/97, draft decision VIII). For action by the Council, see paragraph 68 below.

Situation of human rights in El Salvador

24. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft decision 9, entitled "Situation of human rights in El Salvador" (see E/1987/97, draft decision [X). For action by the Council, see paragraph 69 below.

Situation of human rights in Guatemala

25. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft decision 10, entitled "Situation of human rights in Guatemala" (see E/1987/97, draft decision X). For action by the Council, see paragraph 70 below.

Situation of human rights in the Islamic Republic of Iran

At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft decision 11, entitled "Situation of human rights in the Islamic Republic of Iran", by a recorded vote of 23 to 6, with 15 abstentions 2/ (see E/1987/97, draft decision XI). For action by the Council, see paragraph 71 below. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Australia, Belgium, Belize, Canada, Colombia, Danmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Haiti, Iceland, Iraq, Italy, Jamaica, Japan, Norway, Panama, Peru, Philippines, Rwanda, Spain, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Venezuela.

Against: Iran (Islamic Republic of), Oman, Pakistan, Romania, Sri Lanka, Syrian Arab Republic.

Abstaining: Bangladesh, Brazil, Bulgaria, Djibouti, Egypt, Gabon, Ir-Ria, Morocco, Mozambique, Nigeria, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Sudan, Turkey, Zaire.

Question of human rights and fundamental freedoms in Afghanistan

- 27. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee considered draft decision 12, entitled "Question of human rights and fundamental freedoms in Afghanistan".
- 28. The Chairman informed the Committee that, during informal consultations, it had been agreed to amend the draft decision by inserting the words "and the invitation extended to the Special Rapporteur to visit Afghanistan" after the words "noting Commission on Human Rights resolution 1987/58 of 11 March 1987".
- 29. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft decision, as amended (see E/1987/97, draft decision XII). For action by the Council, see paragraph 73 below.
- 30. Before the draft decision was adopted, the representative of Belgium made a statement.

Question of human rights in Chile

31. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft decision 13, entitled "Question of human rights in Chile" (see E/1987/97, draft decision XIII). For action by the Council, see paragraph 75 below.

Report of the Commission on Human Rights

32. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft decision 14, entitled "Report of the Commission on Human Rights" (see E/1987/97, draft decision XIV). For action by the Council, see paragraph 76 below.

Organization of the work of the Commission on Human Rights

33. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted draft decision 15, entitled "Organization of the work of the Commission on Human Rights" (see E/1987/97, draft decision XV). For action by the Council, see paragraph 78 below.

^{2/} The delegation of Somalia subsequently indicated that it had intended to vote against the draft decision.

Other proposals

Right of peoples to self-determination and its application to peoples under colonial or alien domination or foreign occupation

- 34. At the 16th meeting, on 20 May, the representative of the Philippines, on behalf of Bangladesh, Belgium, Belise, Brunei Darussalam, 3/ Cameroon, 3/ Canada, Costa Rica, 3/ Denmark, Fiji, 3/ the Gambia, 3/ the Federal Republic of Germany, Haiti, Honduras, 3/ Iceland, Italy, Japan, Liberia, 3/ Luxembourg, 3/ Malaysia, 3/ Nepal, 3/ the Netherlands, 3/ New Zealand, 3/ Norway, Oman, Pakistan, Papua New Guinea, 3/ the Philippines, Saint Lucia, 3/ Samoa, 3/ Senegal, Sierra Leone, Singapore, 3/ Somalia, Spain, Thailand, 3/ Togo, 3/ Turkey, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay and Zaire, introduced a draft decision (E/1987/C.2/L.12) entitled "Right of peoples to self-determination and its application to peoples under colonial or alien domination or foreign occupation". Subsequently, the Sudan joined in sponsoring the draft decision.
- 35. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, at the request of the representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the Committee voted on the draft decision.
- 36. The draft decision was adopted by a recorded vote of 41 to 7, with 2 abstentions (see E/1987/97, draft decision XVI). For action by the Council, see paragraph 79 below. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Australia, Bangladesh, Belgium, Belize, Brazil, Canada, China, Colombia, Denmark, Djibouti, Egypt, France, Cabon, Germany, Federal Republic of, Guinea, Haiti, Iceland, taly, Jamaica, Japan, Morocco, Nigeria, Norway, Oman, Pakistan, Panama, Peru, Philippines, Rwanda, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Spain, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Turkey, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay, Venesuela, Zaire.

Against: Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, German Democratic Republic, India, Poland, Syrian Arab Republic, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics.

Abstaining: Bolivia, Iraq.

Use of mercenaries as a means to violate human rights and to impede the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination

37. At the 18th meeting, on 21 May, the representative of Nigeria, on behalf of Afghanistan, 3/ Algeria, 3/ Benin, 3/ Botswana, 3/ Bulgaria, the Congo, 3/ Cuba, 3/ Ethicpia, 3/ the German Democratic Republic, Ghana, 3/ India, Lesotho, 3/ Mongolia, 3/ Mozambique, Nicaragua, 3/ Nigeria, Rwanda, Sierra Leone, Suriname, 3/ the Syrian Arab Republic, Uganda, 3/ the Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic, 3/ the United Republic of Tanzania, 3/ Vist Nam, 3/ Zambia 3/ and Zimbabwe, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.2/L.13) entitled "Use of mercenaries as a means to

^{3/} In accordance with rule 72 of the rules of procedure of the Economic and Social Council.

violate human rights and to impede the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination". In introducing the draft resolution the representative of Nigeria orally revised it by adding a thirteenth preambular paragraph reading:

"Recalling its resolution 1986/43 of 23 May 1986".

- 38. Statements were made by the representatives of France and Nigeria.
- 39. At the 14th meeting, on 22 May, the representative of Nigeria, on benalf of the sponsors, orally revised the draft resolution as follows:
- (a) The words "and that their legitimate struggle can in no way be considered as, or equated to, mercenary activity" were added at the end of the second preambular paragraph;
 - (b) Operative paragraph 5, which had read:
 - "5. Also urges the Commission on Human Rights to implement its decision to appoint a Special Rapporteur",

was changed to read:

- "5. <u>Endors</u>, i the decision of the Commission on Human Rights to appoint a Special Rapporteur".
- 40. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised, by a recorded vote of 38 to 11, with 3 abstentions 4/ (see E/1987/97, draft resolution IV). For action by the Council, see paragraph 55 below. The voting was as follows:

In <u>favour</u>: Bangladesh, Belize, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian
Soviet Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Djibouti, Gabon,
German Democratic Republic, Guinea, Baiti, India, Iraq, Jamaica,

Morocco, Mozambique, Nigeria, Pakistan, Panama, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Sierra Leona, Somalia, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruguay, Venezuela, Zaire, Zimbabwe.

Against: Belgium, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Spain, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.

Abstaining: Australia, Norway, Oman.

41. After the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Denmark (on behalf of the Nordic countries), Australia and Oman.

^{4/} The delegation of Egypt subsequently indicated that it had intended to vote in favour of the draft resolution.

Realisation of the right to adequate housing

- 42. At the 18th meeting, on 21 May, the observer for Mongolia, on behalf of Afghenistan, 3/ Bulgaria, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Cuba, 3/ Csechoslovakia, 3/ the German Democratic Republic, Hungary, 3/ the Lao People's Domocratic Republic, 3/ Madagascar, 3/ Mongolia, 3/ Nicaragus, 3/ Nigeria, Panama, Poland, Sri Lanka, the Syrian Arab Republic, the Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic, 3/ the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the United Republic of Tanzania 3/ and Viet Nam, 3/ introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.2/L.14) entitled "Realization of the right to adequate housing". Subsequently, Ethiopia 3/ joined in sponsoring the draft resolution.
- 43. At the 19th meeting, on 22 May, the representative of Australia read out the following revisions, which had been agreed upon during informal consultations:
- (a) In operative paragraph 4, the words "realization of the inalignable right of their population to adequate housing" were replaced by the words "realization of the right to adequate housing";
 - (b) Operative paragraph 5, which had read:
 - "5. Requests the Commission on Human Rights to consider at its forty-fourth session the question of the realisation of the right to adequate housing and to implicate an action programme with a view to contributing to the realisation of that right in all countries",

was replaced by the following text:

- "5. <u>Decides</u> to appraise, at its first regular session of 1988, the results of efforts to realise the right to adequate housing during the International Year of Shelter for the Homeless";
- (c) Operative par graph 7, which had read:
- "7. <u>Decides</u> to consider the question of the realization of the right to adequate housing at its first regular session of 1988, under the item entitled 'Human rights'",

was deleted.

- 44. A statement was made by the observer for Mongolia.
- 45. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised, by a recorded vote of 49 to none, with 1 abstention (see E/1987/97, draft resolution V). For action by the Council, see paragraphs 57-58 below. The voting was as follows:
 - In fayour: Australia, Bangladesh, Belgium, Belise, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Canada, China, Colombia, Denmark, Djibouti, Egypt, France, German Democratic Republic, Germany, Federal Republic of, Guinea, Haiti, Iceland, India, Iraq, Italy, Jamaica, Japan, Mosambique, Nigeria, Norway, Oman, Pakistan, Panama, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Spain, Sri Lanka, Sudan,

Turkey, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay, Venezuela, Zaire, Zimbabwe.

Against: None.

Abstaining: United States of nerica.

National institutions for the protection and promotion of human rights

- 46. At the 18th meeting, on 21 May, the representative of Australia, on behalf of Australia, Canada, Finland, 3/ India, Iraq, the Philippines, Senegal and Sri Lanka, introduced a draft decision (E/1987/C.2/L.15) entitled "National institutions for the protection and promotion of human rights". Subsequently, Costa Rica and Nigeria joined in sponsoring the draft decision.
- 47. At the 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted the draft decision (see E/1987/97, draft decision XVII). For action by the Council, see paragraph 81 below

Infringements of trady union rights in South Africa

- 48. At the 18th meeting, on 21 May, the representative of Gui. 3, on behalf of the African States, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.2/L.16) entitled "Infringements of trade union rights in South Africa".
- 49. In introducing the draft resolution, the representative of Guinea orally revised it by replacing the words "Calls once again for" by the words "Requests on... again" in operative paragraph 4.
- 50. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised (see E/1987/97, draft resolution VI). For action by the Council, see paragraph 59 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 51. At its 18th plenary meeting, on 29 May, the Council considered the draft resolutions and draft decisions recommended by the Second (Social) Committee in its report (E/1987/97).
- 52. Draft resolution I, entitled "Question of a convention on the rights of the child", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/58.
- 53. Draft resolution II, entitled "Question of a draft reclaration on the right and responsibility of individuals, groups and organs of society to promote and protect universally recognized human rights and fundamental freedoms", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/59.
- 54. Draft resolution III, entitled "Summary or arbitrary executions", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/60.
- 55. Draft resolution IV, entitled "Use of mercenaries as a means to violate human rights and to impede the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination",

was adopted by a roll-call vote of 38 to 11, with 3 abstentions. 5/ For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/61. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Bangladesh, Belize, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Djibouti, Egypt, Gabon, German Democratic Republic, Guinea, Haiti, India, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, Jamaica, Morocco, Mozambique, Nigeria, Pakistan, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruguay, Venezuela,

Against: Relgium, Canada, Demmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Spain, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.

Abstaining: Australia, Norway, Oman.

Zaire, Zimbabwe.

- 56. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Oman made a statement (see E/1987/SR.18).
- 57. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, the Council voted on draft resolution V, entitled "Realization of the right to adequate housing".
- 58. The draft resolution was adopted by 53 votes to none, with 1 abstention. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/62.
- 59. Draft resolution VI, entitled "Infringements of trade union rights in South Africa", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/63.
- 60. Draft decision I, entitled "Situation of human rights in Haiti", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/140.
- 61. Draft decision II, entitled "General decision concerning the establishment of a working group of the Commission on Human Rights to examine situations referred to the Commission under Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII) and those situations of which the Commission is seized", was adopted. For the final text, 300 Council decision 1987/141.
- 5. Draft decision III, entitled "Situation of human rights in South Africa", was adopend. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/142.
- 63. Draft decision IV, entitled "Implementation of the Declaration on the Elimination of All Forms of Intolerance and of Discrimination Based on Religion or Belief", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/143.
- 64. Draft decision V, entitled "Use of mercenaries as a means of impeding the
- 5/ The delegations of Panama and Rwanda subsequently indicated that, had they been present during the voting, they would have voted in favour of the draft resolution.

exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination, was adopted by a roll-call vote of 40 to 12, with 2 abstentions. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/144. The voting was as follows:

Soviet Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Djibouti, Egypt, Gabon, German Democratic Republic, Guinea, Haiti, India, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, Jamaica, Morecco, Mosambique, Nigeria, Pakistan, Fanama, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Ruanda, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Sri Lanka Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruguay, Venesuela, Zaire, Zimbabwe.

Bangladesh, Belize, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian

Against: Belgium, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Norway, Spain, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.

Abstaining: Australia, Oman.

In favour,

- 65. Draft decision VI, entitled "The right to development", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/145.
- 66. After the draft decision was adopted, the representative of the United States of America made a statement (see E/1987/SR.18).
- 67. Draft decision VII, entitled "Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/146.
- 68. Draft decision VIII, entitled "Voluntary fund for advisory services and technical assistance in the field of human rights", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/147.
- 69. Draft decision IX, entitled "Situation of human rights in El Salvador", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/148.
- 70. Draft decision X, entitled "Situation of human rights in Guatemala", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/149.
- 71. Draft decision XI, entitled "Situation of human rights in the Islamic Republic of Iran", was adopted by a roll-call vote of 22 to 7, with 16 abstentions. 6/ For the final text, see Council decision 1987/150. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Australia, Belgium, Belize, Canada, Colombia, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Iceland, Iraq, Italy, Jamaica, Japan, Norway, Panama, Peru, Philippines, Rwanda, Spain, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Venezuela.

^{6/} The delegation of Haiti subsequently indicated that it had intended to vote in favour of the draft decision.

- Against: fran (Islamic Republic of), Oman, Pakistan, Romania, Somalia, Sri Lanka, Syrian Arab Republic.
- Abstrining: Bangaladesh, Brazil, B.lgaria, Djibouti, Egypt, Gabon, India, Morocco, Mosambique, Nigeria, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Sudan, Turkey, Zaire, Zimbabwe.
- 72. After the draft decision was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Brazil and the Islamic Republic of Iran (see E/1987/SR.18).
- 73. Draft decision XII, entitled "Question of human rights and fundamental fractions in Afghanistan", was adopted. For the final text, see Council
- 74. After the draft decision was adopted, the observer for Afghanistan made a
- 74. After the draft decision was adopted, the observer for Afghanistan made a statement (see/E/1987/SR.18).
- 75. Draft decision XIII, entitled "Question of human rights in Chile", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/152.
- adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/153.

 77. After the draft decision was adopted, statements were made by the

76. Draft decision XIV, entitled "Report of the Commission on Human Rights", was

- representatives of Morocco, Turkey and Rwanda, and the observers for Israel and Cyprus (see E/1987/SR.18).
- 78. Draft decision XV, entitled "Organization of the work of the Commission of Human Rights", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/154.
- 79. Draft decision XVI, entitled "Right of peoples to self-determination and its application to peoples under colonial or alien domination or foreign occupation", was adopted by a roll-call vote of 41 to 7, with 2 abstentions. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/155. The voting was as follows:
 - In favour:

 Australia, Bangladesh, Belgium, Belize, Brazil, Canada, China, Colombia, Denmark, Djibouti, Egypt, France, Gabon, Germany, Federal Republic of, Guinea, Haiti, Iceland, Italy, Jamaica, Japan, Morocco, Nigeria, Norway, Oman, Pakistan, Panama, Peru, Philippines, Rwanda, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Spain, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Turkey, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay, Venesuela, Zaire.
 - Against: Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, German Democratic Republic, India, Poland, Syrian Arab Republic, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics.
 - Abstaining: Iraq, Zimbabwe.

decision 1987/151.

80. Before the draft decision was adopted, the representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics (on behalf also of the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, the German Democratic Republic and Poland) made a statement; after it was adopted the observer for Democratic Kampuchea made a statement (see E/1987/SR.18).

- 81. Draft decision XVII, entitled "National institutions for the protection and promotion of human rights", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/156.
- 82. After the draft resolutions and draft decisions were adopted, statements were made by the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights and the President of the Council (see E/1987/SR.18).

B. SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT

- 83. The Council considered the question of social development at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 18). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the Second (Social) Committee, which considered it at its 9th to 14th, 16th, 18th and 19th meetings, from 13 to 18 May and from 20 to 22 May 1987. The Council had before it the following documents:
- (a) Report of the Secretary-General on national experience in promoting the co-operative movement (A/42/56-E/1987/7);
- (b) Report of the Secretary-General on national experience in achieving far-reaching social and economic changes for the purpose of social progress (A/42/57-E/1987/8);
- (c) Report of the Committee on Crime Prevention and Control on its ninth scasion (E/1986/25); 7/
- (d) Report of the Secretary-General on developments concerning national family policies (E/1987/6);
- (e) Report of the Commission for Social Development on its thirtieth session (E/1987/20); 8/
- (f) Report of the Secretary-General on co-ordination and information in the field of youth (E/1987/41);
- (g) Report of the Secretary-General on improvement of the work of the Commission for Social Development (E/1987/42);
- (h) Report of the Secretary-General on the functioning and programme of work of the United Nations in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice (E/1987/43).

Action taken by the Second (Social) Committee

84. At its 9th to 12th meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the

- 7/ Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1986, Supplement No. 5.
 - 8/ Ibid., 1987, Supplement No. 7.

- item. At its 9th meeting, on 13 May, the Committee heard an introductory statementby the Director of the Social Development Division of the Centre for Social Development and Humanitarian Affairs.
- 85. Also at the 9th meeting, statements were made by the representative of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the observer for the Dominican Republic. The observer for the International Confederation of Free Trade Unions, a non-governmental organisation in consultative status, category I, with the Council, also made a statement.
- 86. At the 10th meeting, on 14 May, statements were made by the representatives of Poland, Italy, China, Australia, Romania, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics and Iraq, and the observers for New Zealand and Argentina. Statements were also made by the observers for the Greek Orthodox Archdiocesan Council of North and South America and the International Co-operative Alliance, non-governmental organizations in consultative status, category I, with the Council.
- 87. At the 11th meeting, on 14 May, statements were made by the representatives of Iceland (on behalf of the Nordic countries), the German Democratic Republic, Bolivia, Canada, Poland and Bangladesh, and the observer for Malta.
- 88. At the 12th meeting, on 15 May, statements were made by the representatives of Sri Lanka, France, Bulgaria, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Colomba, Nigeria, Pakistan, Peru and the United States of America, and the observers for Che Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic, Costa Rica, Mongolia and the Republic of Korea.

Recommendations contained in the report of the Commission for Social Development

- 89. Chapter I of the report of the Commission for Social Development on its thirtieth session (E/1987/20) contained 14 draft resolutions and one draft decision recommended for adoption by the Council.
- National experience in achieving far-reaching social and economic changes for the purpose of social progress
- 90. At its 13th meeting, on 15 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution 1, entitled "National experience in achieving far-reaching social and economic changes for the purpose of social progress" (see E/1987/98, para. 41, draft resolution 1).
- Use of science and technology in the interest of social and economic development
- 91. At its 13th meeting, on 15 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution II,
- entitled "Use of science and technology in the interest of social and economic development" (see E/1987/98, para. 41, draft resolution II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 142 below.

International Year of Shelter for the Homeless

For action by the Council, see paragraph 141 below.

92. At its 13th meeting, on 15 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution III, entitled "International Year of Shelter for the Homeless" (see E/1987/98, para. 41, draft resolution III). For action by the council, see paragraph 143 below.

Twentieth anniversary of the Declaration on Social Progress and Development

- 93. It its 13th meeting, on 15 May, the Committee considered draft resolution IV, entitled "Twentieth anniversary of the Declaration on Social Progress and Development".
- 94. After hearing a statement by the Director of the Social Development Division, the Committee adopted the draft resolution (see E/1987/98, para. 41, draft resolution IV). For action by the Council, see paragraph 144 below.

Critical social situation in Africa

95. At its 13th meeting, on 15 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution V, entitled "Critical social situation in Africa" (see E/1987/98, para. 41, draft resolution V). For action by the Council, see paragraph 145 below.

Social aspects of rural development

96. At its 13th meeting, on 15 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution VI, entitled "Social aspects of rural development" (see E/1987/96, para. 41, draft resolution VI). For action by the Council, see paragraph 146 below.

Implementation of the International Plan of Action on Aging

behalf of Bolivia, the Dominican Republic, 3/ Haiti, Senegal, Uruguay, Yugoslavia 3/ and Zaire, introduced an amendment (E/1987/C.2/L.8) to draft resolution VII, entitled "Implementation of the International Plan of Action on Aging", calling for the addition of the words "or training centres related to the United Nations and voluntarily financed: a other countries or regions of the world" at the end of operative paragraph 3.

97. At the 12th meeting, on 15 May, the observer for the Dominican Republic, on

- 98. At its 13th meeting, on 15 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution VII, 66 amended (ree E/1987/98, para. 41, draft resolution VII). For action by the Council, see paragraph 147 below.
- Meet to enhance international co-operation in protection of and assistance for the family
- 99. At its 13th meeting, on 15 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution VIII, entitled "Need to enhance international co-operation in protection of and assistance for the family" (see E/1987/98, para. 41, draft resolution VIII). For action by the Council, see paragraph 148 below.

United Nations Decade of Disabled Persons

- 100. At its 13t meeting, on 15 May, the Committee considered draft resolution IX, entitled "United Nations Decade of Disabled Persons".
- 101. After hearing a statement by the Director of the Social Development Division, the Committee adopted the draft resolution (see E/1987/98, para. 41, draft resolution IX). For action by the Council, see paragraph 149 below.

Efforts and measures for securing the implementation and the enjoyment by youth of human rights, particularly the right to life, to education and to work

numan rights, partitudadly the right to life, to education and the enjoyment by youth of human rights, particularly the right to life, to education and to work".

103. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, the Committee voted on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 48 votes to 1 (see E/1987/98, para. 41, draft resolution X). For action by the Council, see paragraph 150 below.

Youth in the contemporary world

104. At its 13th meeting, on 15 May, the Commictee adopted draft resolution XI, entitled "Youth in the contemporary world" (see E/1987/98, para. 41, draft resolution XI). For action by the Council, see paragraph 151 below.

National policies for families

see paragraph 158 below.

105. At its 13th meeting, on 15 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution XII, entitled "National policies for families" (see E/1987/98, para. 41, draft resolution XII). For action by the Council see paragraph 152 below.

National experience in promoting the co-operative movement

106. At its 13th meeting, on 15 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution XIII, entitled "National experience in promoting the co-operative movement" (see E/1987/98, para. 41, draft resolution XIII). For action by the Council, see paragraph 153 below.

Interregional Consultation on Developmental Social Welfare Policies and Programmes

107. At its 13th meeting, on 15 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution XIV, entitled "Interregional Consultation on Developmental Social Welfare Policies and Programmes" (see E/1987/98, para. 41, draft resolution XIV). For action by the Council, see paragraph 154 below.

Report of the Commission for Social Development on its thirtieth session and provisional agenda and documentation for the thirty first session of the Commission

108. At its 13th meeting, on 15 May, the Committee adopted the draft decision, antitled "Report of the Commission for Social Development on its thirtieth session and provisional agenda and documentation for the thirty-first session of the Commission" (see E/1987/98, para. 42, draft decision). For action by the Council,

Nomination of members of the Board of the United Nations Research Institute for Social Development

109. At its 13th meeting, on 15 May, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee decided to refer Commission for Social Development decision 30/101, entitled "Nomination of members of the Board of the United Nations Research Institute for Social Development", to the Council for action (see chap. VII below, paras. 19-20).

Recommendations contained in the report of the Committee on Crime Prevention and Control

110. By its decision 1986/129, the Council had decided to transmit to its first regular session of 1987 draft resolutions III and IV contained in chapter I of the report of the Committee on Crime Prevention and Control on its ninth session (E/1986/25).

Preparations for the Eighth United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders

- 111. At the 12th meeting, on 15 May, the representative of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, on behalf of Canada, Italy, the United Kingdom and Yugoslavia, 3/ introduced amendments (E/1987/C.2/L.9) to draft resolution IV, entitled "Preparations for the Eighth United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders". The amendments were as follows:
- (a) The insertion of a new preambular paragraph after the last preambular paragraph, reading:
 - "Taking note of the report of the Secretary-General on the functioning and programme of work of the United Nations in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice (E/1987/43)";
- (b) The detection of the words "with past practice and" after the words "the proceedings of the Congress, in accordance" in operative paragraph 6;
- (c) The addition of the words "and taking into account chapter IV of his report on the functioning and programme of work of the United Nations in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice" at the end of operative paragraph δ .
- 112. The Committee had before it a statement (E/1986/L.18) of the programme budget implications of the draft resolution, submitted by the Secretary-General in accordance with rule 31 of the rules of procedure of the Economic and Social Council.
- 113. At the 13th meeting, on 15 May, the Director of the Social Development Division of the Centre for Social Development and Humanitarian Affairs made a statement.
- 114. At the same mosting the Committee adopted draft resolution IV, as amended (see E/1987/98, para. 41, draft resolution XV). For action by the Council, see paragraph 155 below.
- 115. Before the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Belgium made a statement; after it was adopted, the representative of Australia made a statement.
- Review of the functioning and programme of work of the United Nations in crime prevention and criminal justice
- 116. At its 13th meeting, on 15 May, the Committee decided to consider draft resolution III, entitled "Resources and procedure for implementing the programme of wor' of the United Nations in crime prevention and control", at a later meeting.

117. At the same meeting, the representative of Italy, on behalf of Argentina, 3/Australia, Canada, Haiti, Italy, the Philippines and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.2/L.10), entitled "Review of the functioning and programme of work of the United Nations in crime prevention and criminal justice", which read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council,

"Recalling the responsibility assumed by the United Nations in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice under Economic and Social Council resolution 155 C (VII) of 13 August 1948, and General Assembly resolution 415 (V) of 1 December 1950, the importance of which was recently reaffirmed by the General Assembly in resolution 41/107 of 4 December 1986,

"Bearing in mind the objectives of the United Nations in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice — the reduction of criminality, encouragement of more efficient and effective administration of justice, observance of the fundamental human rights and promotion of the highest standards of fairness, humanity and professional conduct,

"Recognizing the pivotal role of the United Nations in promoting the exchange of information, experience and expertise and closer regional and interregional co-operation towards more effective crime prevention and criminal justice strategies and policies,

"Noting with concern that the resources available to the Crime Prevention and Criminal Justice Branch of the Centre for Social Development and Humanitarian Affairs of the United Nations Secretariat have decreased while the commitment of the United Nations in this field has increased,

"Recalling its resolutions 1986/10, 1986/11 and its decision 1986/129 of 21 May 1986, and General Assembly resolutions 40/32 of 29 November 1985 and 41/107 of 4 December 1986,

"Bearing in mind its own responsibility to assist in establishing the necessary institut onal linkages between the programme of work of the United Nations in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice and other relevant United Nations activities,

- "1. Takes note with satisfaction of the report of the Secretary-General on the functioning and programme of work of the United Nations in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice (E/1987/43);
- "2. Endorses the recommendations contained in paragraph 2 of the report and requests the Secretary-General and the entities concerned to implement them;
- "3. Requests the Secretary-General, when implementing the measures and priorities proposed in chapter III of the report:
- "(a) To develop the Crime Prevention and Criminal Justice Branch of the Centre for Social Development and Humanitarian Affairs of the United Nations Secretariat as a specialized body and facilitating agent in the field of crime

prevention and criminal justice, engaging the resources of the United Nations system as a whole as well as relevant networks outside the United Nations;

- "(b) To accord priority attention to the prevention and control of the serious forms of crime, in particular those of international dimensions, identified in the Milan Plan of Action adopted by the Seventh United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders;
- "(c) To strengthen technical co-operation projects and advisory services on specific crime issues and action-oriented research through the mobilisation of the resources of the United Nations system and relevant networks outside the United Nations;
- "(d) To assist Member States in developing national strategies in crime prevention and criminal justice, taking into account the programme of work of the United Nations in this field, in the design, implementation and appraisal of broader development projects, and in improving the management of national criminal justice systems;
- "(e) To devise strategies for the practical implementation of the United Nations standards and norms on crime prevention and criminal justice and to assist Member States in evaluating their impact and effectiveness;
- "(f) To take measures, in co-operation with the United Nations institutes and other relevant bodies, to establish an efficient information system on crime prevention and criminal justice which includes a mechanism for the centralisation of inputs from non-governmental institutions;
- "(g) To develop diversified funding strategies, including recourse to voluntary and mixed multilateral and bilateral contributions for specific projects, and strengthen the involvement of the United Nations development agencies, including the United Nations Development Programme;
- "4. Further requests the Secretary-General to take appropriate measures to ensure that the United Nations programme of work in crime prevention and criminal justice is supported by adequate resources through, intertalia, the redeployment of staff and funds from lower priority activities, and to ensure that the specialized and technical nature of the programme and the high priority attached by Member States to crime prevention and criminal justice are fully reflected in the future management and staffing of the Crime Prevention and Criminal Justice Branch;
- "5. Raquests the Secretary-General to make the necessary arrangements for the optim I functioning of the Committee on Crime Prevention and Control, in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1986/11, and invites the Committee on Crime Prevention and Control to foster more active intersessional involvement of its members, through, interfalia, the designation by the Chairman of resource persons from among the members of the Committee who are willing to work on priority topics;
- "6. Encourages the Secretary-General to take further measures to strengthen the institutional linkages within the United Nations system between the programme of work of the United Nations in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice and other relevant activities;

- "7. Requests the Secretary-General to further the already valuable co-operation with intergovernmental and non-governmental organisations, including professional associations, taking particular advantage of their research, scientific, organizational and other resources;
- "8. Reaffirms the fundamental importance of the quinquennial congresses on the prevention of crime and the treatment of offenders to progress in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice by providing unique opportunities for focusing on specific priority problems, as well as for assessing general trends and sharing perspectives, establishing norms and standards and evaluating their implementation, monitoring the results of the United Nations programme of work as a whole and setting priorities for action in the next quinquennium;
- "9. Stresses the need for adequate and cost-effective preparations for such congresses by the Secretary-General and Member States, including the appropriate scheduling of interregional preparatory meetings of experts, regional preparatory meetings and the timely circulation of papers prepared for the congresses;
- "10. Requesus the Secretary-General to explore ways and means of supporting and further assisting the United Nations regional and interregional institutes for crime prevention and control, particularly the newly established African Regional Institute for the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders, and of strengthening co-ordination between the institutes, and invites the United Nations Development Programme to maintain effective support to the United Nations regional institutes;
- "11. <u>Invites</u> Member States to include in the United Nations Development Programme country programmes indications of specific issues in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice in relation to which they feel that assistance is needed;
- "12. <u>Invites</u> the regional commissions to consider the possibility of integrating appropriate elements of the programme of work of the United Nations in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice into their activities in the field of social development and strengthening their co-operation with United Nations regional institutes and other bodies that conduct regionally oriented activities in this field;
- "13. <u>Invites</u> Member States to contribute to the United Nations Trust Fund for Social Defence to facilitate appropriate technical co-operation and exchange of information and experience in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice;
- "14. Requests the Secretary-General to report to the Economic and Social Council at its first regular session 1988 on the implementation of the present resolution and to provide information on crime prevention and criminal justice activities throughout the United Nations system, including those at the regional level and those supported by extrabudgetary resources."
- 118. At the 18th meeting, on 21 May, the representative of Italy, on behalf of the sponsors, now joined by Austria, 3/ Bolivia, Colombia, Costa Rica, 3/ Cuba, 3/

- France, Greece, 3/ Indonesia, 3/ Spain and Uruguay, introduced a revised draft resolution (E/1987/C.2/L.10/Rev.1).
- 119. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the revised draft resolution (see E/1987/98/Add.1, para. 22, draft resolution III). For action by the Council, see paragraph 164 below.
- 120. In the light of the adoption of the revised draft resolution, the Committee decided to take no action on draft resolution III contained in the report of the Committee on Crime Prevention and Control.

Other proposals

Improvement of the work of the Commission for Social Development

- 121. At the 12th meeting, on 15 May, the representative of Poland, on behalf of Argentina 3/ and Poland, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.2/L.6) entitled "Improvement of the work of the Commission for Social Development".
- 122. At the 14th meeting, on 18 Ma/, the representative of Poland orally revised the draft resolution as follows:
 - (a) The last preambular paragraph, which read:

"Conscious of the need to establish a proper balance and compatibility between the frequency and duration of meetings of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council with a view to discharging properly their important functions",

was replaced by the following text:

- "Conscious of the need to ensure that the frequency and duration of meetings of the functional commissions of the Council enable them to discharge properly their important functions";
- (b) In operative paragraph 3, the words "on the basis of the discussion and recommendations of the Commission for Social Development at its thirty-first session" were added after the words "Decides to consider".
- 123. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised (see E/1987/98, para. 41, draft resolution XVI). For action by the Council, see paragraph 157 below.

Co-ordination and information in the field of youth

124. At the 10th meeting, on 14 May, the representative of Romania, on behalf of Bangladesh, Bolivia, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Costa Rica, 3/ Cuba, 3/ Czechoslovakia, 3/ Djibouti, Ecuador, 3/ the German Democratic Republic, the Federal Republic of Germany, Greece, 3/ Guatemala, 3/ India, Indonesia, 3/ Iraq, Italy, Jamaica, Mexico, 3/ Morocco, Nigeria, Peru, the Philippines, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Spain, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Uruguay, Yugoslavia 3/ and Zaire, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.2/L.5) entitled "Co-ordination and information in the field of youth".

Subsequently, Panama joined in sponsoring the draft resolution, which read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council,

"Recalling its resolutions 1979/27 of 9 May 1979, 1980/25 of 2 May 1980, 1981/25 of 6 May 1981, 1982/28 of 4 May 1982, 1983/26 of 26 May 1983, 1984/44 of 21 May 1984, 1985/30 of 29 May 1985 and 1986/13 of 21 May 1986,

'Recalling also General Assembly resolutions 34/151 of 17 December 1979, 36/28 of 13 November 1981, 37/48 of 3 December 1982, 38/22 of 22 November 1983, 39/22 of 22 November 1984 and 41/97 of 4 December 1986, as well as resolution 40/44 of 18 November 1985, adopted by the General Assembly, acting as the United Nations World Conference for the International Youth Year,

"Considering it necessary to disseminate among young people the ideals of peace, respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms, human solidarity and dedication to the objectives of progress and development,

"Conscious of the necessity to consolidate and build further on the positive results achieved in the process of preparing for and observing the International Youth Year at the local, national, regional and international levels.

"Convinced that the timely and significant impetus generated by the activities of the International Youth Year should be maintained and reinforced with appropriate actions for the implementation of the guidelines for further planning and suitable follow-up in the field of youth (A/40/256, annex, sect. III) endorsed by the General Assembly, acting as the United Nations World Conference for the International Youth Year, in its resolution 40/14,

- "1. <u>Calls upon</u> all United Nations bodies, specialized agencies, regional commissions, intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations concerned, in particular youth organizations, to exert all possible efforts for the implementation of the guidelines for further planning and suitable follow-up in the field of youth, and to consider at their meetings appropriate ways and means for the improvement of co-ordination and information in the field of youth;
- "2. Stresses the importance of the active and direct participation of youth and youth organizations in the projects and activities organized at the local, national, regional and international levels in the field of youth at all stages of implementation;
- "3. Recommends that the Secretary-General continue to direct the attention of the competent United Nations bodies and specialized agencies to the need for continued co-ordination and information in the field of youth, in accordance with the provisions of General Assembly resolution 41/97;
- "4. <u>Decides</u> to consider at its first regular session of 1988 practical ways and means for improving co-ordination and information in the field of youth, on the basis of a specific report of the Secretary-General, under the item entitled 'Social development'."

- 125. At its 16th meeting, on 20 May, the Committee had before it amendments (E/1987/C.2/L.11) to the draft resolution, proposed by the United States of America, which called for:
- (a) The addition of the words "and the importance of the free flow of information across national boundaries to the achievement of this objective" at the end of the third preambular paragraph;
- (b) The addition of the words "and the importance of the voluntary nature of these associations" at the end of operative paragraph 2;
 - (c) The addition of a new operative paragraph, reading:
 - "5. Stregge the importance of freedom of association, expression, movement and religion for the full development of young people in every aspect of society".
- 126. At the same meeting, the regresentative of Romania orally revised the draft resolution on behalf of the sponsors, now joined by the Dominican Republic, 3/ Oman, Pakistan and Sri Lanka. The revised draft resolution was subsequently issued in document E/1987/C.2/L.5/Rev.1.
- 127. At the same meeting, the representative of the United States of America, in the light of the revisions to the draft resolution, withdrew the amendments contained in document E/1987/C.2/L.11.
- 128. Statements were made by the representatives of Oman and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, and the Chairman of the Committee.
- 129. At its 18th meeting, on 21 May, the Committue adopted revised draft resolution E/1987/C.2/L.5/Rev.1 (see E/1987/98/Add.1, para. 22, draft resolution I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 160 below.
- 130. Before the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Oman made a statement; after it was adopted, a statement was made by the representative of Romania.

World social situation

- 131. At the 12th meeting, on 15 May, the representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, on behalf of Bulgaria, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, the German Democratic Republic, Hungary, 3/ Mongolia, 3/ Poland, the Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic 3/ and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.2/L.7) entitled "World social situation".
- 132. At the 18th meeting, on 21 May, statements were made by the representative of Belgium and the observer for Guatemala (on behalf of the States Mombers of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77).
- 133. At the 19th meeting, on 22 May, the representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics informed the Committee of the results of informal consultations held on the draft resolution.

- 134. At the same meeting, the observer for Guatemala, on behalf of the States Numbers of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77, orally proposed the following amendments to the deaft resolution:
- (a) The insertion of a new preambular paragraph after the third preambular paragraph, reading:

"Recalling further General Assembly resolutions 39/29 of 3 December 1984 on the critical economic situation in Africa and S-13/2 of 1 June 1985, containing the United Nations Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development 1986-1990";

- (b) The insertion of a new penultimate preambular paragraph, reading:
- "Convinced of the urgent necessity to rapidly eradicate colonialism, neo-colonialism, racism and all forms of racial discrimination, apartheid, terrorism in all its forms, aggression, foreign occupation and alien domination and all forms of inequality, exploitation and subjugation of peoples, which constitute major obstacles to economic and social progress as well as to the promotion of world peace and security";
- (c) The addition of the following words at the end of operative paragraph 1:
- "in particular in the developing countries, whose position has been further worsened by sharp fluctuations in exchange rates, high real rates of interest, the severe fall in commodity prices, serious deterioration in the terms of trade of developing countries, increased protectionist pressures, the reverse transfer of resources from developing countries, crushing debt burdens, the restrictive adjustment process demanded by financial and development institutions, the decline in official development assistance in real terms and the severe inadequacy of resources experienced by multilateral development and financial institutions";
- (d) The insertion of two new operative paragraphs after operative paragraph 1, reading:
 - "2. Notes further with deep concern that the economic and social situation in Africa continues to be critical and that it has been exacerbated by the world recession and by famine, drought and desertification;
 - "3. <u>Calls</u> for full implementation of General Assembly resolutions 39/29 on the critical economic situation in Africa and S-13/2, containing the United Nations Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development 1986-1990";
- (e) The addition of the words "as well as the need to implement the socio-economic objectives of the Substantial New Programme of Action for the 1900s for the Least Developed Countries" at the end of operative paragraph 5 (para. 7 of the final text);
- (f) The insertion of the words "economic development and" after the words "to promote" and the word "environment" after the words "housing facilities" in operative paragraph 7 (para. 9 of the final text);

- (g) In operative paragraph 9 (para. 11 of the final text), the insertion, after the words "elements hindering economic and social progress and development", of the words "such as colonialism, neo-colonialism, racism and all forms of racial discrimination, apartheid, terrorism in all its forms, aggression, foreign occupation, alien domination and all forms of inequality and exploitation of peoples".
- 135. At the same meeting, statements were made by the representatives of Belgium, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics and France, and the Chairman of the Committee.
- 136. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, the Committee voted on the draft resolution.
- 137. The draft resolution, as amended, was adopted by a recorded vote of 39 to 1, with 12 abstentions (see E/1987/98/Add.1, para. 22, draft resolution II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 162 below. The voting was as follows:
 - In fayour: Belize, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet Socialist
 Republic, China, Colombia, Djibouti, Egypt, Gabon, German
 Democratic Republic, Guinea, Haiti, India, Iran (Islamic Republic
 of), Iraq, Jamaica, Morocco, Mozambique, Nigeria, Oman, Pakistan,
 Panama, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal,
 Somalia, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union of
 Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruguay, Venezuela, Zaire, Zimbabwe.
 - Against: United States of America.
 - Abstaining: Australia, Belgium, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Norway, Spain, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.
- 138. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Belgium made a statement.
- Report of the Secretary-General on national experience in achieving far-reaching social and economic changes for the purpose of social progress
- 139. At its 19th meeting, on 22 May, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee decided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to take note of the report of the Secretary-General on national experience in achieving far-reaching social and economic changes for the purpose of social progress (\lambda/42/57-E/1987/8) (see E/1987/98/Add.1, para. 23). For action by the Council, see paragraph 166 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 140. At its 17th plenary meeting, on 28 May, the Council considered the draft resolutions and draft decision recommended by the Second (Social) Committee in part one of its report (E/1987/98, paras. 41 and 42).
- 141. Draft resolution I, entitled "National experience in achieving far-reaching social and economic changes for the purpose of social progress", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/35.

- 142. Draft resolution II, entitled "Use of science and technology in the interest of social and economic development", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/36.
- 143. Draft resolution III, entitled "International Year of Shelter for the Homeless", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/37.
- 144. Draft resolution IV, entitled "Twentieth anniversary of the Declaration on Social Progress and Development", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/38.
- 145. Draft resolution V, entitled "Critical social situation in Africa", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/39.
- 146. Draft resolution VI, entitled "Social aspects of rural development", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/40.
- 147. Draft resolution VII, entitled "Implementation of the International Plan of Action on Aging", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/41.
- 148. Draft resolution VIII, entitled "Need to enhance international co-operation in protection of and assistance for the family", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/42.
- 149. Draft resolution IX, entitled "United Nations Decade of Disabled Persons", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/43.
- 150. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, the Council voted on draft resolution X, entitled "Efforts and measures for securing the implementation and the enjoyment by youth of human rights, particularly the right to life, to education and to work". The Council adopted the draft resolution by a recorded vote of 48 to 1, with 1 abstention. 9/ For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/44. The voting was as follows:
 - In fayou: Australia, Bangladesh, Belgium, Belize, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet Socia st Republic, Canada, China, Colombia, Denmark, Djibouti, Egypt, France, Gabor, German Democratic Republic, Germany, Federal Republic of, Guinea, Iceland, India, Iran (Islamia Republic of), Iraq, Italy, Jamaica, Japan, Morocco, Nigeria, Norway, Oman, Pakistan, Panama, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Somalia, Spain, Sri Lanka, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruquay, Venezuela, Zaire.
 - Against: United States of America.
 - Abstaining: Haiti.
- 9/ At the 18th meeting, on 29 May, the delegation of the Sudan indicated that, had it been present during the voting, it would have voted in favour of the draft resolution.

- 15%. Draft resolution XI, entitled "Youth in the contemporary world", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/45.
- 152. Draft resolution XII, entitled "National policies for families", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/46.
- 153. Draft resolution XIII, entitled "National experience in promoting the co-operative movement", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/47.
- 154. Draft resolution XIV, entitled "Interregional Consultation on Developmental Social Welfare Policies and Programmes", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/48.
- 155. Draft resolution XV, entitled "Preparations for the Eighth United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/49.
- 156. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Australia made a statement (see E/1987/SR.17).
- 157. Draft resolution XVI, entitled "Improvement of the work of the Commission for Social Development", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/50.
- 158. The draft decision, entitled "Report of the Commission for Social Development on its thirtieth session and provisional agenda and documentation for the thirty-first session of the Commission", was adopted. For the final text, see Council cision 1987/132.
- 159. Also at its 17th meeting, the Council considered the draft resolutions and draft decision recommended by the Second (Social) Committee in part two of its report (E/1987/98/Add.1, paras. 22 and 23).
- 160. Draft resolution I, entitled "Co-ordination and information in the field of youth", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/51.
- 161. After the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Denmark, Oman, Romania, Morocco and Norway, and the Secretary of the Council (see E/1987/SR.17).
- 162. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, the Council voted on draft resolution II, entitled "World social situation". The Council adopted the draft resolution by a recorded vote of 39 to 1, with 12 abstentions. 10/ For the final text, see Council resolution 19!7/52. The voting was as follows:

 $[\]underline{10}$ / The delegation of Zaire subsequently indicated that it had intended to vote in favour of the draft resolution.

In fayour: Bangladesh, Belise, Bolivia, Brasil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Djibouti, Egypt, France, Gabon, German Democratic Republic, Guinea, Haiti, India, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, Jamaica, Morocco, Mosambique, Nigeria, Oman, Pakistan, Panama, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruguay, Venesuela.

Against: United States of America.

Abstaining: Australia, Belgium, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Norway, Spain, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.

163. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Belgium, on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community, made a statement.

164. Draft resolution III, entitled "Review of the functioning and programme of work of the United Nations in crime prevention and criminal justice", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/53.

165. Before the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Bulgaria made a statement.

166. The draft decision, entitled "Report of the Secretary-General on national experience in achieving far-reaching social and economic changes for the purpose of social progress", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/133.

C. ADVANCEMENT OF WOMEN

167. The Council considered the question of the advancement of women at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 19). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the Second (Social) Committee, which considered it at its 5th to 9th meetings, from 8 to 13 May 1987. The Council had before it the report of the Commission on the Status of Women on its 1987 session (E/1987/15) 11/ and the report of the Board of Trustees of the International Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women on its seventh session (E/1987/44).

Action taken by the Second (Social) Committee

168. At its 5th to 8th meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. At its 5th meeting, on 8 May, the Committee heard introductory statements by the Director of the A vancement of Women Branch of the Centre for Social

^{11/} Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1987, Supplement No. 2.

Development and Humanitarian Affairs and by the Director of the International Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women.

- 169. Also at the 5th meeting, statements were made by the representatives of Belgium (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), and the observer for New Zealand. The observer for the International Confederation of Free Trade Unions, a non-governmental organization in consultative status, category I, with the Council, also made a statement.
- 170. At the 6th meeting, on 11 May, statements were made by the representatives of Japan, the United States of America, the German Democratic Republic, Uruguay, Pakistan, China, Poland and Australia, and the observers for Mexico, Greece, Sweden (on behalf of the Nordic countries) and Austria. The observer for the Commission of the European Communities also made a statement.
- 171. At the 7th meeting, on 12 May, statements were made by the representatives of Jamaica, Romania, Brazil, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Turkey, Bulgaria, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic and Panama, and the observers for Indonesia, Yugoslavia, Kenya, Cuba, the Dominican Republic and the Republic of Korea.
- 172. At the 8th meeting, on 12 May, statements were made by the representatives of Bolivia, Bangladesh, the Philippines, the Sudan, Iraq, Venezuela, Egypt and Canada, and the observers for Czechoslovakia, Costa Rica and the Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic. The observer for the International Alliance of Women, a non-governmental organization in consultative status, category I, with the Council, also made a statement.

Recommendations contained in the report of the Commission on the Status of Women

173. Chapter I of the report of the Commission on the Status of Women on its 1987 session (E/1987/15) contained eight draft resolutions and two draft decisions recommended for adoption by the Council.

System-wide medium-term plan for women and development and system-wide co-ordination of the implementation of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women

- 174. At its 9th meeting, on 13 May, the Committee considered draft resolution I, entitled "System-wide medium-term plan for women and development and system-wide co-ordination of the implementation of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women".
- 175. At the same meeting, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee decided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to defer consideration of the draft resolution until its second regular session of 1987 (see E/1987/99, para. 31, draft decision I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 210 below.

Monitoring and review and appraisal of the implementation of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women

176. At its 9th meeting, on 13 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution II, entitled "Monitoring and review and appraisal of the implementation of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women" (see E/1987/99, para. 30, draft resolution I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 197 below.

Improvement of the status of women within the United Nations system

177. At its 9th meeting, on 13 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution III, entitled "Improvement of the status of women within the United Nations system" (see E/1987/99, para. 30, draft resolution II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 198 below.

Future world conferences on women

178. At its 9th meeting, on 13 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution IV, entitled "Future world conferences on women" (see E/1987/99, para. 30, draft resolution III). For action by the Council, see paragraph 199 below.

Improving the ability of the Commission on the Status of Women to carry out its mandate

- 179. At its 9th meeting, on 13 May, the Committee considered draft resolution V, entitled "Improving the ability of the Commission on the Status of Women to carry out its mandate".
- 180. The Committee had before it a statement (E/CN.6/1987/L.16) of the programme budget implications of the draft resolution, submitted by the Secretary-General to the Commission on the Status of Women at its 1987 session, in accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council. A further statement on the programme budget implications of the draft resolution was made by the representative of the Budget Division.
- 181. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the dra resolution (see E/1987/99, para. 30, draft resolution IV). For action ν_{μ} the Council, see paragraphs 200-201 below.
- 182. Before the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Bolgium, France, the Federal Republic of Germany, Egypt, India, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Norway, the United States of America, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Senegal, China, Bangladesh, Peru and the Philippines, and the observers for Guatemala, Yugoslavia and Indonesia. The Chairman also made a statement.

Measures to strengthen the role and functions of the Commission on the Status of Homen

183. At its 9th meeting, on 13 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution VI, entitled "Measures to strengthen the role and functions of the Commission on the Status of Women" (see E/1987/99, para. 30, draft resolution V). For action by the Council, see paragraph 203 below.

Enlargement of the Commission on the Status of Women

184. At its 9th meeting, on 13 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution VII, entitled "Enlargement of the Commission on the Status of Women" (see E/1987/99, para. 30, draft resolution VI). For action by the Council, see paragraph 204 below.

Long-term programme of work of the Commission on the Status of Women to the year 2000

185. At its 9th meeting, on 13 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution VIII, entitled "Long-term programme of work of the Commission on the Status of Women to the year 2000" (see E/1987/99, para. 30, draft resolution VII). For action by the Council, see paragraph 205 below.

Proposed programme budget for the biennium 1988-1989

186. At its 9th meeting, on 13 May, the Committee adopted draft decision I, entitled "Proposed programme budget for the biennium 1988-1989" (see E/1987/99, para. 31, draft decision II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 211 below.

Report of the Commission on the Status of Women on its 1987 session and provisional agenda and documentation for the thirty-second session of the Commission

187. At its 9th meeting, on 13 May, the Committee adopted raft decision II, entitled "Report of the Commission on the Status of Women on its 1987 session and provisional agenda and documentation for the thirty-second session of the Commission" (see E/1987/99, para. 31, draft decision III). For action by the Council, see paragraph 212 below.

Other proposals

International Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women

188. At the 9th meeting, on 13 May, the representative of Uruguay, on behalf of Argentina, 3/ Austria, 3/ Bolivia, Bulgaria, Chile, 3/ China, Colombia, Costa Rica, 3/ Cuba, 3/ Cyprus, 3/ the Dominican Republic, 3/ Ecuador, 3/ El Salvador, 3/ France, Greece, 3/ Guatemala, 3/ Haiti, Indonesia, 3/ Jamaica, Japan, Kenya, 3/ Mexico, 3/ Nigeria, Panama, Peru, the Philippines, Senegal, Spain, Sri Lanka, the Sudan, Uruguay, Venezuela, Yugoslavia 3/ and Zaire, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.2/L.3) entitled "International Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women". Subsequently, Italy joined in sponsoring the draft resolution.

189. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution (see E/1987/99, para. 30, draft resolution VIII). For action by the Council, see paragraph 206 below.

190. Before the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of the United States of America and the Federal Republic of Germany.

Observance of the tenth anniversary of the United Nations Development Fund for Homen

- 191. At the 9th meeting, on 13 May, the observer for Kenya, on behalf of Colombia, the German Democratic Republic, India, Kenya 3/ and Norway, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.2/L.4) entitled "Observance of the tenth anniversary of the United Nations Development Fund for Women".
- 192. At the same meeting, following statements by the representatives of India, Australia and Colombia, the observer for Kenya, the representative of the Budget Division and the Chairman, the representative of Canada orally proposed the addition of the words "by dedicating one meeting to that commemoration" at the end of operative paragraph 1.
- 193. At the same meeting, the representative of India, on the basis of informal consultations, orally revised operative paragraph 1 by inserting the words "during one of its regular meetings" after the words "at its forty-second session".
- 194. The Committee then adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised (see E/1987/99, para. 30, draft resolution IX). For action by the Council, see paragraph 208 below.
- In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields
- 195. At its 9th meeting, on 13 May, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee decided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to refer the report of the Commission on the Status of Women on its 1987 session (E/1987/15) to the Special Commission of the Economic and Social Council on the In-depth Study of the United Nations Intergovernmental Structure and Functions in the Economic and Social Fields, in the light of Council decision 1987/112 (see E/1987/99, para. 31, draft decision IV). For action by the Council, see paragraphs 213 to 216 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 196. At its 14th and 17th plenary meetings, on 26 and 28 May, the Council considered the draft resolutions and draft decisions recommended by the Second (Social) Committee in its report (E/1987/99, paras. 30 and 31).
- 197. At the 14th meeting, draft resolution I, entitled "Monitoring and review and appraisal of the implementation of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/18.
- 198. Draft resolution II, entitled "Improvement of the status of women within the United Nations system", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/19.
- 199. Draft resolution III, entitled "Future world conferences on women", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/20.
- 200. The Council had before it a statement (E/1987/L.26) of the programme Ludget implications of draft resolution IV, entitled "Improving the ability of the Commission on the Status of Women to carry out its mandate", submitted by the

- Secretary-General in accordance with rule 31 of the rules of procedure of the Economic and Social Council.
- 201. The Council adopted the draft resolution. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/21.
- 202. After the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Relgium, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Norther Ireland, the Federal Republic of Germany, Norway and Canada (see 7/1987/: 4).
- 203. Draft resolution V, entitled "Measures to strengthen the role and functions of the Commission on the Status of Women", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/22.
- 204. Draft resolution VI, entitled "Enlargement of the Commission on the Status of Women", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/23.
- 205. Draft resolution VII, entitled "Long-term programme of work of the Commission on the Status of Women to the year 2000", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/24.
- 206. Draft resolution VIII, entitled "International Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/25.
- 207. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of the United States of America made a statement (see E/1987/ST.14).
- 208. Draft resolution IX. entitled "Observance of the tenth anniversary of the United Nations Development Fund for Women", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/26.
- 209. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of the United States of America made a statement (see E/1987/SR.14).
- 210. Draft decision I, entitled "System-wide medium-term plan for women and development and system-wide co-ordination of the implementation of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/122.
- 211. Draft decision II, entitled "Proposed programme budget for the biennium 1988-1989", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/120.
- 212. Draft decision III, entitled "Report of the Commission on the Status of Women on its 1987 session and provisional agenda and documentation for the Chirty-second session of the Commission", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/121.
- 213. The representative of Canada orally proposed an amondment to draft decision IV, entitled "In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields", which called for the addition of the words "and on the understanding that such action is without prejudice to any views and proposals which the Commission on the Status of Women

- $_{\rm may}$ express at its thirty-second session regarding its own functioning", at the end $_{\rm of}$ the text.
- 214. Statements were made by the representatives of the Federal Republic of Germany, France and Belgium (see E/1987/ER.14).
- 215. At the 17th meeting, the representative of Canada made a statement in which he withdrew the proposed amendment, on the understanding that the Commission on the Status of Women, like—I other intergovernmental bodies, would have the opportunity to submit—the Special Commission of the Economic and Social Council on the In-depth Study of the United Nations Intergovernmental Structure and functions in the Economic and Social Fields, within 30 days of the conclusion of its forthcoming session, its views and proposals on achieving the objectives envisaged in recommendation 8 of the Group of Righ-level Intergovernmental Experts to Review the Efficiency of the Administrative and Financial Functioning of the United Nations.
- 216. The Council then adopted the draft decision. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/131.
- 217. Before the draft decision was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Djibouti and France (see E/1987/SR.17).

D. NARCOTIC DRUGS

- 218. The Council considered the question of nercotic drugs at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 20). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the Second (Social) Committee, which considered it at its 1st to 4th meetings, from 4 to 7 May 1987. The Council hed before it the following documents:
- (a) Report of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs on its thirty-second session (E/1987/17); 12/
- (b) Summary of the report of the International Narcotics Control Board for 1986 (E/1987/27);
- (c) Note by the Secretariat on the international campaign against traffic in drugs (E/1987/54);
- (d) Report of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs: Preparatory Body for the International Conference on Drug Abuse and Illicit Trafficking on its second session (A/CONF.133/PC/10 and Corr.i).

12/ Ibid., Supplement No. 4.

Action taken by the Second (Social) Committee

- 219. At its 1st to 3rd meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. At its 1st meeting, on 4 May, the Committee heard an introductory statement by the Director of the Division of Narcotic Drugs.
- 220. Also at the 1st meeting, statements were made by the Secretary-General of the International Conference on Drug Abuse and Illicit Trafficking and the Executive Director of the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control. Statements were also made by the representatives of Venezuela, Belgium (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community) and Turkey, and the observer for the Bahamas. The observer for Soroptimist International, a non-governmental organization in consultative status, category I, with the Council, also made a statement.
- 221. At the 2nd meeting, on 5 May, statements were made by the representatives of Bulgaria, Denmark (on behalf of the Nordic countries), Japan, the United States of America, Canada, Italy and Brazil, and the observer for Mexico.
- 222. At the 3rd meeting, on 6 May, statements were made by the representatives of Pakistan, Australia, Bolivia, Peru, Jamaica, Colombia, the Philippines, China, the Union of Sovie: Socialist Republics, Sri Lanka, Panama, the German Democratic Republic, Poland, Egypt and Belize, and the observers for Thailand, Argentina and Ecuador.

Recommendations contained in the report of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs

223. Chapter I of the report of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs on its thirty-second session (E/1987/17) contained seven draft resolutions and four draft decisions recommended for adoption by the Council.

Preparation of an international convention against illicit traffic in narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances

224. At its 4th meeting, on 7 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution I, entitled "Preparation of an international convention against illicit traffic in narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances" (see E/1987/102, para. 25, draft resolution I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 243 below.

Education and information on drug abuse and illicit traffic in narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances

225. At its 4th meeting, on 7 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution II, entitled "Education and information on drug abused illicit traffic in narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances" (see E/1987/102, para. 25, draft resolution II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 245 below.

Role of the drug control bodies of the United Nations at Vienna

226. At its 4th meeting, on 7 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution III, entitled "Role of the drug control bodies of the United Nations at Vienna" (see E/1987/102, para. 25, draft resolution III). For action by the Council, see paragraph 246 below.

- improvement of the control of international trade in psychotropic substances listed in Schedules III and IV of the 1971 Convention on Psychotropic Substances
- 227. At its 4th meeting, on 7 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution IV, entitled "Improvement of the control of international trade in psychotropic substances listed in Schedules III and IV of the 1971 Convention on Psychotropic Substances" (see E/1987/102, para. 25, Graft resolution IV). For action by the Council, see paragraph 248 below.

Demand and supply of opiates for medical and scientific needs

- 228. At its 4th meeting, on 7 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution V, entitled "Demand and supply of opiates for medical and scientific needs" (see 5/1987/102, para. 25, draft resolution V). For action by the Council, see paragraph 249 below.
- 229. Before the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Australia and Turkey.

United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control

230. At its 4th meeting, on 7 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution VI, entitled "United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control" (see E/1987/102, para. 25, draft resolution VI). For action by the Council, see paragraph 251 below.

Special session of the Commission on Narcotic Crugs

- 231. At its 4th meeting, on 7 May, the Committee adopted draft resolution VII, entitled "Special session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs" (see E/1967/102, para. 25, draft resolution VII). For action by the Council, see paragraph 252 below.
- Provisional agenda and documentation for the thirty-third session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs
- 232. At its 4th meeting, on 7 May, the Committee adopted draft decision I, estitled "Provisional agends and documentation for the thirty-third session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs" (see E/1987/102, para. 26, draft decision I). For
- action by the Council, see paragraph 255 below.
- Provisional agenda and documentation for the tenth special session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs
- 233. At its 4th meeting, on 7 May, the Committee adopted draft decision II, entitled "Provisional agenda and documentation for the tenth special session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs" (see E/1987/102, para. 26, draft decision II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 256 below.
- Report of the International Narcotics Control Board

12.412

234. At its 4th meeting, on 7 May, the Committee adopted draft decision III, autitled "Report of the International Narcotics Control Board" (see E/1987/102, Para. 26, draft decision III). For action by the Council, see paragraph 257 below.

Report of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs

235. At its 4th meeting, on 7 May, the Committee adopted draft decision IV, entitled "Report of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs" (see E/1987/102, para. 26, draft decision IV). For action by the Council, see paragraph 258 below.

Other proposals

Meeting of Heads of National Drug New Enforcement Agencies. Latin America and Caribbean Region

236. At the 4th meeting, on 7 May, the representative of Venezuela, on behalf of Argentina, 3/ the Bahamas, 3/ Bolivia, Brzzil, Chile, 3/ Colombia, Cuba, 3/ Foundor, 3/ Guatemala, 3/ Jamaica, Mexico, 3/ Nicaragua, 3/ Panamu, Peru, Uruguay and Venezuela, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.2/L.1) entitled "Meeting of Heads of National Drug Law Enforcement Agencies, Latin America and Caribbean Region".

237. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution (see E/1987/102, para. 25, draft resolution VIII). For action by the Council, see paragraph 253 below.

Preparations for the International Conference on Drug Abuse and Illicit Trafficking

- 238. At the 4th meeting, on 7 May, the representative of the Philippines, on behalf of Australia, the Bahamas, 3/ Brunei Darussalam, 3/ China, Colombia, Côte d'Ivoire, 3/ Denmark, Egypt, Finland, 3/ the Federal Republic of Germany, Indonesia, 3/ Italy, Japan, Malaysia, 3/ Mexico, 3/ Nigeria, Norway, Pakistan, Panama, the Philippines, Senegal, Singapore, 3/ Sri Lanka, Sweden, 3/ Thailand, 3/ Turkey, Venezuela and Yugoslavia, 3/ introduced a draft decision (E/1987/C.2/L.2) entitled "Preparations for the International Conference on Drug Abuse and Illicit Trafficking".
- 239. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft decision (see E/1987/102, para. 26, draft decision V). For action by the Council, see paragraph 259 below.
- 240. Before the draft decision was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of France, Brazil, the United States of America and Belgium, and the Secretary of the Committee.

Summary of the report of the International Narcotics Control Board for 1986 and note by the Sucretariat on the international campaign against traffic in drugs

241. At its 4th meeting, on 7 May, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee decided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to take note of the summary of the report of the International Narcotics Control Board for 1986 (E/1987/27) and the note by the Secretariat on the international campaign against traffic in drugs (E/1987/54) (see E/1987/102, para. 26, draft decision VI). For action by the Council, see paragraph 260 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 242. At its 14th plenary meeting, on 26 May, the Council considered the draft resolutions and draft decisions recommended by the Second (Social) Committee in its report (E/1987/102, parag. 25 and 26).
- 243. Draft resolution I, entitled "Preparation of an international convention against illicit traffic in narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/27.
- 244. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of the United gingdom of Great Britain and Northeyn Ireland made a statement (see E/1987/SR.14).
- 245. Draft resolution II, entitled "Education and information on drug abuse and illicit traffic in narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/28.
- 246. Draft resolution III, entitled "Role of the drug control hodies of the United Nations at Vienna", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/29.
- 247. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of the United Mingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland made a statement (see E/1987/SR.14).
- 248. Draft resolution IV, entitled "Improvement of the control of international trade in psychotropic substances listed in Schedules III and IV of the 1971 Convention on Psychotropic Substances", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/30.
- 249. Draft resolution V, entitled "Demand and suply of opintes for medical and scientific needs", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/31.
- 250. After the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Turkey, India and Australia (see $\mathbb{R}/1987/SR.14$).
- 251. Draft resolution VI, entitled "United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/32.
- 252. Draft resolution VII, entitled "Special session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/33.
- 253. Draft resolution VIII, entitled "Meeting of Reads of National Drug Law Enforcement Agencies, Latin America and Caribbean Region", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/34.
- 254. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of the United States of America made a statement (see E/1987/SR.14).
- 455. Draft decision I, entitled "Provisional agenda and documentation for the thirty-third session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/123.

- 256. Draft decision II, entitled "Provisional agenda and documentation for the tenth special session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/124.
- 257. Draft decision III, entitled "Report of the International Narcotics Control Board", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/125.
- 258. Draft decision IV, entitled "Report of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/126.
- 259. Draft decision V, entitled "Preparations for the International Conference on Drug Abuse and Illicit Trafficking", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/127.
- 260. Draft decision VI, entitled "Summary of the report of the International Narcotics Control Board for 1986 and note by the Secretariat on the international campaign against traffic in drugs", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/128.

Chapter VI

QUESTIONS CONSIDERED BY 'THE THIRD (PROGRAMME AND CO-ORDINATION) COMMITTEE

A. SPECIAL ECONOMIC, HUMANITARIAN AND DISASTER RELIEF ASSISTANCE

1. The Council considered the question of special economic, humanitarian and disaster relief assistance at its second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 13).* At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee, which considered it at its 2nd to 4th, 6th and 8th meetings, on 24, 25, 29 and 30 June 1987. The Council had before it a letter dated 23 June 1987 from the head of the delegation of the German Democratic Republic to the second regular session of 1987 of the Economic and Social Council addressed to the Secretary-General (A/42/359-E/1987/112).

Action taken by the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee

- At its 2nd to 4th meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item.
- 3. At its 2nd meeting, on 24 June, the Committee heard an oral report made by the representative of the Office of the Director-General for Development and International Economic Co-operation on the preparation of the report to be submitted to the General Assembly in pursuance of Assembly resolution 41/201 on the office of the United Nations Disaster Relief Co-ordinator.
- 4. At the same meeting, a statement was made by the representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics.
- 5. At the 3rd meeting, on 25 June, statements were made by the representatives of Japan and Somalia, and the observer for Czechoslovakia.
- 6. At the 4th meeting, on 25 June, statements were made by the representatives of the United States of America, the German Democratic Republic, China and Pakistan.

Assistance to the drought-stricken areas of Somalia**

 At the 6th meeting, on 29 June, the representative of Somalia, on behalf of Algeria, 1/ Bahrain, 1/ Cameroon, 1/ China, Democratic Yemen, 1/ Egypt, the Islamic

^{*} Question also considered at the first regular session (see chap. IV above, sect. G).

^{**} At its first regular session, the Council also took action on assistance to drought-stricken areas (see chap. IV above, sect. F).

^{1/} In accordance with rule 72 of the rules of procedure of the Economic and Social Counc⁴1.

Republic of Iran, Iraq, Jordan, 1/ Kuwait, 1/ Lebanon, 1/ the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, 1/ Morocco, Oman, Pakistan, Qatar, 1/ Senegal, Sierra Leone, Somalia, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, the United States of America and Yemen, 1/ introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.3/L.3) entitled "Assistance to the drought-stricken areas of Somalia". Subsequently, Djibouti, Japan and Nigeria joined in sponsoring the draft resolution.

8. At the 8th meeting, on 30 June, the representative of Somalia, on behalf of the sponsors, orally revised the draft resolution by inserting a new first preambular paragraph, which read:

"Recalling General Assembly resolution 41/192 of 8 December 1986 on special programmes of economic assistance".

- 9. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised (see E/1987/118, para. 13, draft resolution I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 14 below.
- 10. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of the United States of America made a statement.

Assistance for the reconstruction and development of Lebanon

- 11. At the 6th meeting, on 29 June, the representative of Iraq, on behalf of Algeria, 1/ Bahrain, 1/ Democratic Yemen, 1/ Iraq, Jordan, 1/ Lebanon, 1/ the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, 1/ Morocco, Oman, Senegal, Somalia, the Syrian Arab Republic and Yemen, 1/ introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.3/L.4) entitled "Assistance for the reconstruction and development of Lebanon". Subsequently, Egypt, France, India, Japan, the Sudan, Turkey and Yugoslavia 1/ joined in sponsoring the draft resolution.
- 12. At its 8th meeting, on 30 June, the Committee adopted the draft resolution (see E/1987/118, para. 13, draft resolution II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 15 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 13. At its 35th plenary meeting, on 8 July, the Council considered the draft resolutions recommended by the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee in its report (E/1987/118, para. 13).
- 14. Draft resolution I, entitled "Ass stance to the drought-stricken areas of Somalia", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1967/73.
- 15. Draft resolution II, entitled "Assistance for the reconstruction and development of Lebanon", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/74.

1

B. OPERATIONAL ACTIVITIES FOR DEVELOPMENT

- 16. The Council considered the question of operational activities for development at its seco.d regular session of 1987 (agenda item 14). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee, which considered it at its 9th to 11th, 13th and 14th meetings, from 1 to 6 July 1987. The Council had before it the following documents:
- (a) Report of the Joint Inspection Unit entitled "United Nations development system support to the implementation of the Buenos Aires plan of action on technical co-operation among developing countries" (see A/40/656) and the comments of the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination thereon (A/40/656/Add.1);
- (b) Report of the Joint Inspection Unit entitled "Field representation of organizations of the United Nations system: structure and co-ordination" (see $\lambda/41/424$) and the comments of the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination thereon ($\lambda/42/290$);
- (c) Report of the High-level Committee on the Review of Technical Co-operation among Developing Countries on its fifth session (A/42/39); 2/
- (d) Report of the Joint Inspection Unit entitled "Technical co-operation between the United Nations Development Programme and the regional commissions" (see A/42/110) and the comments of the Secretary-General thereon (A/42/110/Add.1);
- (e) Report of the Secretary-General on the role of qualified national personnel in the social and economic development of developing countries (A/42/275-E/1987/75);
- (f) Note by the Secretary-General transmitting the report of the Director-General for Development and International Economic Co-operation on operational activities for development (A/42/326-E/1987/82);
- (g) Letter dated 12 June 1987 from the Permanent Representative of the German Democratic Republic to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-General (A/42/354-E/1987/110);
- (h) Letter .ated 23 June 1987 from the head of the delegation of the German Democratic Republic to the second regular session of 1987 of the Economic and Social Council addressed to the Secretary-General (A/42/359-E/1987/112);
- (i) Report of the Administrator of the United Nations Development Programme
 on the United Nations Revolving Fund for Natural Resources Exploration (DP/1987/48);
- (j) Report of the Executive Board of the United Nations Children's Fund (E/1987/24); 3/
- 2/ Official Records of the General Assembly, Forty-second Session, Supplement No. 39.
- 3/ Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1987, Supplement No. 11.

- (k) Note by the Secretary-General on the policy review of operational activities for development (E/1987/89 and Add.1);
- (1) Extract from the report of the Governing Council of the United Nations Development Programme on its organisational meeting for 1987 and its thirty-fourth session (E/1987/L.31). 4/

Action taken by the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee

- 17. At its 9th to 11th meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. At its 9th meeting, on 1 July, it heard introductory statements by the representatives of the Office of the Director-General for Development and International Economic Co-operation, the United Nations Development Programme, the United Nations Children's Fund and the United Nations Fund for Population Activities.
- 18. Also at the 9th meeting, statements were made by the representatives of Belgium, Australia, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, China and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics.
- 19. At the 10th meeting, on 1 July, statements were made by the representatives of the United States of America, Bulgaria and Pakistan, and the observers for Csechoslovakia, Mexico and Switzerland. Statements were also made by the Deputy Director-General of the International Labour Organisation and the representatives of the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organisation and the Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations.
- 26. At the 11th meeting, on 2 July, statements were made by the representatives of Jamaica, the Federal Republic of Germany, the Philippines, the Cerman Democratic Republic, Canada, Turkey, Japan, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, France, Poland and Nigeria, and the observers for the Netherlands and Finland (on behalf of the Nordic countries). The representatives of the International Labour Organisation, the Office of the Director-General for Development and International Economic Co-operation and the United Nations Children's Fund also made statements.

Strengthening and improving intergovernmental programming exercises for technical co-operation among developing countries

21. At the 13th meeting, on 3 July, the representative of China, on behalf of China, Egypt, Pakistan, Peru, Tunisia 1/ and Turkey, introduced a deaft resolution (E/1987/C.3/L.15) entitled "Strengthening and improving intergovernmental programming exercises for technical co-operation among developing countries". Subsequently, the Philippines, Senegal, Somalia and the United Republic of Tansania 1/ joined in sponsoring the draft resolution. In introducing the draft resolution, the representative of China orally revised the first preambula: paragraph by deleting the words "end promoting North-South co-operation" after the words "South-South co-operation".

^{4/} Subsequently issued in Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1987, Supplement No. 12 (E/1987/25).

- 22. At the 14th meeting, on 6 July, the representative of China, on behalf of the sponsors, further orally revised the draft resolution as follows:
- (a) In the second preambular paragraph, the word "all" before the words "the recommendations" was desired;
- (b) In the fifth preambular paragraph, the word "continued" was inserted before the words "involvement of developed countries";
 - (c) A seventh preambular paragraph was added, reading:

"Taking into consideration the need for improved integration of the potential and capacity of technical co-operation among developing countries into operational activities for development of the United Nations system and in the framework of country programming."

23. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised (see E/1987/126, para. 11). For action by the Council, see paragraphs 26-27 below.

Documents considered by the Economic and Social Council in connection with the question of operational activities for development

24. At its 14th meeting, on 6 July, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee discided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to take note of the documents before it in connection with item 14 (see E/1987/126, para. 12). For action by the Council, see paragraph 28 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 25. At its 37th plenary meeting, on 9 July 1987, the Council considered the draft resolution and draft decision recommended by the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee in its report (E/1987/126, paras 11 and 12).
- 26. The representative of China orally revised the draft resolution, entitled "Strengthening and improving intergovernmental programming exercises for technical co-operation among developing countries", by replacing the words "the catalytic and promotional role of" by the words "all the functions of" in operative paragraph 2.
- 27. The Council then adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/88.
- 28. The draft decision, entitled "Documents considered by the Economic and Social Council in connection with the question of operational activities for development", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/184.
- 29. After the draft decision was adopted, the representative of Poland made a statement, on behalf also of Bulgaria, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, the German Democratic Republic and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics (see E/1987/SR.37).

1

C. INTERNATIONAL CO-OPERATION AND CO-ORDINATION WITHIN THE UNITED NATIONS SYSTEM

PROPOSED PROGRAMME BUDGET FOR THE BIENNIUM 1988-1989

- 30. The Council considered the question of international co-operation and co-ordination within the United Nations system at its second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 15) concurrently with the proposed programme budget for the biennium 1988-1989 (agenda item 16). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the items to the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee, which considered them at its 5th to 7th, 9th and 12th to 14th meetings, on 26, 29 and 30 June, from 1 to 3 July and on 6 July 1987. The Council had before it the following documents:
- (a) Proposed programme budget for the biennium 1988-1989 (A/42/6, foreword, introduction and sections 1, 4, 5A, 5B and 6 to 24); 5/
- (b) Report of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination on its twenty-seventh session (A/42/16 (Part I) and Add.1); 6/
- (c) Note by the Secretary-General transmitting the report of the Secretary-General of the World Tourism Organization (A/42/227-E/1987/65);
- (d) Report of the Secretary-General on co-ordination in the United Nations and the United Nations system (A/42/232-E/1987/68);
- (e) Note by the Secretary-General on human resources development (A/42/335-E/1987/84);
- (f) Report of the Commission on the Status of Women on its 1987 session (E/1987/15); T/
- (g) Annual overview report of the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination for 1985 (E/1987/47);
- (h) Report of the Secretary-General on the cross-organizational review of the medium-term plans of the organizations of the United Nations system and programme analysis in the area of science and technology for development (E/1987/51);

Question also considered at the resumed second regular session (see chap. IJI above, sect. K).

^{5/} Subsequently issued in Official Records of the General Assembly, Forty-second Session, Supplement No. 6 (A/42/6/Rev.i).

^{6/} Subsequently issued in Official Records of the General Assembly, Forty-mecond Session, Supplement No. 16.

^{7/} Cfficial Records of the Economic and Social Courcil, 1987, Supplement No. 2.

- (i) Report of the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination on the proposed system-wide medium-term plan for women and development for the period 1990-1995 (E/1987/52);
- (j) Report of the Secretary-General entitled "Development of marine areas under national jurisdiction: problems and approaches in policy-making, planning and management" (E/1937/69);
- (k) Report of the Chairman of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination and the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination on the Joint Meetings of the two Committees (E/1987/83);
- (1) Letter dated 29 May 1987 from the Director-General of the World Health Organization to the Secretary-General concerning the fortieth anniversary of that organization (E/1987/107);
- (m) Letter dated 3 June 1987 from the Director-General of the World Health Organization to the Secretary-General concerning the global strategy for the prevention and control of AIDS (E/1987/109);
- (n) Note by the Secretary-General on the proclamation of the international literacy year (E/1987/113);
- (o) Statement submitted by the International Alliance of Women Equal Rights, Equal Responsibilities and the International Council of Women, non-governmental organisations in consultative status, category I, with the Council, and the International Council of Jewish Women and the International Federation of University Women, non-governmental organisations in consultative status, category II (E/1987/NGO/7);
- (p) Progress report of the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination on the United Nations system register of development activities (E/AC.51/1987/13).

Action taken by the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee

- 31. At its 5th to 7th and 9th meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. At its 5th meeting, on 26 June, it heard introductory statements by the Chakrman of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination, the Assistant Secretary-General for Programme Planning, Budgeting, Monitoring and Evaluation, the Under-Secretary-General for International Economic and Social Affairs and representatives of the Department of International Economic and Social Affairs.
- 32. Also at the 5th meeting, statements were made by the representatives of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics and Belgium (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), and the observer for Sweden (on behalf of the Nordic countries).
- 33. At the 6th meeting, on 29 June, the Deputy Secretary-General of the World Tourism Organization and the representative of the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization made introductory statements.
- 34. At the same meeting, statements were made by the representatives of the United States of America, Australia, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Japan,

the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the Federal Republic of Germany, the German Democratic Republic and China, and the observer for Sweden (on behalf of the N. rdic countries).

- 35. At the 7th meeting, on 30 June, statements were made by the representatives of France, the Philippines, Turkey, Canada, Brazil, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Italy, Senegal, Pakistan, India and Peru, and the observer for the Netherlands.
- 36. At the same meeting, the Chairman of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination made a statement on the twenty-second series of Joint Meetings of that Committee and the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination. The Assistant Secretary-General for Programme Planning, Budgeting, Monitoring and Evaluation also made a statement.
- 37. At the 9th meeting, on 1 July, the representative of the Federal Republic of Germany made a statement.

Enhancing the co-ordination of activities of the organizations of the United Nations system

- 38. At the 12th meeting, on 2 July, the representative of Peru introduced a draft decision (E/1987/C.3/L.6) entitled "Enhancing the co-ordination of activities of the organisations of the United Nations system".
- 39. At its 13th meeting, on 3 July, the Committee adopted the draft decision (see E/1987/128, para. 43, draft decision I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 90 below.
- 40. After the dreft decision was adopted, the representative of Peru made a statement.

Cross-organizational review of the medium-term plans of the organizations of the United Nations system and programme analysis in the area of science and technology for development

- 41. At the 12th meeting, on 2 July, the representative of the German Democratic Republic, on behalf also of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, introduced a draft resolution (2/1987/C.3/L.7) entitled "Cross-organizational review of the medium-term plans of the organizations of the United Nations system and programme analysis in the area of science and technology for development".
- 42. At the 13th meeting, on 3 July, the representative of the German Democratic Republic orally revised the draft revolution as follows:
 - (a) The second preambular paragraph, which read:

"Andorsing the conclusions and recommendations contained in paragraphs 268-275 of the report of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination",

was deleted;

(b) Operative paragraphs 2 to 5 which read:

1

- "2. Urgas the Intergover menta? Committee to exercise its co-ordinating role more vigorously in order to streamline the response of the United Nations system to the Vienna Programme of Action on Science and Technology for Development and to discuss co-ordination questions at each of its sessions;
- "3. <u>Decides</u> to strengthen its co-ordinating function in the field of science and technology by increasing its co-operation with the relevant organisations of the United Entions system, placing special emphasis on emerging fields of science and technology, in order to guide the organisations and to assist them in combining their efforts, taking into account the need to avoid overlap and duplication;
- "4. Also decides, in the interest of increasing efficiency and in conformity with its biennial programme of work, to consider co-ordination questions in the field of science and technology together with the substantive issues in that area;
- "5. Requests the Intergovernmental Committee and other organisations and bodies of the United Nations system, in accordance with the recommendations of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination, to take measures to develop practical forms of co-operation in specific areas of science and technology, giving special attention to strengthening the scientific and technological capabilities of developing countries and bearing in mind the views expressed by delegations at the second regular session of 1987 of the Council",

were raplaced by the following paragraphs:

- "2. <u>Urges</u> the Intergovernmental Committee to exercise the co-ordinating role assigned to it under the Vienna Programme of Action on Science and Technology for Development and by the General Assembly in resolution 34/218 of 19 December 1979 and to consider co-ordination questions at each of its sessions:
- "3. <u>Decides</u> to strengthen its co-ordinating function in the field of science and tuchnology to assist the organizations and organs of the United Nations system in harmonising their efforts, taking into account the need to avoid overlap and duplication;
- "4. Also dauides that the discharge of its functions with regard to co-ordination in the field of science and technology should be linked to its consideration of the substantive issues in that field;
- "5. <u>Requests</u> the Intergovernmental Committee and other organisations and bodies of the United Nations system, in accordance with the recommendations of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination, to focus their activities in the field of science and technology of the need to develop practical forms of co-operation in specific areas, giving special attention to strengthening the scientific and technological capabilities of developing countries and taking note of the discussion of the second regular session of 1980 of the Council."
- (3) At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised (see E/1987/128, para. 42, draft resolution I). For action by the Council, we paragraph 77 below.

Cu-ordination of intergovernmental activities to integrate women in economic development

44. At the 12th meeting, on 2 July, the representative of Canada introduced a draft docision (E/1987/C.3/L.8) entitled "Co-ordination of intergovernmental activities to integrate women in economic development", which read:

"The Economic and Social Council, persuaded of the importance of taking measures to ensure system-wide co-ordination of United Nations intergovernmental bodies in order to develop a comprehensive and coherent approach to the integration of women in economic development efforts, decides to request the Secretary-General to review the intergovernmental arrangements for the co-ordination of activities relating to the integration of women in economic development and to propose measures to improve co-ordination, bearing in mind the proposals relating to co-ordination at the intergovernmental level made in section III of the report of the Secretary-General on co-ordination in the United Nations and the United Nations system (A/42/232-E/1987/68), for consideration at its second regular session of 1988."

Subsequently, the Philippines joined in sponsoring the draft decision.

- 45. At the 13th meeting, on 3 July, the representative of Canada read out a revised text of the draft decision.
- 46. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft decision, as orally revised (see E/1987/128, para. 43, draft decision III). For action by the Council, see paragraph 93 below.

Efforts and measures to promote the eradication of illiteracy

- 47. At the 12th meeting, on 2 July, the observer for Mongolia, on behalf of Afghanistan, 1/Bulgaria, Cuba, 1/Ethiopia, 1/France, the German Democratic Republic, Greece, 1/Hungary, 1/India, Kenya, 1/Mongolia, 1/Morocco, Senegal, Sri I mka, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic, the Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic, 1/the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the United Republic of Tanzania 1/and Viet Nam, 1/introduced a draft resolution (E/1.987/C.3/L.9) entitled "Efforts and measures to promote the eradication of illiteracy". Subsequently, Iraq and the Philippines joined in sponsoring the draft resolution.
- 48. At the 13th meeting, on 3 July, the observer for Mongolia orally revised the draft resolution by adding a new final preambular paragraph, which read as follows:

"Reiterating the importance of paragraph 164 of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women, which identifies the need for priority programmes to overcome the special obstacles that have generally led to higher illiteracy rates among women than among men".

- 49. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised (see E/1987/128, para. 42, draft resolution II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 78 below.
- 50. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representatives of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America made statements.

pevelopment of human resources

- 51. At the 12th meeting, on 2 July, the representative of the German Democratic Republic, on behalf also of Mongolia, 1/ introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.3/L.10) entitled "Development of human resources".
- 52. At the 14th meeting, on 6 July, the representative of the German Democratic Republic orally revised the draft resolution as follows:
- (a) A new preambular paragraph was inserted after the first preambular paragraph, reading:

"Bearing in mind that the long-term development process of developing countries is one of the main objectives of international co-operation and the development activities of the United Nations system, and that human resources develop is essential to the attainment of that objective";

- (b) In the penultimate preambular paragraph the words "the views expressed in" were inserted before the words "the summing-up";
- (c) At the beginning of operative paragraph 2, the word "Welcomes" was replaced by the words "Takes note also of";
 - (d) Operative paragraph 4, which read:
 - "4. <u>Decides</u>, therefore, to consider in the future the issues of human resources development and the role of qualified national personnel in the social and economic development of developing countries under one item, thus enhancing the efficiency of the United Nations activities in that field",

was deleted;

- (e) The first part of operative paragraph 5 (para. 4 of the firal text), which read:
 - "5. Requests the Secretary-General, taking into account earlier studies and the discussions held at the twenty-second series of Joint Meetings of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination and the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination, to submit a comprehensive report ...",

was replaced by the following text:

- "4. <u>Requests</u> the Secretary-General, taking into account earlier studies and the discussions held at the twenty-second series of Joint Meetings of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination and the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination, as well as the comprehensive report to be submitted to the Governing Council of the United Nations Development Programme at its thirty-fifth session, to submit, after consultation with the organs and organizations of the system, a comprehensive report ...".
- 53. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised (see E/1987/128, para. 42, draft resolution III). For action by the Council, see paragraph 80 below.

Development of marine areas under national jurisdiction

- 54. At the 12th meeting, on 2 July, the representative of Senegal, on behalf of France, the Federal Republic of Germany, Madagascar, 1/ Portugal, 1/ Senegal, Somalia and Sri Lanka, introduced a draft decision (E/1987/C.3/L.11) entitled "Development of marine areas under national jurisdiction". Subsequently, the Philippines and Tunisia 1/ joined in sponsoring the draft decision.
- 55. At the 13th meeting, on 3 July, the representative of Senegal orally revised the draft decision by deleting the words "in particular" before the words "the establishment of a programme".
- 56. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft decision, as orally revised (see E/1987/128, para. 41, draft decision II). For action by the Council, see paragraph 91 below.

Joint Meetings of the Committee for Programme and Comordination and the Administrative Committee on Comordination

- 57. At the 13th meeting, on 3 July, the representative of Japan introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.3/L.12) entitled "Joint Meetings of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination and the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination" and orally revised it as follows:
 - (a) Operative paragraph 3, which read:
 - "3. <u>Decides</u> that in future the Joint Meetings should be held in New York in conjunction with the autumn session of the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination in order to facilitate full attendance by the permanent representatives of the States members of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination and the executive heads of the specialized agencies and the programmes of the United Nations system",

was replaced by the following text:

- "3. Recommends that all participation in the Joint Meetings of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination and the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination be at a high level and requests the Special Commission of the Economic and Social Council on the In-depth Study of the United Nations Intergovernmental Structure and Functions in the Economic and Social Fields to consider and make recommendations on the organizational aspects of the question, in particular the venue of future sessions of the Joint Meetings";
- (b) In operative paragraph 4, the words "should in future be oriented" were replaced by the words "should continue to be oriented" and the words "specific issues" were replaced by the words "important issues".
- 58. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as orally revised (see E/1987/128, para. 42, draft resolution IV). For action by the Council, see paragraph 81 below.
- 59. Before the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics made a statement.

...

Report of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination on the work of its twenty-seventh session

- 60. At the 13th meeting, on 3 July, the representative of Bangladesh introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.3/L.13) entitled "Report of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination on the work of its trenty-seventh session".
- 61. The Committee had before it a statement (A/42/16 (Part I)/Add.1) of the programme budget implications of the recommendations of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination.
- 62. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution (see E/1987/128, para. 42, draft resolution V). For action by the Council, see paragraph 82 below.

Economic and technical aspects of marine affairs

- 63. At the 13th meeting, on 3 July, the representative of Pakistan, on behalf of Jamaica, Morocco, Pakistan, the Philippines, Somalia, Sri Lanka and the Syrian Arab Republic, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.3/L.14) entitled "Economic and technical espects of marine affairs", and orally revised it. The Islamic Republic of Iran joined in sponsoring the revised draft resolution. The revisions were as follows:
- (a) In the third preambular paragraph, the words "activities and" were deleted before the word "interest";
- (b) In operative paragraph 2, the words "development and formulation of national marine policies and plans" were replaced by the words "development of national marine plans" and the words "the framework" by the words "a framework";
 - (c) Operative paragraphs 3 to 5, which read:
 - "3. Invites the organs, organizations and bodies of the United Nations system to continue to provide assistance to developing countries in the assessment of the economic, scientific, technical, financial and human aspects of marine affairs, with a view to strengthening the capability of those countries to formulate their national marine policies and plans, particularly those relating to international co-operation in marine affairs;
 - "4. Requests the Secretary-General to continue to monitor global, regional and national developments, trends and issues in respect of marine resources, taking into account their interrelationships;
 - "5. Requests the Secretary-General to provide, in the report to be submitted to the Council at its second regular session of 1989 in accordance with Council resolution 1985/75, an account of the measures taken to respind to the needs of Member States related to development of marine resources, particularly in the areas of research and analysis, advisory services, information dissemination and support for technical co-operation activities",

were replaced by the following paragraphs:

- "3. Invites the organs, organizations and bodies of the United Nations system to continue to provide, within their mandates and terms of reference, assistance to developing countries in their assessment of the economic, scientific, technical, financial and human resources aspects of marine affairs, with a view to strengthening the capabilities for the implementation of their national marine policies and plans, particularly those relating to international co-operation in that field;
- "4. Requests the Secretary-General to continue to study global, regional and national developments, in the context of international co-operation related to marine affairs;
- "5. Requests the Secretary-General to provide, in his report to be submitted to the Council at its second regular session of 1989, an account of the measures taken to respond to the needs of Member States, particularly those of the developing countries, in this field."
- 64. At its 14th meeting, on 6 July, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as orall revised (see E/1987/128, para. 42, draft resolution VI). For action by the Councal, see paragraph 84 below.

Twenty-second series of Joint Meetings of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination and the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination

- 65. At the 13th meeting, on 3 July, the representative of Bangladesh introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.3/L.16) entitled "Documentation for the twenty-third series of Joint Meetings of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination and the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination".
- 66. At the same meeting, the representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics orally proposed amendments to the draft resolution, by which:
 - (a) The title would read:

"Twenty-second ceries of Joint Meetings of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination and the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination";

(b) The operative paragraph, which read:

"Requests the Secretary-General to prepare for the twenty-third series of Joint Meetings of the two Committees a report on the follow-up to the recommendations contained in the report of the Chairmen of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination and the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination on the twenty-second series of Joint Meetings of the two Committees",

would be replaced by the following text:

"Decides that the question of the follow-up to the twenty-second series of Joint Meetings should be considered by the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination and the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination in the context of choosing a topic for the twenty-third series of the Joint Meetings of the two Committees."

67. At its 14th meeting, on 6 July, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as orally amended (see E/1987/128, para. 42, draft resolution VII). For action by the Council, see paragraph 86 below.

System-wide medium-term plan for women and development and system-wide co-ordination of the implementation of t . Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Homen

- 68. In accordance with the decision taken by the Council at it. first regular session (see chap. V above, sect. C) the Committe. had before it draft resolution I, recommended to the Council by the Commission on the Status of Women at its 1987 session (E/1987/15, chap. I).
- 69. At its 13th meeting, on 3 July, the Committee agreed to amend the draft resolution as follows:
 - (a) A new final preambular paragraph was added, reading:

"Having considered the report of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination on its twenty-seventh session";

- (b) A new operative paragraph 1 was added, reading:
- "1. Requests the Secretary-General and the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination, when translating the relevant provisions of the plan into the respective planning and programming documents of the United Nations and the organizations of the United Nations system, to take into account the views expressed by delegations at the second regular session of 1987 of the Council and at the twenty-seventh session of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination";
- (c) Operative paragraph 5 (para. 6 of the final text) was replaced by the following paragraph:
 - "6. Requests the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination to initiate the preparation of a cross-organizational programme analysis on matters related to the advancement of women to be examined in 1989, in order to provide baseline data for verifying and monitoring the extent to which progress has been made towards achieving the objectives of the system-wide medium-term plan, and, in that context, requests the Secretary-General to transmit the report on the cross-organizational programme analysis to the Commission on the Status of Women at its thirty-second session";
- (d) In operative paragraph 6 (para. 7 of the final text), the word "Irgas" was replaced by the word "Invites" and the words "to endorse the system-wide medium-term plan" were replaced by the words "to give due consideration to the system-wide medium-term plan".
- 70. At the same meeting, the Committee adopted the draft resolution, as amended (see E/1987/128, para. 42, draft resolution VIII). For action by the Council, see Paragraphs 87-88 below.

Documents considered by the Economic and Social Council in connection with the question of international co-operation and co-ordination within the United Nations

systam

71. At its 14th meeting, on 3 July, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee decided to rec mmend the Economic and Social Council to take note of the note by the Secretary-General transmitting to the General Assembly and the Council the report of the Secretary-General of the World Tourism Organization (A/42/227-E/1987/65) and the annual overview report of the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination for 1986 (E/1987/47) (see F'1987/128, para. 43, draft decision IV). For action by the Council, see paragraphs 94-95 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 72. At its 31st and 35th plenary meetings, on 1 and 8 July, in accordance with the decision taken at its 20th meeting (see chap. VIII below, para, 31), the Council considered the letters from the Director-General of the World Health Organization to the Secretary-General concerning the fortieth anniversary of that organisation (E/1987/107) and the global strategy for the prevention and control of AIDS (E/1987/109). An account of the discussion is contained in the relevant summary
- 73. At the 31st meeting, statements were made by the representatives of the United States of America, Canade, Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), the German Democratic Republic, Bulgaria, Australia and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics. Director-General of the World Health Organization and the Director-General for

Development and International Economic Co-operation also made statements.

Prevention and control of AIDS

records (E/1987/SR.31 and 35).

74. At its 35th meeting, on 8 July, the Council adopted a revised draft resolution (E/1987/L.35/Rev.1) entitled "Prevention and control of AIDS", submitted by the President of the Council. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/75.

Fortieth anniversary of the World Health Organization, 1988

75. At its 35th meeting, on 8 July, the Council adopted a draft resolution (E/1987/L.39) entitled "Fortieth anniversary of the World Health Organization, 1988", submitted by the President. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/76.

- 76. At its 36th plenary meeting, on 8 July, the Council considered the draft resolutions and draft decisions recommended by the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee in its report (E/1987/128, paras. 42 and 43).
- 77. Draft resolution I, entitled "Cross-organizational review of the medium-term plans of the organizations of the United Nations system and programme analysis in the area of science and technology for development", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/79.

- 78. Draft resolute II, entitled "Efforts and measures to promote the eradication of illiteracy", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/80.
- 79. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland made a statement (see E/1987/SR.36).
- 80. Draft resolution III, entitled "Development of human resources", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/81.
- 81. Draft resolution IV, entitled "Joint Meetings of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination and the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/82.
- 82. Draft resolution V, entitled "Report of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination on the work of its twenty-seventh session", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/83.
- 83. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Bangladesh made a statement (see E/1987/SR.36).
- 84. Draft resolution VI, entitled "Economic and technical aspects of marine affairs", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/84.
- 85. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Turkey made a statement (see E/1987/SR.36).
- 86. Draft resolution VII, entitled "Twenty-second series of Joint Meetings of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination and the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination", was adopted. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/85.
- 87. With regard to draft resolution VIII, entitled "System-wide medium-term plan for women and development and system-wide co-ordination of the implementation of the Mairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women", the Secretary of the Council read out the following revisions, which had been agreed upon during informal consultations:
- (1.) A footnote was added to operative paragraph 1, referring to the plan, and reading: "See the report of the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination on the proposed plan (E/1987/52)";
- (b) In operative paragraph 5, after the words "medium-term plan", the words "once adopted" were deleted;
- (c) In operative paragraph 6, the words "to transmit the report" were replaced by the words "to transmit a report".
- 88. The Council then adopted draft resolution VIII, as revised. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/86.
- 89. After the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Poland (on behalf also of Bulgaria, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, the German Democratic Republic and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics), Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), Norway, Canada,

Australia and the United States of America, and the observer for Sweden; the Director-General for Development and International Economic Co-operation also made a statement (see E/1987/SR.36).

- 90. Draft decision I, entitled "Enhancing the co-ordination of the activities of the organizations of the United Nations system", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/180.
- 91. Draft decision II, entitled "Development of marine areas under national jurisdiction", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/181.
- 92. After the draft decision was adopted, the representative of Turkey made a statement (see E/1987/SR.36).
- 93. Draft decision III, entitled "Co-ordination of intergovernmental activities to integrate women in economic development", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/182.
- 94. Draft decision IV, entitled "Documents considered by the Economic and Social Council in connection with the question of international co-operation and co-ordination within the United Nations system", was orally corrected by the Secretary of the Council.
- 95. The Council then adopted the draft decision, as corrected. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/183.
- 96. After the draft resolutions and draft decisions were adopted, the representative of Australia made a statement (see E/1987/SR.36).
- 97. The representatives of Canada and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics made statements in connection with the proposed programme budget for the biennium 1988-1989 (see E/1987/SR.36).
 - D. IMPLEMENTATION OF THE DECLARATION ON THE GRANTING OF INDEPENDENCE
 TO COLONIAL COUNTRIES AND PEOPLES BY THE SPECIALIZED AGENCIES AND
 THE INTERNATIONAL INSTITUTIONS ASSOCIATED WITH THE UNITED NATIONS
- 98. The Council considered the question of the implementation of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples by the specialized agencies and the international institutions associated with the United Nations at its second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 17). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee, which considered it at its 1st to 4th, 6th and 8th meetings, from 23 to 25 and on 29 and 30 June and 1 July 1987. The Council had before it the following documents:
- (a) Report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples Ly the specialized agencies and the international institutions associated with the United Nations (A/42/264 and Add.1);
- (b) Report of the Secretary-General on assistance to the Palestinian people (A/42/289-E/1987/86 and Add.1);

(c) Report of the President of the Economic and Social Council on consultations held with the Chairman of the Special Committee on the Situation with regard to the Implementation of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples and the Chairman of the Special Committee against Apartheid (E/1987/85).

Action taken by the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee

- 99. At its 1st to 4th meetings, the Committee held a general discussion on the item. At its 1st meeting, on 23 June, it heard introductory statements by the Chairman of the Special Committee on the Situation with regard to the Implementation of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples, the Vice-Chairman of the Special Committee against Apartheid and the representative of the Office of the Director-General for Development and International Economic Co-operation.
- 100. At the 2nd meeting, on 24 June, statements were made by the r ____ntatives of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics and the German Democratic Republic.
- 101. At the 3rd meeting, on 25 June, statements were made by the representatives of the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, the Philippines, Somalia and Iraq.
- 102. At the same meeting, the observer for the Palestine Liberation Organization made a statement.
- 103. At the 4th meeting, on 25 June, statements were made by the representatives of the Syrian Arab Republic, China, Egypt and Senegal, and the observers for Argentina and Algeria. The representative of the United Nations Development Programme also made a statement.

Assistance to the Palestinian people

- 104. At the 6th meeting, on 29 June, the observer for Algeria, on behalf of Algeria, 1/ Bangladesh, Pakistan, the Sudan and Tunisia, 1/ introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.3/L.1) entitled "Assistance to the Palestinian people". Subsequently, Djibouti, Iraq, the Syrian Arab Republic and Viet Nam 1/ joined in sponsoring the draft resolution.
- 105. At its 8th meeting, on 30 June, the Committee adopted the draft resolution by a roll-call vote of 41 to 1 g/ (see E/1987/119, para. 17, resolution 1). For action by the Council, see paragraph 113 below. The voting was as follows:
 - In favour: Australia, Bangladesh, Belgium, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria,
 Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Canada, China, Denmark,
 Djibouti, Egypt, France, Gabon, German Democratic Republic,
 Germany, Federal Republic of, Iceland, India, Iran (Islamic
 Republic of), Iraq, Italy, Jamaica, Japan, Nigeria, Norway, Oman,
 Peru, Philippines, Pcland, Senegal, Somalia, Spain, Sri Lanka,

^{8/} The delegation of Morocco subsequently indicated that, had it been present during the voting, it would have voted in favour of the draft resolution.

Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay, Venesuela, Zimbabwe.

Against: United States of America.

Abstaining: None.

106. After the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Belgium made a statement on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community.

Implementation of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Col ial Countries and Peoples by the specialised agencies and the international institutions associated with the United Nations

107. At the 6th meeting, on 29 June, the representative of Senegal, on behalf of Bangladesh, China, Egypt, the Islamic Republic of Iran, Iraq, Pakistan, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Sri Lanka, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic and Zimbabwe, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.3/L.2) entitled "Implementation of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples by the specialized agencies and the international institutions associated with the United Nations". Subsequently, Bulgaria, Cuba, 1/ Djibouti, the German Democratic Republic, Nigeria and Viet Nam 1/ joined in sponsoring the draft resolution.

108. At the 8th meeting, on 30 June, the representative of Senegal, on behalf of the sponsors, orally revised the draft resolution by adding the words "Namibia and" after the words "the extension of assistance to" in the last preambular paragraph.

109. At the same meeting, the Committee voted separately on the seventh and thirteenth preambular paragraphs and operative paragraph 9 of the draft resolution, as follows:

- (a) The seventh preambular paragraph was adopted by 28 votes to 2, with 11 abstentions;
- (b) The thirteenth preambular paragraph was adopted by 28 votes to 1, with 12 abstentions;
 - (c) Operative paragraph 9 was adopted by 29 votes to 1, with 12 abstentions.
- 110. The draft resolution, as a whole, was adopted by a roll-call vote of 31 to 1, with 11 abstentions 8/ (see E/1987/119, para. 17, draft resolution II). For action by the Council, see paragraphs 115 to 119 below. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Bangladesh, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Djibouti, Egypt, Gabon, German Democratic Republic, India, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, Jamaica, Nigeria, Norway, Oman, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Senegal, Somalia, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruguay, Venezuela, Zimbabwe.

Against: United States of America.

Abstaining: Australia, Belgium, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Spain, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.

111. Before the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of Nigeria made a statement; after it was adopted, the representative of landa made a statement.

Action taken by the Council

112. At its 35th plenary meeting, on 8 July, the Council considered the draft resolutions recommended by the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee in its report (E/1987/119, para. 17).

113. Draft resolution I, entitled "Assistance to the Palestinian people", was adopted by a roll-call vote of 48 to 1. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/77. The voting was as follows:

In favour:

Australia, Bangladesh, Belgium, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Canada, China, Colombia, Denmark, Djibouti, Egypt, France, Gabon, German Democratic Republic, Germany, Federal Republic of, Guinea, Haiti, Iceland, India, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, Italy, Jamaica, Japan, Morocco, Nigeria, Norway, Oman, Pakistan, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Spain, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Horthern Ireland, Uruquay, Venezuela.

Against: United States of America.

Abstaining: None.

114. Before the draft resolution was adopted, the representative of the United States of America made a statement; after it was adopted, the representative of Uruguay made a statement (see E/1987/SP.35).

115. The Council took action on draft resolution II, entitled "Implementation of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples by the specialized agencies and the international institutions associated with the United Nations", as set out below.

116. The seventh preambular paragraph was adopted by a roll-call vote of 39 to 2, with 8 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:

Australia, Bangladesh, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Chira, Colombia, Djirouti, Egypt, Gabon, German Democratic Republic, Guinea, Haiti, Iceland, India, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, Jamaica, Morocco, Nigeria, Norway, Oman, Pokistan, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruguay, Venezuela.

Against: United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.

Abstaining: Belgium, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Ite., Japan, Spain.

117. The thirteenth preambular paragraph was adopted by a roll-call vote of 35 to 1, with 13 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Bangladesh, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet
Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Djibouti, Egypt, Gabon,
German Democratic Republic, Guinea, Haiti, India, Iran (Islamic
Republic of), Iraq. Jamaica, Morocco, Nigeria, Oman, Pakistan,
Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Sierra
Leone, Somalia, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Union of
Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruquay, Venezuela.

Against: United States of America.

Abstaining: Australia, Belgium, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Norway, Spain, Turkey, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.

118. Operative paragraph 9 was adopted by a roll-call vote of 35 to 1, with 13 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In fayour: Bangladesh, Bolivia, Frazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet
Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Djibouti, Egypt, Gabon,
German Democratic Republic, Guinea, Haiti, India, Iran (Islamic
Republic of), Iraq, Jamaica, Morocco, Nigeria, Oman, Pakistan,
Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal, Sierra
Leone. Somalia, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Union of
Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruquay, Venesuela.

Against: United States of America.

Abstaining: Australia, Belgium, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Norway, Spain, Turkey, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.

119. Draft resolution II, as a whole, was adopted by a roll-call vote of 37 to 1, with 11 abstentions. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/78. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Bangladesh, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Byelorussian Soviet
Socialist Republic, China, Colombia, Djibouti, Egypt, Gabon,
German Democratic Republic, Guinea, Haiti, India, Iran (Islamic
Republic of), Iraq, Jamaica, Morocco, Nigeria, Norway, Oman,
Pakistan, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Rwanda, Senegal,
Sierra Leone, Somalia, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic,
Turkey, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Uruguay, Venesuela.

Against: United States of America.

- Abstaining: Australia, Belgium, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Federal Republic of, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Spain, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.
- 120. After the draft resolution was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Norway, Canada, Australia and Denmark (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community) (see E/1987/SR.35).

E. CALENDAR OF CONFERENCES AND MEETINGS FOR 1988 AND 1989

121. The Council considered the question of the calendar of conferences and meetings for 1988 and 1989 at its second regular session of 1987 (agenda item 18). At its 3rd plenary meeting, on 6 February 1987, the Council allocated the item to the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee, which considered it at its 12th meeting, on 2 July 1987. The Council had before it a note by the Secretariat containing the provisional calendar of conferences and meetings for 1988 and 1989 (E/1987/L.22 and Corr.1).

Action taken by the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee

122. At the 12th meeting, on 2 July, the representative of Poland introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/C.3/L.5) entitled "Working group on the draft convention on the rights of the child", which read as follows:

"The Economic and Social Council,

"Recalling General Assembly resolution 33/166 of 20 December 1978 on the question of a convention on the rights of the child,

"Recalling also General Assembly resolution 41/116 of 4 December 1986, by which the Assembly requested the Commission on Human Rights to give the highest priority to, and to make every effort at its forty-third session to complete the draft convention and to submit it, through the Economic and Social Council, to the General Assembly at its forty-second session,

"Considering that it was not found possible to complete the work on the draft convention during the forty-third session of the Commission,

"Recalling Economic and Social Council resolution 1987/58 of 29 May 1987, by which the Council authorised a meeting of an open-ended working group for a period of one week prior to the forty-fourth session of the Commission on Human Rights with a view to completing the work on the draft convention on the rights of the child at that session,

"Noting that 1989 will be the thirtieth anniversary of the Declaration of the Rights of the Child (General Ascembly resolution 1386 (XIV) of 20 November 1959) and the tenth anniversary of the International Year of the Child,

"Taking into account the advanced stage of drafting of the convention and the need to accelerate its completion in order to afford protection as early as possible to the children of the world,

- "1. <u>Decides</u> that the open-ended working group shall be authorized to meet for a period of two weeks prior to the forty-fourth session of the Commission on Human Rights;
- "2. Requests the working group to make recommendations to the Commission on Human Rights on practical ways and means of accelerating the drafting of the convention so that it can be adopted by the General Assembly at its forty-fourth session in 1989, the thirtieth anniversary of the Declaration of the Rights of the Child;
- "3. Requests the Secretary-General to make suggestions to the working group on practical ways and means of preparing such background documents as might be useful in drafting the convention."
- 123. At the same meeting, the representative of Poland withdrew the draft resolution.

Calendar of conferences and meetings for 1988 and 1989

- 124. At its 12th meeting, on 2 July, the Committee considered the provisional calendar of conferences and meetings for 1988 and 1989 (E/1987/L.22 and Corr.1, annex).
- 125. The Secretary of the Council made an introductory statement and corrected entry 83 by replacing the words "3 weeks" by the words "2 weeks".
- 126. The Assistant Secretary-General for Programme Planning, Budgeting, Monitoring and Evaluation and the Secretary of the Council replied to questions raised by the representatives of Senegal, the German Democratic Republic, Australia, Canada, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Egypt and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Irelnd, and the observer for Mexico.
- 127. The Committee then approved the provisional calendar of conferences and meetings for 1988 and 1989, as orally corrected (see E/1987/125, para. 9, draft decision I). For action by the Council, see paragraph 130 below.

Summary records of sessional committees and subsidiary bodies of the Economic and Social Council

128. At its 12th meeting, on 2 July, on the proposal of the Chairman, the Committee decided to recommend the Economic and Social Council to discontinue, for a further period of two years, from 1988, the provision of summary records for its sessional committees (First (Economic) Committee, Second (Social) Committee and Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee) and for the following subsidiary bodies:

Commission for Social Development;

Commission on the Status of Women;

Commission on Narcotic Drugs;

Economic Commission for Europe;

Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific;

Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean;

Economic Commission for Africa;

Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations;

Committee on Natural Resources;

Committee for Programme and Co-ordination;

Commission on Transnational Corporations.

(See E/1987/125, para. 9, draft decision II.) For action by the Council, see paragraph 132 below.

Action taken by the Council

- 129. At its 35th plenary meeting, on 8 July, the Council considered the draft decisions recommended by the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee in its report (E/1987/125, para. 9).
- 130. Draft decision I, entitled "Calendar of conferences and meetings for 1988 and 1989", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/178.
- 131. Before the draft decision was adopted, the observer for Mexico made a statement; after it was adopted, the representative of Poland, on behalf also of Bulgaria, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, the German Democratic Republic and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, made a statement.
- 132. Draft decision II, entitled "Summary records of sessional committees and subsidiary bodies of the Economic and Social Council", was adopted. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/179.

Chapter VII

ELECTIONS AND APPOINTMENTS TO SUBSIDIARY AND RELATED BODIES OF THE COUNCIL, CONFIRMATION OF REPRESENTATIVES ON THE FUNCTIONAL COMMISSIONS AND NOMINATIONS*

Consideration at the organization 1 session for 1987

- 1. The Council considered the question of elections and appointments to subsidiary and related bodies of the Council and confirmation of representatives on the functional commissions at its organizational session for 1987 (agenda item 4). It had before it notes by the Secretary-General on the appointment of members of the Committee for Development Planning (E/1987/10 and Add.1) and on the confirmation of representatives on the functional commissions (E/1987/11/Rev.1 and Add.1).
- 2. The Council considered the item at its 2nd and 3rd meetings, on 3 and 6 February. An account of the proceedings is contained in the relevant summary records (E/1987/SR.2 and 3)

Term of office of the current memoers of the Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities

- 3. At the 2nd meeting, the observer for Costa Rica made a statement.
- 4. At its 3rd meeting, the Council had before it a draft decision (E/1987/L.10) entitled "Term of office of the current members of the Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities", sponsored by Bolivia, Costa Rica, 1/ Ecuador, 1/ Egypt, Ethiopia, 1/ India, Morocco, Panama, Uruguay and Venezuela. Subsequently, Bangladesh, Cuba, 1/ Jamaica, Peru and the Philippines joined in sponsoring the draft decision.
- 5. At the same meding, the Council adopted the draft decision. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/102.
- 6. After the adoption of the draft decision, statements were made by the epresentative of Australia and the observer for Costa Rica.

Membership of subsidiary bodies of the Council: elections, appointments and confirmations

- 7. At its 3rd meeting, the Council appointed 24 members of the Committee for Development Planning.
- 8. The Council held elections to fill vacancies in the Commission for Social
- * For the composition of the Council and its subsidiary and related bodies in 1987 and 1988, see annex II to the present report.
- 1/ In accordance with rule 72 of the rules of procedure of the Economic and Social Council.

Development, the Commission on Human Settlements and the Commission on Transnational Corporations.

- 9. The Council postponed until a future session elections to fill vacancies in the Commission on Human Settlements, the Committee on Natural Resources and the Intergovernmental Working Group of Experts on International Standards of Accounting and Reporting.
- 10. The Council confirmed the nominations, by their Governments, of representatives on the Statistical Commission, the Population Commission, the Commission for Social Development, the Commission on Human Rights and the Commission on the Status of Women.
- 11. For the results of the elections, appointments and confirmations, see Council decision 1987/103.

Consideration at the first regular session of 1987

- 12. The Council considered the question of elections and appointments to subsidiary and related bodies of the Council and nominations at its first regular session of 1987 (agenda item 21). It had before it the following documents:
 - (a) Annotated provisional agenda (E/1987/30);
- (b) Note by the Secretary-General on appointments to the Board of Trustees of the International Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women (E/1987/45 and Add.1):
- (c) Note by the Secretary-General on the appointment of a member of the Board of Trustees of the International Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women to fill a casual vacancy (E/1987/67);
- (d) Note by the Secretary-General on the election of members of the functional commissions of the Council (E/1987/L.1);
- (e) Note by the Secretary-General on the election of 17 members of the Commission on Transnational Corporations (E/1987/L.2);
- (f) Note by the Secretary-General on the election of 21 members of the Commission on Human Settlements (E/1987/L.3);
- (g) Note by the Secretary-General on the election of 16 members of the Governing Council of the United Nations Development Programme (E/1987/L.4);
- (h) Note by the Secretary-General on the election of 10 members of the Executive Board of the United Nations Children's Fund (E/1987/L.5);
- (i) Note by the Secretary-General on the election of 21 members of the Intergovernmental Working Group of Experts on International Standards of Accounting and Reporting (E/1987/L.6);
- (j) Note by the Secretary-General on the election of 5 members of the Cormittee on Food Aid Policies and Programmes (E/1987/L.7);

- (k) Note by the Secretary-General on the nomination of T members of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination (E/19J7/L.8);
- (1) Note by the Secretary-General on the nomination of 12 members of the World Food Council (E/1987/L.9).
- 13. The Council considered the item at its 15th and 16th meetings, on 27 May. As account of the proceedings is contained in the relevant summary records (E/1987/SR.15 and 16).

Elections, appointments and nominations to subsidiary and related bodies of the Economic and Social Council

- 14. At its 15th meeting, the Council held elections to fill vacancies in six of its functional commissions: the Statistical Commission, the Population Commission, the Commission for Social Development, the Commission on Human Rights, the Commission on the Status of Women and the Commission on Narcotic Drugs.
- 15. At its 15th and 16th meetings, the Council held elections to fill vacancies in the Commission on Human Settlements, the Committee on Natural Resources, the Commission on Transnational Corporations, the Intergovernmental Working Group of Experts on International Standards of Accounting and Reporting, the Executive Board of the United Nations Children's Fund, the Governing Council of the United Nations Development Programme and the Committee on Food Aid Policies and Programmes.
- 16. At the same meetings, the Council postponed until a future session elections to fill the remaining vacancies in the Commission on Human Settlemen's, the Committee on Natural Resources, the Intergovernmental Working Group of Experts on International Standards of Accounting and Reporting and the Committee on Food Aid Policies and Programmes.
- 17. At its 16th meeting, the Council nominated States for election by the General Assembly to the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination and the World Food Council.
- 18. At the same meeting, the Council appointed members of the Board of Trustees of the International Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Womer.
- 19. Also at the same meeting, the Council confirmed the nomination by the Commission for Social Development at its thirtieth session (E/1987/20, chap. I, sect. C) of members of the Board of the United Nations Research Institute for Social Development.
- 20. For the results of the elections, appointments and nominations, see Council decision 1987/130.

Consideration at the resumed second regular session of 1987

21. At its resumed second regular session of 1987, the Council took action on elections to subsidiary bodies of the Council postponed from itr first regular session (agenda item 22). The Council considered the question at its 38th meeting, or 1 October 1987. An account of the proceedings is contained in the relevant summary record (E/1987/SR.38).

Elections

- 22. The Council held elections to fill vacancies in the Commission on Human Settlements and the Committee on Food Aid Policies and Programmes.
- 23. The Council postponed until a future session elections to fill vacancies in the Commission on Human Settlements, the Committee on Natural Resources and the Intergovernmental Working Group of Experts on International Standards of Accounting and Reporting.
- 24. For the results of the elections, see Council decision 1987/193.

Chapter VIII

ORGANIZATIONAL AND OTHER MATTERS

- 1. The Council held its organizational session for 1987 at United Nations Headquarters from 3 to 6 February (1st to 4th meetings), its first regular session of 1987 at United Nations Headquarters from 4 to 29 May (5th to 19th meetings), its second regular session of 1987 at the United Nations Office at Geneva from 23 June to 9 July (20th to 37th meetings) and its resumed second regular session of 1987 at United Nations Headquarters on 1 and 20 October, 25 November and 4 December (38th to 41st meetings). An account of the proceedings is contained in the summary records (E/1987/SR.1-41).
- 2. The organizational session for 1987 was opened by the President of the Council for 1946, Mr. Manuel dos Santos (Mozambique). The President of the Council for 1987, Mr. Eugeniusz Noworyta (Poland), also made a statement.

A. BUREAU OF THE COUNCIL

- 3. At its 1st meeting, on 3 February, on the nomination of the representative of the German Democratic Republic (on behalf of the Eastern European States), the Council elected, by acclamation, Mr. Eugeniusz Noworyta (Poland) President of the Council for 1987. The Council also elected, by acclamation, Mr. Abdel Halim Badawi (Egypt), Mr. Lloyd M. H. Barnett (Jamaica) and Mr. Paul Laberge (Canada) Vice-Presidents of the Council. At its 3rd meeting, on 6 February, the Council elected, by acclamation, Mr. Aneesuddin Ahmed (Pakistan) Vice-President of the Council.
- 4. Also at its 3rd meeting, on the proposal of the President, the Council agreed that Mr. Lloyd M. H. Barnett (Jamaica) would serve as Chairman of the First (Economic) Committee, Mr. Paul Laberge (Canada) as Chairman of the Second (Social) Committee and Mr. Aneesuddin Ahmed (Pakistan) as Chairman of the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee. It agreed that Mr. Abdel Halim Badawi (Egypt) would perform other functions as required by the Council and would co-ordinate informal consultations.
- 5. At its 5th meeting, on 4 May, the Council elected, by acclamation, Mr. Muhammad Nasser Mian (Pakistan) Vice-President to replace Mr. Ahmed (Pakistan), who had resigned. At its 20th meeting, on 23 June, the Council elected, by acclamation, Mr. Nicasio Valderrama (Philippines) to serve as Vice-President until 28 June and Mrs. Rosario G. Manalo (Philippines) to serve in that capacity thereafter, replacing Mr. Mian (Pakistan), who had resigned. It was agreed that they would serve as Chairmen of the Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee.
- 6. The First (Economic) Committee, at its 2nd meeting, on 11 May, elected, by acclamation, Mr. Najib Abdulkarim Mohamed (Somalia) and Mr. Younes Bin Ali Rahma (Oman) Vice-Chairmen of the Committee.
- 7. The Second (Social) Committee, at its 1st meeting, on 4 May, elected, by acclamation, Mr. Laurent-Marie Biffot (Gabon) and Mr. Manuel Rodriguez (Peru) Vice-Chairmen of the Committee.

8. The Third (Programme and Co-ordination) Committee, at its 1st meeting, on 23 June, elected, by acclamation, Ms. Bénédicte Frankinet (Belgium) and Mr. Vassili Peshkov (Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic) Vice-Chairmen of the Committee.

B. PROGRAMME OF WORK AND AGENDA

Agenda of the organizational session for 1987*

9. At its 1st meeting, on 3 February, the Council had before it the annotated provisional agenda for its organizational session for 1987 (E/1987/2). At the same meeting, the Council adopted the agenda (see annex I to the present report).

Basic programme of work of the Economic and Social Council for 1987 and 1988

- 10. The Council considered its basic programme of work for 1987 and 1988 at its 1st to 4th meetings. It had before it the draft basic programme of work of the Council for 1987 and 1988 (E/1987/1 and Add.1).
- 11. At the 1st meeting, on 3 February, the Director-General for Development and International Economic Co-operation made a statement on the basic programme of work of the Council and the other items of the agenda of the organizational session.
- 12. At the same meeting, the Secretary of the Council, in introducing the draft basic programme of work of the Council, made a statement on organisational aspects of the Council's work. He informed the Council that, in pursuance of its decision 1982/174, the executive secretaries of the regional commissions had recommended the question of interregional co-operation in economic and technical co-operation among developing countries, together with information technology (informatics), as the subject for detailed consideration by the Council at its second regular session of 1987 under the item entitled "Regional co-operation".
- 13. General statements on the basic programme of work and other organisational matters were made, at the 1st meeting, by the representatives of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Sri Lanka, Egypt, the Federal Republic of Germany, Morocco, India and Australia, and the observers for Yuqoslavia, Burma and Algeria; at the 2nd meeting, on 3 February, by the representatives of Norway, Poland, the United States of America, Belgium (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community), Venesuela, Japan, Peru and Canada, the observer for Guyana; and, at the 4th meeting, on 6 February, by the representatives of the United States of America, Poland (on behalf also of Bulgaria, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Czechoslovakia, the German Democratic Republic, the Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics), and the observer for Guatemala (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77).

^{*} For the agenda as adopted, see annex 1 to the present report.

- 14. At its 3rd meeting, on 6 February, the Council had before it an informal working paper, prepared on the basis of informal consultations held on the basic programme of work of the Council and other organisational matters, which contained a draft decision entitled "Basic programme of work of the Economic and Social Council for 1987 and 1988".
- 15. At the same meeting, the Council adopted the draft decision (see Council decision 1987/108, sect. I).
- 16. Before the draft decision was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Denmark, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the Federal Republic of Germany, Senegal, Zaire, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Belgium, the Sudan, Canada and Bangladesh, and the observers for Algeria and Greece.
- 17. At the same meeting, the Secretary of the Council made a statement in response to questions raised during the discussion. The representative of the Regional Commissions Liaison Office also responded to questions raised.
- 18. At its 4th meeting, the Council took not of the questions for inclusion in the programme of work of the Council in 1988 (E/1987/1/Add.1) with the addition of a question entitled "In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields" for consideration at both the first and second regular sessions (see Council decision 1987/108, sect. II).

Agenda of the first regular session of 1987*

- 19. For its consideration of the agenda and organisation of work for its first regular session, the Council had before it the following documents:
 - (a) Annotated provisional agenda for the session (E/1987/30);
- (b) Letter dated 12 February 1987 from the Deputy Permanent Representative of Vanuatu to the United Nations addressed to the President of the Economic and Social Council (E/1987/49);
- (c) Note by the Bureau on the organisation of the work of the session (E/1987/L.16);
- (d) Note by the Secretariat on the state of preparedness of documentation for the session (E/1987/L.17/Rev.1);
- (e) Note by the Secretariat on the rules of procedure of the Committee for the United Nations Population Award (E/1987/L.18).
- 20. At its 5th meeting, on 4 May, the Council adopted the agenda for its first regular session (see annex I to the present report) with the addition of a question on the rules of procedure of the Committee for the United Nations Population Award

For the agenda as adopted, see annex I to the present report.

under item 1 (Adoption of the agenda and other organisational matters) and a question on assistance for the reconstruction of Vanuatu under item 16 (Special economic, humanitarian and disaster relief assistance).

- 21. At the same meeting, the Secretary of the Council proposed revising the note by the Bureau on the organisation of work (E/1987/L.16) to take account of the two raw questions that had been included in the agenda. The Council then approved the organisation of work, as orally revised.
- 22. At the same meeting, the observer for Vanuatu made a statement.
- 23. At the 11th meeting, on 18 May, the observer for Ecuador made a statement concerning the earthquake that had struck Ecuador in March. The Council, on the proposal of the President, as recommended by the Bureau, decided to consider the question of assistance to Ecuador under item 16 (Special economic, humanitarian and disaster relief assistance).

* * *

24. At the 6th meeting, on 4 May, the Director-General of the United Nations Office at Vienna and Head of the Centre for Social Development and Humanitarian Affairs made a statement.

Agenda of the second regular session of 1987*

- 25. At its first regular session, the Council considered the provisional agenda for the second regular session at its 19th meeting, on 29 May. It had before it a note by the Secretariat containing the draft provisional agenda and the proposed organization of work for the second regular session (E/1987/L.28), and a note verbale dated 26 May 1987 from the Permanent Representative of Somalia to the United Nations addressed to te Secretary-General (E/1987/105), concerning the enlargement of the Executive Committee of the Programme of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees.
- 26. The Secretary of the Council introduced the note by the Secretariat and orally revised it. Statements were made by the representatives of Jamaica, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the Federal Republic of Germany, Denmark, Egypt, Belgium (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community). Peru and Nigeria, and the observers for Tunisia, Guatemala (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77) and Mexico.
- 27. The Council then approved the draft provisional agenda for the second regular session and the proposed organization of work, as orally revised (see Council decision 1987/157), and agreed that item 4 (In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields) would be considered at the resumed second regular session.
- 28. On the proposal of the President, the Council decided to include the question
 - * For the agenda as adopted, see annex I to the present report.

of the enlargement of the Executive Committee of the Programme of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees under item 5 (Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees) (Council decision 1987/158).

29. The Council also decided that the report on the Industrial Development Decade for Africa to be prepared by the Executive Director of the United Nations Industrial Development Organisation and the Executive Secretary of the Economic Commission for Africa should be transmitted directly to the General Assembly at its forty-second session (see Council decision 1987/159).

* * *

- 30. At its second regular session, the Council had before it the following documents:
 - (a) Provisional agends and organization of work (E/1987/100);
- (b) Annotated list of items for consideration at the second regular session of 1987 (E/1987/101 and Add.1):
- (c) Letter dated 29 May 1987 from the Director-General of the World Health Organisation to the Secretary-General concerning the fortieth anniversary of that organisation (E/1987/107);
- (d) Letter dated 3 June 1987 from the Director-General of the World Health Organisation to the Secretary General concerning the global strategy for the prevention and control of AIDS (E/1987/109);
- (s) Note by the Secretariat on the state of preparedness of documentation for the session (E/1987/L.21/Rev.2).
- 31. At its 10th meeting, on 23 June, having heard a statement by the representative of the German Democratic Republic, the Council adopted the agenda of its second regular session (see annex I to the present report), and decided to consider the letters from the Director-General of the World Health Organization to the Secretary-General (E/1987/107 and E/1987/109) in plenary meeting under item 15 (International co-operation and co-ordination within the United Nations system) (Council decision 1987/160, para. 1).
- 32. At its 37th meeting, on 9 July, the Council noted that items 4, 16, 20, 21 and 22 would be considered at its resumed second regular session of 1987 (Council decision 1987/160, para. 2).

Requests for hearings by non-governmental organizations

- 33. At its 7th meeting, on 6 May, the Council, on the recommendation of the Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations (see E/1987/75), approved requests made by non-governmental organizations to be heard in connection with certain items of the agenda of the first regular session of 1987.
- 34. At its 22nd meeting, on 24 June, the Council approved requests by non-governmental organizations (see E/1987/111) to be heard in connection with item 3 of the agenda of the second regular session.

Agenda items considered at the resumed second regular session of 1987*

- 35. At its resumed second regular session of 1987, the Council had before it the following documents:
- (a) Summary of estimates of programme budget implications of r solutions and decisions adopted by the Economic and Social Council in 1987 (E/1987/130 and Add.1);
- (b) Letter dated 21 August 1987 from the Permanent Representative of Jamaica to the United Nations addressed to the President of the Economic and Social Council (E/1987/131);
- (c) Annotated list of agends items to be considered at the resume second regular session of 1987 (E/1987/132 and Corr.1).

In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields: the Economic and Social Council

- 36. At its 38th meeting, in pursuance of the request contained in the letter dated 21 August 1987 from the Permanent Representative of Jamaica to the United Nations addressed to the President of the Economic and Social Council (E/1987/131), the Council, on the proposal of the President, decided to include the following item in the agenda of its regular sessions of 1988: "In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields: (a) report of the Special Commission of the Economic and Social Council on the In-depth Study of the United Nations Intergovernmental Structure and Functions in the Economic and Social Fields; (b) the Economic and Social Council" (see Council decision 1987/189).
- 37. The representative of Denmark made a statement (E/1987/SR.38).

Commission on Human Rights: Ad Hoc Working Group on southern Africa

38. At its 40th meeting, on the proposal of the President, the Council decided that the meeting of the <u>Ad Hoc</u> Working Group on southern Africa should be held from 7 to 17 December 1987, instead of in January 1988 (see Council decision 1987/195).

Reconvened special session of the Commission on Transnational Corporations

39. At its 40th meeting, after hearing a statement by the observer for Mexico, in his capacity as Chairman of the Commission on Transnational Corporations at its special session, the Council decided to authorize the Commission on Transnational Corporations to reconvene its special session for one meeting in 1987, within existing resources, to elect two officers to its Bureau in order to conduct the consultations called for in Council resolution 1987/57 (see Council decision 1987/196).

^{*} See annex I to the present report.

Summary of estimates of programme budget implications of resolutions and decisions adopted by the Economic and Social Council in 1987

- 40. At the 41st meeting, the Assistant Secretary-General for Programme Planning, Budget and Finance, Controller, orally revised the report of the Secretary-General containing a summary of estimates of programme budget implications of resolutions and decisions adopted by the Council in 1987 (E/1987/130).
- 41. At the same meeting, on the proposal of the President, the Council took note of the report of the Secretary-General containing a summary of estimates of programme budget implications of resolutions and decisions adopted by the Council in 1987, as orally revised (the revisions were subsequently issued in document E/1987/130/Add.1) (see Council decision 1987/197).

C. OTHER MATTERS

Inclusion of Burma in the list of the least developed countries

- 42. At its 1st meeting, on 3 February, on the proposal of the President, the Council, having considered a letter dated 18 December 1986 from the Permanent Representative of Burma to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-General (E/1987/12), decided to request the Committee for Development Planning to consider, as a matter of priority, the inclusion of Burma in the list of the least developed countries, and to submit its recommendations to the Council at its second regular session of 1987 (Council decision 1987/101).
- 43. At the 4th meeting, on 6 February, statements were made by the representative of Bangladesh and the observer for Burma.
- 44. For action taken by the Council on this question at its second regular session, see chapter II above, paragraphs 87 to 89.

Inclusion of Zambia in the list of the least developed countries

- 45. At the 4th meeting, on 6 February, the observer for Zambia drew the attention of the Council to the letter dated 3 February 1987 from the Chargé d'affaires a.i. of the Permanent Mission of Zambia to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-General (E/1987/14) transmitting the request of the Government of Zambia for the inclusion of that country in the list of the least developed countries. Statements were made by the representatives of Bangladesh, Rwanda and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, and the observer for Algeria.
- 46. At the same meeting, on the proposal of the President, the Council decided to request the Committee for Development Planning to consider the inclusion of Zambia in the list of the least developed countries, and to submit its recommendations to the Council at its second regular session of 1987 (Council decision 1987/109).
- 47. The Committee for Development Planning subsequently decided to suspend judgement with regard to Zambia for at least a year (see E/1987/23, para. 64).

<u>Praft convention against illicit traffic in narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances</u>

- 48. At its 3rd me, ing, on 6 February, the Council adopted a draft decision entitled "Draft convention against illicit traffic in narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances" (see Council decision 1987/104).
- 49. For action taken by the Council on this question at its first regular session, see chapter V above, section D.

International campaign against traffic in drugs

50. At its 3rd meeting, on 6 February, the Council adopted a draft decision entitled "International campaign against traffic in drugs" (see Council decision 1987/105).

Code of conduct on transnational corporations

- 51. At its 3rd meeting, on 6 February, the Council had before it a draft decision entitled "Code of conduct on transnational corporations", to which the observer for Mexico 1/ proposed an amendment.
- 52. The representative of the German Democratic Republic, on behalf also of Bulgaria, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, Poland and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, made a statement.
- 53. The Council then adopted the draft decision, as orally amended (see Council decision 1987/106).
- 54. For action taken by the Council on this question at its first regular session, see chapter IV above, section D.

Waiver of rule 2 of the rules of procedure of the Economic and Social Council

55. At its 3rd meeting, on 6 February, the Council adopted a draft decision entitled "Waiver of rule 2 of the rules of procedure of the Economic and Social Council" (see Council decision 1987/107).

Cycle of meetings of the Commission on Transnational Corporations

- 56. At its 4th meeting, on 6 February, the Council had before it a draft resolution entitled "Cycle of meetings of the Commission on Transnational Corporations" (E/1987/L.11), submitted by the United States of America.
- 57. The representative of the Budget Division made a statement on the programme budget implications of the draft resolution.

¹/ In accordance with rule 72 of the rules of procedure of the Economic and Social Council.

- 58. At the same meeting, statements were made by the representatives of India, Peru, the German Democratic Republic, Canada, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the Federal Republic of Germany, the United States of America, Poland, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and Norway, and the observers for Mexico and Argentina.
- 59. The Assistant Secretary-General for Programme Planning and Co-ordination made a statement in reply to questions raised during the discussion.
- 60. At the same meeting, taking into account the statements made, the representative of the United States of America orally proposed a draft decision, by which the Council would defer action on the draft resolution until the first regular session of 1987 and would request the Commission, when reviewing the proposed programme of work of the United Nations Centre on Transnational Corporations for the biennium 1988-1989, to consider also the possible adjustments necessary if the Council adopted a biennial cycle for the Commission's meetings, without prejudice to the final decision of the Council.
- 51. At the same meeting, the Council adopted the draft decision (see Council decision 1987/110).
- 62. For the action taken at the first regular session, see chapter IV above, section D.

Commemoration of the adoption of the International Covenants on Human Rights

- 53. At the 4th meeting, on 6 February 1987, the representative of Morocco, on behalf of Rolivia, Colombia, Costa Rica, 1/ Egypt, Jamaica, Mongolia, 1/ Morocco, Panama, Peru, the Philippines, Poland, Rwanda, Senegal, the Sudan and Venezuela, introduced a draft resolution (E/1987/L.12) entitled "Commemoration of the adoption of the International Covenants on Human Rights".
- 64. At the same meeting, the Council adopted the draft resolution. For the final text, see Council resolution 1987/1.

Proclamation of an international literacy year

- 65. At the 4th meeting, on 6 February, the observer for Mongolia, on behalf of Bangladesh, Bolivia, Costa Rica, 1/ Cuba, 1/ Ethiopia, 1/ the German Democratic Republic, India, Indonesia, 1/ the Lao People's Democratic Republic, 1/ Mongolia, 1/ Morocco, Nepal, 1/ Panama, Peru, Rwanda, Sri Lanka, the Syrian Arab Republic, Uganda, 1/ the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the United Republic of Tansania 1/ and Viet Nam, 1/ introduced a draft decision (E/1987/L.14) entitled "Proclamation of an international literacy year".
- 66. At the same meeting, the Council adopted the draft decision. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/111.
- 67. For action taken by the Council on this question at its second regular session, see chapter VI above, paragraphs 47 to 50 and 78.

In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields

- 68. At its 4th meeting, on 6 February, the Council had before it a draft decision entitled "In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields", drafted during informal consultations held pursuant to paragraph 1 (e) of General Assembly resolution 41/213.
- 69. The representative of Norway proposed the following amendments:
- (a) The insertion of the words "and its support structures" after the words "United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields" in the introductory phrase,
- (b) The replacement of the words "Information on the intergovernmental structure of the United Nations" by the words "Information on the intergovernmental machinery and its support structures" in subparagraph (h) (i).
- 70. The representative of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics proposed that the word "Secretariat" be inserted be re the words "support structures" in the two amendments proposed by the representative of Norway.
- 71. The representative of Belgium, on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community, proposed the following amendments:
 - (a) After paragraph (a), the insertion of a new paragraph reading:

"That in undertaking its task, the Special Commission shall establish, as appropriate, drafting or working groups";

- (b) In paragraph (i), the insertion of the words "as from the first half of 1987" after the words "to enable it to operate with sufficient frequency".
- 72. At the same meeting, the Council adopted the draft decision, as orally amended. The draft decision, as adopted, was circulated in document E/1987/L.13. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/112.
- 73. Before the draft decision was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of the United States of America, Canada and the Sudan. After it was adopted, statements were made by the representatives of Egypt (in his capacity as Chairman of the Special Commission), Peru, the United States of America, China, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, Belgium (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the European Economic Community) and Bolivia, and the observer for Guatemala (on behalf of the States Members of the United Nations that are members of the Group of 77).
- 74. For action taken by the Council on this question at its first regular session, see chapter III above, section B. The Council also considered the question at its resumed second regular session.

Rules of procedure of the Committee for the United Nations Population Award

- 75. At its 14th meeting, c. 26 May, the Council, having considered a note by the Secretariat (E/1987/L.18), decided, on the proposal of the President, to amend paragraph 2 of rule 7 of the rules of procedure of the Committee for the United Nations Population Award set out in Council decision 1982/112, so that it read:
 - "2. The Committee shall consider the nominations submitted to it and decide on the recipient or recipients of the Award. As a rule, if the Committee decides to make the Award to more than one nominee, the Committee shall select (a) no more than two individuals, or (b) no more than two institutions, or (c) no more than one individual and one institution."

For the final text, see Council decision 1987/129.

Participation of intergovernmental organizations in the work of the Economic and Social Council

76. At its 37th meeting, on 8 July, the Council adopted a draft decision (E/1987/L.45) proposed by the President on behalf of the Bureau, by which it decided, in accordance with rule 79 of the rules of procedure of the Council, that the African Development Bank, the African Accounting Council, the African Cultural Institute, the Council of Arab Ministers of the Interior and the International Bauxite Association might participate in the work of the Council. For the final text, see Council decision 1987/161.

Annex I

AGENDA OF THE ORGANIZATIONAL SESSION FOR 1987 AND THE FIRST, SECOND AND RESUMED SECOND REGULAR SESSIONS OF 1987

Agenda of the organisational session of 1987

Adopted by the Council at its 1st meeting, on 3 February 1987

- 1. Election of the Bureau.
- 2. Adoption of the agenda and other organizational matters.
- 3. Basic programme of work of the Council for 1987 and 1988.
- 4. Elections to subsidiary bod'ss of the Council, appointments, and confirmation of representatives on the functional commissions.
- Provisional agenda for the first regular session of 1987 and other organisational matters.

Agenda of the first regular session of 1987

Adopted by the Council at its 5th meeting, on 4 May 1987

- 1. Adoption of the agenda and other organisational matters.
- 2. Implementation of the Programme of Action for the Second Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination.
- In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields.
- 4. Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women.
- 5. International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights.
- 6. International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights.
- 7. Non-governmental organizations.
- 8. United Nations University.
- 9. Transport of dangerous goods.
- 10. Public administration and finance.
- 11. Statistical questions.
- 12. Cartography.
- 13. Transnational corporations.

- 14. Natural resources.
- 15. Desertification and drought.
 - . Special economic, humanitarian and disaster relief assistance.
- 17. Human rights.
- 18. Social development.
- 19. Advancement of women.
- 20. Narcotic drugs.
- 21. Elections and nominations.
- 22. Consideration of the provisional agenda for the second regular session of 1987.

Agenda of the second regular session of 1987

Adopted by the Council at its 20th meeting, on 23 June 1987

- 1. Opening of the session.
- 2. Adoption of the agenda and other organizational matters. a/
- General discussion of international economic and social policy, including regional and sectoral developments.
- In-depth study of the United Nations intergovernmental structure and functions in the economic and social fields. a/
- 5. Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees.
- Permanent sovereignty over national resources in the occupied Palestinian and other Arab territories.
- 7. Effective mobilization and integration of women in development.
- 8. Regional co-operation.
- 9. Food problems.
- 10. International co-operation on the environment.
- 11. International co operation in the field of human settlements.
- 12. Population questions.
 - a/ Item considered at the resumed second regular session of 1987.

- 13. Special economic, humanitarian and disaster relief assistance.
- 14. Operational activities for development.
- 15. International co-operation and co-ordination within the United Nations system.
- 16. Proposed programme budget for the biennium 1988-1989. a/
- 17. Implementation of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples by the specialised agencies and the international institutions associated with the United Nations.
- 18. Calendar of conferences and meetings for 1988 and 1989.
- 19. Public administration and finance.
- 20. Trade and development. a/
- 21. Science and technology for development. a/
- 22. Elections. a/

Annex II

COMPOSITION OF THE COUNCIL AND ITS SUBSIDIARY AND RELATED BODIES

A. Economic and Social Council

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988	Term expires on 31 December
Australia	Australia	1988
Bangladesh	Belgium	1988
Belgium	Belize	1989
Belise	Bolivia	1989
Dolivia	Bulgaria	1989
Brazil	Byelorussian Soviet Socialist	
Bulgaria	Republic	1988
Byelorussian Soviet Socialist	Canada	1989
Republic	China	1989
Canada	Colombia	1990
China	Cuba	1990
Colombia	Denmark	1989
Denmark	Djibouti	1988
Djibouti	Egypt	1988
Egypt France	France	1990 1988
Gabon	German Democratic Republic	1988
German Democratic P public	Germany, Federal Republic of	1990
Germany, Federal & ublic of	Ghana	1990
Guinea	Greece	1990
Haiti	Guinea	1990
Iceland	India	1990
India	Iran (Islamic Republic of)	1989
Iran (Islamic Republic of)	Iraq	1988
Iraq	Ireland	1990
Italy	Italy	1988
Jamaica	Jamaica	1988
Japan	Japan	1990
Morocco	Lesotho	1990
Mozambique	Liberia	1990
Nigeria	Libyan Arab Jamahiriya	1990
Norway	Mozambique	1988
Oman	Norway	1989
Pakistan	Oman	1989
Panama Peru	Pakistan	1988
Philippines	Panama	1988
Poland	Philippines	1988 1988
Romania	Poland	1989
Rwanda	Portugal	1999
Senegal	Rwanda	1989
Sierra Leone	Saudi Arabia	1990
Somalia	Sierra Leone	1988
Spain	Somalia	1989
-		

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988	Term expires on 31 December
Sri Lanka	Sri Lanka	1989
Sudan	Sudan	1989
Syrian Arab Republic	Syrian Arab Republic	1988
Turkey	Trinidad and Tobago	1990
Union of Soviet Socialist Republics United Kingdom of Great	Union of Soviet Socialist Republics	1989
Britain and Northern Ireland	and Northern Ireland United States of America	1989 1988
United States of America	Uruquay	1989
Uruquay	Venezuela	1990
Venezuela	Yuqoslavla	1990
Zaire Zimbabwe	Zaire	1989

B. Committees of the Council

COMMITTEE FOR PROGRAMME AND CO-ORDINATION

	rm expires on 31 December
Argentina Argentina	1988
Bangladesh Austria	1990
Benin Bahrain	1990
Brazil Bangradesh	1990
Burkina Faso Benin	1988
Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Brazil	1989
Republic Burkina Faso	1989
Cameroon	1989
China Canada	1990
France China	1989
Germany, Federal Republic of Colombia	1990
Indonesia Côte d'Ivoire	1990
Japan Cuba	1990
Netherlands France	1988
Peru Germany, Federal Republic of	1990
Trinidad and Tobago India	1990
Tunisia Indonesia	1989
Union of Soviet Socialist Japan	1989
Republics Kenya	1990
United Kingdom of Great Mexico	1990
Britain and Northern Pakistan	1990
Ireland Peru	1988

a/ By decision 42/450, the General Assembly, on the recommendation of the Economic and Social Council, decided that the membership in the Committee should be enlarged to 34 States Members of the United Nations. By decision 42/318, the Assembly elected the new members.

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988 a/	Term expires on 31 December
United States of America	Poland	1990
Yugoslavia	Romania	1990
Zambia	Rwanda	1990
	Sweden	1990
	Trinidad and Tobago	1990
	Tunisia	1989
	Uganda	1990
	Union of Soviet Socialist	
	Republics	1988
	United Kingdom of Great Britain	
	and Northern Ireland	1990
	United States of America	1988
	Yugoslavia	1990
	Zambia	1988

COMMISSION ON HUMAN SETTLEMENTS

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1986 b/	Term expires on 31 December
Argentina	Argentina	1990
Bangladesh	Bangladesh	1991
Bolivia	Bolivia	1988
Botswana	Botswana	1991
Brazil	Brazil	1990
Bulgaria	Bulgaria	1990
Burundi	Burundi	1991
Cameroon	Byelorussian Soviet Socialist	
Canada	Republic	1991
Chile	Cameroon	1990
Colombia	Canada	1988
Congo	Colombia	1990
Cyprus	Congo	1988
Denmark	Cyprus	1991
Dominican Republic	Dominican Republic	1988
Ecuador	Ecuador	1990
Finland	Egypt	1991
France	Finland	1990
Gabon	France	1988
German Democratic Republic	Gabon	1990
Germany, Federal Republic of	German Democratic Republic	1991
Greece	Germany, Federal Republic of	1991
Hungary	Greece	1991
India	Hungary	1988

b/ At its 38th meeting, on 1 October 1987, the Council postponed until a future session the election of one member from Asian States for a term beginning on the date of election and expiring on 31 December 1988, and one member from Western European and other States for a four-year term beginning on 1 January 1988.

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988 b/	Term expires on 31 December
Indonesia	India	1991
Iran (Islamic Republic of)	Indonesia	1988
Iraq	Iran (Islamic Republic of)	1900
Italy	Iraq	1988
Jamaica	Italy	1988
Japan	Jamaica	1991
Jordan	Japan	1990
Kenya	Jordan	1991
Lesotho	Kenya	1991
Madagascar	Madagascar	1990
Malawi	Malawi	1988
Malaysia	Malaysia	1988
Mexico	Mexico	1991
Morocco	Morocco	1988
Netherlands	Netherlands	1988
Nigeria	Nigeria	1988
Norway	Norway	1991
Pakistan	Pakistan	1990
Panama	Panama	1988
Philippines	Peru	1991
Poland	Philippines	1990
Sierra Leone	Poland	1988
Sri Lanka	Sierra Leone	1990
Swaziland	Sri Lanka	1991
Sweden	Swaziland	1988
Togo	Sweden	1988
Tunisia	Togo	1990
Turkey	Turkey	1990
Uganda	Uganda	1990
Ukrainian Soviet Socialist	Union of Soviet Socialist	
Republic	Republics	1990
Union of Soviet Socialist	United Kingdom of Great Britain	
Rapublice	and Northern Ireland	1990
United Kingdom of Great.	United Republic of Tanzania	1991
Britain and Northern Ireland	United States of America	1990

COMMITTEE ON NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS

Members elected for a four-year term beginning on 1 January 1987

Bulgaria Nicaragua Burundi Oman Colombia Pakistan Costa Rica Rwanda Cuba Sao Tome and Principe Sri Lanka Cyprus France Sweden Union of Soviet Socialist Republics Greece United States of America Kenya Malawi

United States of America

COMMITTEE ON NATURAL RESOURCES

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988 c/	Term expires on 31 December
Argentina	Argentina	1988
Bangladesh	Bangladesh	1988
Bolivia	Bolivia	1990
Botswana	Botswana	1988
Brazil	Brazil	1988
Burundi	Burundi	1988
Byelorussian Soviet	Byelorussian Soviet Socialist	
Socialist Republic	Republic	1990
Canada	Canada	1988
Chile	Chile	1988
China	China	1988
Colombia	Colombia	1988
Côte d'Ivoire	Côte d'Ivoire	1990
Cuba	Cuba	1990
Ecuador	Ecuador	1988
Egypt	Egypt	1988
Finland	Finland	1990
France	France	1990
German Democratic Republic	German Democratic Republic	1990
Germany, Federal Republic of	Germany, Federal Republic of	1990
Ghana	Ghana	1988
Greece	Greece	1988
Hungary	Hungary	1990
India	India	1988
Iran (Islamic Republic of)	Iran (Islamic Republic of)	1990
Japan	Japan	1988
Kenya	Kenya	1988
Libyan Arab Jamahiriya	Libyan Arab Jamahiriya	1988
Malaysia	Malaysia	1988
Morocco	Morocco	1988
Netherlands	Netherlands	1988
Nigeria	Nigeria	1990
Pakistan	Pakistan	1990
Panama	Panama	1988
Philippines	Philippines	1990
Poland	Poland	1990
Sudan	Sudan	1988

c/ At its 38th meeting, on 1 October 1987, the Council postponed until a future session the election of:

⁽a) Two members from Asian States for a term beginning on the date of election and expiring on 31 December 1990;

⁽b) Four members from Western European and other States, one for a term beginning on the date of election and expiring on 31 December 1988 and three for a term beginning on the date of election and expiring on 31 December 1990.

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988 c/	Term expires on 31 December
Swaziland	Swaziland	1990
Sweden	Sweden	1990
Thailand	Thailand	1990
Togo	Togo	1990
Turkey	Turkey	1990
Uganda	Uganda	1990
Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic	Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic	1988
Union of Soviet Socialist Republics	Union of Soviet Socialist Republics	1988
United States of America	United States of America	1 190
Uruguay	Uruguay	1988
Venezuela	Venezuela	1988
Zaire	Zaire	1990

COMMISSION ON TRANSNATIONAL CORPORATIONS

Membership in 1987	Membership ja 1988	Term expires on 31 December
Algeria	Antigua and Barbuda	1988
Antigua and Barbuda	Bangladesh	1988
Argentina	Benin	1988
Bangladesh	Brazil	1988
Benin	Burundi	1990
Brazi1	Byelorussian Soviet Socialist	
Bulgaria	Republic	1990
Cameroon	Cameroon	1990
Canada	Canada	1990
China	China	1989
Colombia	Colombia	1989
Cuba	Cuba	1988
Cyprus	Cyprus	1988
Czechoslovakia	Czechoslovakia	1989
Egypt	Egypt	1989
Fiji	Fiji	1989
France	France	1989
German Democratic Republic	German Democratic Republic	1989
Germany, Federal Republic of	Germany, Federal Republic of	1989
Ghana	Ghana	1990
India	India	1990
Indonesia	Indonesia	1988
Iran (Islamic Republic of)	Iran (Islamic Republic of)	1989
Iraq	Iraq	1990
Italy	Italy	1990
Jamaica	Jamaica	1990
Japan	Japan	1989
Kenya	Kenya	1988
Mauritius	Mexico	1988
Mexico	Netherlands	1988
Netherlands	Nigeria	1988

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988	Term expires on 31 December
Nigeria	Norway	1988
Norway	Peru	1989
Pakistan	Philippines	1990
Peru	Poland	1990
Republic of Korea	Republic of Korea	1990
Sierra Leone	Sierra Loone	1989
Suriname	Suriname	1989
Swaziwand	Swaziland	1988
Switzerland	Switzerland	1989
Tunisia	Trinidad and Tobago	1990
Turkey	Tunisia	1989
Ukrainian Soviet Socialist	Turkey	1990
Republic	Uganda	1990
Union of Soviet Socialist	Union of Soviet Socialist	
Republics	Republics	1988
United Kingdom of Great	United Kingdom of Great Britain	
Britain and Northern	and Northern Ireland	1988
Ireland	United States of America	1988
United States of America	Venezuela	1990
Venezuela	Zaire	1989
Zaire		

INTERGOVERNMENTAL WORKING GROUP OF EXPERTS ON INTERNATIONAL STANDARDS OF ACCOUNTING AND REPORTING

Membership in 4987	Membership in 1988 d/	Term expires on 31 December
Barbados	Brazil	1990
Brazil	Canada	1990
Canada	China	1990

d/ At its 38th meeting, on 1 October 1987, the Council postponed until a future session the election of:

⁽a) Two members from African States for a term beginning on the date of election and expiring on 31 December 1990;

⁽b) Three members from Asian States, one for a term beginning on the date of election and expiring on 31 December 1988 and two for a term beginning on the date of election and expiring on 31 December 1990;

⁽c) Three members from Eastern European States, two for a term beginning on the date of election and expiring on 31 December 1988 and one for a term beginning on the date of election and expiring on 31 December 1990;

⁽d) Three members from Latin American States, one for a term beginning on the date of election and expiring on 31 December 1988 and two for a term beginning on the date of election and expiring on 31 December 1990;

⁽e) One member from Western European and other States for a term beginning on the date of election and expiring on 31 December 1990.

Nembership in 1987	Membership in 1988 d/	Term expires on 31 December
China	Cyprus	1988
Cyprus	France	1990
Egypt	Germany, Federal Republic of	1988
France	India	1988
Germany, Federal Republic of	Italy	1980
India	Japan	1988
Italy	Kenya	1990
Japan	Malawi	1988
Malawi	Netherlands	1988
Malaysia	Nigeria	1988
Netherlands	Norway	1990
Nigeria	Pan ara	1988
Norway	Spain	1990
Pakistan	Swaziland	1990
Panama	Tunisia	1988
Spain	Uganda	1988
Swaziland	United King m of Great Britain	
Switzerland	and Northa Ireland	1988
Tunisia	Uruguay	1988
Uganda	Zaire	1990
United Kingdom of Great		
Britain and Northern		
Ireland		
Uruguay		
Zaire		

C. Expert bodies

COMMITTEE FOR DEVELOPMENT PLANNING

Members appointed by the Economic and Social Council, on the nomination of the Secretary-General, for a term beginning on the date of appointment e/ and expiring on 31 December 1989

```
Abdlatif Y. Al-Hamad (Kuwait)
Nicolas Ardito-Rarletta (Panama)
Gerasimos D. Arsenis (Greece)
Edmar Bacha (Brazil)
Bernard Chidzero (Zimbabwe)
Prithvi Nath Dhar (InCia)
Adama Diallo (Senegal)
Sumitro Djojohadikusumo (Indonesia) f/
Just Faaiand (Norway)
Keith Broadwell Griffin (United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland)
```

g/ 6 February 1987 (decision 1987/103).

f/ Resigned on 9 February 1987.

Patrick Guillaumont (France)
Armin Gutowski (Federal Republic of Germany)
Mahbub ul Haq (Pakistan)
Gerald K. Helleiner (Canada)
Huan Xiang (China)
Helen Hughes (Australia)
Shinichi Ichimura (Japan)
Henry Nau (United States of America)
G. O. Nwankwo (Nigeria)
Josef Pajestka (Poland)
Mihaly Simai (Hungary)
Hernando de Soto (Peru)
Igor Eysoyev (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics)
Ferdinard Van Dam (Netherlands)

COMMITTEE ON CRIME PREVENTION AND CONTROL

Membership in 1987 and 1989	Term expires on 31 December
Mohamed Boulasii (Morocco)	1988
Cheng Weiqiu (China)	1990
Roger S. Clark (New Zealand)	1990
Dusan Cotic (Yugoslavia)	1990
David Faulkner (United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern	
Ireland)	1988
Hedi Fessi (Tunisia)	1990
Eugène Jules Henri Frencken (Belgium)	1990
Ronald L. Gainer (United States of America)	1988
József Gödöny (Hungary)	1988
Aura Guerra de Villaláz (Panama)	1988
A. R. Khandker (Bangladesh)	1988
Abdul Meguid Ibrahim Kharbit (Kuwait)	1988
Aleksei Y. Kudryavtsev (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics)	1990
Manuel López-Rey y Arrojo (Bolivia)	1990
Albert Llewelyn Olawole Metzger (Sierra Leone)	1990
Jorge Arturo Montero Castro (Costa Rica)	1990
Farouk A. Murad (Saudi Arabia)	1988
Abdul Karim Nasution (Indonesia)	1996
Bertin Pandi (Central African Republic)	1988
Aregba Poio (Togo)	1988
Victor Ramanitia (Madagascar)	1990
Simone Andrée Rozes (France)	1990
Miguel A. Sánchez Méndez (Colombia)	1988
Abdel Aziz Abdalla Shiddo (Sudan)	1988
Minoru Shikita (Japan)	1990
Bo Svensson (Sweden,	1988
Adolfo Luis Tamini (Argentina)	1990

COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC, SOCIAL AND CULTURAL RIGHTS

Membership in 1987 and 1988	Term expires on 31 December g/
Philip Alston (Australia)	1990
Juan Alvarez Vita (Peru)	
Ibrahim Ali Badawi El-Sheikh (Egypt)	1990
Adib Daoudi (Syrian Arab Republic)	1990
Mohamed Lamine Fofana (Guinea)	
María de los Angeles Jiménez Butragueño (Spain)	1988
Samba Cor Konate (Senegal)	1988
Jaime Alberto Marchan Romero (Ecuador)	1990
Vassil Mrachkov (Bulgaria)	1988
Alexandre Mutorahejuru (Rwanda)	1990
Wladyslaw Neneman (Poland)	1988
Kenneth Osborne Rattray (Jamaica)	1988
Bruno Simma (Federal Republic of Germany)	1990
Mikis Demetriou Sparsis (Cyprus)	
Eduard P. Sviridov (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics)	1990
Chikako Taya (Japan)	199u
Philippe Texier (France)	
Javier Wimer Zambrano (Mexico)	1990

D. Functional commissions and sub-commissions

STATISTICAL COMMISSION

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988	Term expires on 31 December
Argentina	Argentina	1989
Brazil	Brazil	1988
Bulgaria	Bulgaria	1991
China	China	1991
Cuba	Czechoslovakia	1991
Czechoslovakia	Egypt	1989
Egypt	Finland	1988
Finland	France	1989
France	Germany, Federal Republic of	1989
Germany, Federal Republic of	Ghana	1991
Ghana	India	1988
India	Japan	1988
Japan	Mexico	1988
Kenya	Morocco	1991

g/ The term is four years. In accordance with resolution 1985/17, the Council elected nine members for a four-year term and nine members for a two-year term, beginning on 1 January 1987; the terms were decided by lot.

		Term expires on
Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988	31 December
Mexico	New Zealand	1988
New Zealand	Pakistan	1991
Pakistan	Panama	1991
Spain	Spain	1989
Togo	Togo	1989
Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic	Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic	1988
Union of Soviet Socialist	Union of Soviet Socialist	
Republics	Republics	1989
United Kingdom of Great	United Kingdom of Great Britain	
Britain and Northern	and Northern Ireland	1988
Treland	United States of America	1991
United States of America Zambia	Zambia	1989

POPULATION COMMISSION

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988	Term expires on 31 December
Brazil	Bolivia	1.991
Bulgaria	Brazil	1988
Burundi	Burundi	1989
Cameroon	Cameroon	1988
China	China	1989
Colombia	Colombia	1988
Costa Rica	Cuba	1989
Cuba	France	1991
Egypt	Germany, Federal Republic of	1988
France	Iran (Islamic Republic of)	1989
Germany, Federal Republic of	Iraq	1991
India	Japan	1991
Iran (Islamic Republic of)	Malawi	1989
Malawi	Mauritius	1988
Malaysia	Mexico	1989
Mauritius	Notherlands	1988
Mexico	Nigeria	1991
Netherlands	Poland	1991
Nigeria	Rwanda	1991
Sweden	Sweden	1991
Thailand	Thailand	1988
log o	Toge	1991
Turkey	Turkey	1988
Ukrainian Soviet Socialist	Ukrainian Soviet Socialist	1000
Republic	Republic	1988
Union of Soviet Socialist	Union of Soviet Socialist	1000
Republics	Republics	1989
United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern	United Kingdom of Great Britain	1000
	and Northern Ireland	1989
Ireland	United States of America	1989
United States of America		

COMMISSION FOR SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988	Term expires on 31 December
Argentina	Argentina	1990
Austria	Austria	1990
Bangladesh	Bangladesh	1990
Canadr	Chile	1988
Chile	Cyprus	1990
Cyprus	Denmark	1988
Denmark	Dominican Republic	1990
Dominican Republic	France	1991
El Salvador	German Democratic Republic	1990
France	Germany, Federal Republic of	1991
German Democratic Republic	Ghana	1990
Ghana	Guatemala	1991
Haiti	Haiti	1991
Indonesia	Indonesia	1988
Italy	Iraq	1991
Kenya	Italy	1988
Liberia	Liberia	1990
Libyan Arab Jamahiriya	Libyan Arab Jamahiriya	1990
Malaysia	Mali	1988
Mali	Netherlands	1988
Mongolia	Norway	1990
Morocco	Pakistan	1991
Netherlands	Panama	1988
Norway	Poland	1988
Panama	Romania	1991
Poland	Sudan	1991
Romania	Thailand	1988
Thailand	Togo	1990
Togo	Uganda	1991
Union of Soviet Socialist	Union of Soviet Socialist	
Republics	Republics	1991
United States of America	United States of America	1991
Zimbabwe	Zimbabwe	1988

COMMISSION ON HUMAN RIGHTS

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988	Term expires on 31 December
Algeria	Algeria	1988
Argentina	Argentina	1990
Australia	Bangladesh	1988
Austria	Belgium	1988
Bangladesh	Botswana	1990
Belgium	Brazil	1990
Brazil	Bulgaria	1990

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988	Term_expires on 31 December
Bulgar ia	Ryelorussian Soviet Socialist	
Byelorussian Soviet	Republic	1988
Socialist Republic	China	1990
China	Colombia	1988
Colombia	Costa Rica	1988
Congo	Cyprus	1988
Costa Rica	Ethiopia	1988
Cyprus	France	1989
Ethiopia	Gambia	1990
France	German Democratic Republic	1989
Gambia	Germany, Federal Republic of	1990
German Democratic Republic	India	1988
Germany, Federal Republic of	Iraq	1989
India	Ireland	1988
Iraq	Italy	1989
Ireland	Japan	1990
Italy	Mexico	1989
Japan	Mozambique	1988
Lesotho	Nicaragua	1988
Liberia	Nigeria	1990
Mexico	Norway	1988
Mozambique	Pakistan	1989
Nicaragua	Peru	1990
Norway	Philippines	1989
Pakistan	Portugal	1990
Peru	Rwanda	1989
Philippines	Sao Tome and Principe	1990
Rwanda	Senegal	1989
Senegal	Somalia	1989
Somalia	Spain	1990
Sri Lanka	Sri Lanka	1990
Togo	Togo	1989
Union of Soviet Socialist	Union of Soviet Socialist	
Republics	Republics	1988
United Kingdom of Great	United Kingdom of Great Britaln	
Britain and Northern	and Northern Ireland	1990
Ireland	United States of America	1989
United States of America	Venezuela	1 ≠90
Venezuela	Yugoslavia	1989
Yugoslavia		

SUB-COMMISSION ON PREVENTION OF DISCRIMINATION AND PROTECTION OF MINORITIES

Membership for a three-year term h/

Awn S. Al Khasawneh (Jordan)

Murlidhar C. Bhandare (India)

A. Sayeed Chowdhury (Bangladesh)

Erica-Irene A. Daes (Greece)

Driss Dahhak (Morocco)

Alternate: Mohamed Sbihi (Morocco)

Jules Deschênes (Canada)

Alternate: Rita Cadieux (Canada)

G. Dove Edwin (Nigeria)

Alternate: O. O. George (Nigeria)

Enzo Giustozzi (Argentina)

Alternate: Leandro Despouys (Argentina)

Gu Yijie (China)

Alternate: Li Daoyu (China)

Aidid A. Ilkahanaf (Somalia)

Louis Joinet (France)

Alternate: Alain Pellet (France)

Ahmad Khalifa (Egypt)

Miguel A. Martinez (Cuba)

Alternate: Julio Heredia Pérez (Cuba)

Antonio Martínez Báez (Mexico)

Alternate: Héctor Fix Zamudio (Mexico)

Dumitru Mazilu (Romania)

Alternate: Mircea Nicolae (Romania)

h/ Elected on 13 March 1984 by the Commission on Human Rights at its fortieth session, except for T. C. van Boven (Netherlands) and his alternate, who were elected on 13 March 1986 to fill the vacancies created by the resignation of Marc Bossuyt (Belgium) and his alternate.

By decision 1987/102, the Council extended the term of office of the current members of the Sub-Commission by one year.

- C. L. C. Mubanga-Chipoya (Zambia)
 Alternate: Beatrice Mulamfu (Zambia)
- John P. Roche (United States of America)
 Alternate: John Carey (United States of America)
- K. B. S. Simpson (Ghana)
 Alternate: Kate Abankwa (Ghana)
- Vsevolod N. Sofinsky (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics)

 Alternate: Viktor M. Tchikvadze (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics)
- Masayuki Takemoto (Japan)
 <u>Alternate</u>: Nisuke Ando (Japan)
- Ivan Toševski (Yugoslavia)
 Alternate: Danilo Türk (Yugoslavia)
- A. J. Uribe Portocarrero (Colombia)
 Alternate: Fernando Cepeda Ulloa (Colombia)
- R. Valdez Paquero (Ecuador)
 Alternate: M. Alemán Salvador (Ecuador)
- T. C. van Boven (Netherlands)
 Alternate: C. Flinterman (Netherlands)
- Benjamin Whitaker (United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland)

 <u>Alternate</u>: John Montgomery (United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern
 Ireland)

Fisseha Yimer (Ethiopia)

COMMISSION ON THE STATUS OF WOMEN

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988	Term expires on 31 December
Augtralia	Australia	1990
Bangladesh	Bangladesh	1990
Brazil	Brazil	1988
Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic	Burkina Faso	1991
Canada	Republic	1988
China	Canada	1988
Côte d'Ivoire	China	1991
Cuba	Costa Rica	1991
Czechoslovakia	Côte d'Ivoire	1990
Denmark	Cuba	1991
Ecuador	Czechoslovakia	1990
France	France	1988
Gabon	Gabon	1990
German Democratic Republic	German Democratic Republic	1991
Germany, Federal Republic of	Greece	1988
Greece	Guatemala	1991
India	India	1988
Italy	Italy	1990
Japan	Japan	1988
Mauritius	Lesotho	1991
Mexico	Mauritius	1988
Nicaragua	Mexico	1990
Pakistan	Pakistan	1991
Philippines	Philippines	1990
Sudan	Sudan	1988
Togo	Sweden	1991
Tunisia	Tunisia	1988
Union of Soviet Socialist Republics	Turkey Union of Soviet Socialist	1991
United States of America	Republics	1990
Venezuela	United States of America	1990
Zaire	Venezuela	1988
Zambia	Zaire	1990

COMMISSION ON NARCOTIC DRUGS

Algeria Argentina 1989 Argentina Australia 1989 Australia Belgium 1989 Belgium Bolivia 1991 Beneril 1991	Qn
Australia Belgium 1989 Belgium Bolivia 1991	
Belgium Bolivia 1991	
Dec. (1)	
Brazil Brazil 1991	
Bulgaria 1989	
Canada 1991	
China 1989	
Colombia Côte d'Ivoige 1991	
Ecuador Denmark 1991	
Finland Ecuador 1989	
France Egypt 1991	
German Democratic Republic France 1/91	
Germany, Federal Republic of Germany, Federal Republic of 1991	
Greece Hungary 1989	
Hungary India 1991	
Indonesia Indonesia 1939	
Iran (Islamic Republic of) Italy 1991	
Italy Japan 1989	
Japan Lebanon 1991	
Madagascar Madagascar 1991	
Malaysia 1989	
Mali 1989	
Mexico	
Morocco Netherlands 1991	
Netherlands Nigeria 1989	
Nigeria Pakistan 1991	
Pakistan Peru 1991	
Peru Poland 1991	
Senegal Senegal 1989	
Spain	
Sri Lanka Switzerland 1991	
Thailand Thailand 1991	
Turkey Turkey 1989	
Union of Soviet Socialist Union of Soviet Socialist	
Republics Republics 1989	
United Kingdom of Great United Kingdom of Great Britain	
Britain and Northern and Northern Ireland 1989	
Ireland United States of America 1991	
United States of America Venezuela	
Venezuela Yugoslavia 1991	
Yugoslavia Zambia	
Zambia	

SUB-COMMISSION ON ILLICIT DRUG TRAFFIC AND RELATED MATTERS IN THE NEAR AND MIDDLE EAST

Members

Afghanistan: Mohammad Yahya Maaroofi i/

Iran (Islamic Republic of): Behrous Shahandeh j/

Pakistan: Sahibsada Rauf Ali k/

Sweden: Lars Hulstrand 1/

Turkey: Ecmel Barutcu m/

Albania

E. Regional commissions

ECONOMIC COMMISSION FOR EUROPE

Germany, Federal Romania

Members

Austria	Republic of	Spain
Belgium	Greece	Sweden
Bulgarin	Hungary	Switzerland
Byelorussian Soviet	Iceland	Turkey
Socialist Republic	Ireland	Ukrainian Soviet Socialist
Canada	Italy	Republic
Cyprus	Luxembourg	Union of Soviet Socialist
Czechoslovakia	Malta	Republics
Denmark	Netherlands	United Kingdom of Great
Finland	Norway	Britain and Northern Ireland
France	Poland	United States of America
German Democratic Republic	Portugal	Yugoslavia

Mon-member participating countries

San Marino, the Principality of Liechtenstein and the Holy See participate in the work of the Commission, in accordance with Commission decisions K (XXX) of 15 April 1975, M (XXXI) of 30 March 1976 and N (XXXI) of 5 April 1976, respectively.

i/ Confirmed by the Council at its 1889th meeting, on 9 January 1974.

j/ Confirmed by the Council at its 2042nd meeting, on 13 January 1977.

k/ Confirmed by the Council at its 1983rd meeting, on 15 January 1976.

^{1/} Confirmed by the Council on 9 February 1979 (decision 1979/8).

m/ Confirmed by the Council on 6 February 1981 (decision 1981/104).

ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COMMISSION FOR ASIA AND THE PACIFIC

Members

Singapore

Lao Feople's Afghanistan

Democracic Republic Solomon Islands Australia

Bangladesh Malaysia Sri Lanka Maldives Thailand Brutan Brunei Darussalam Mongolia Tonga Burma Nauru Tuvalu

Union of Soviet Socialist China Nepal

Netherlands Republics Democratic Kampuchea

New Zealand United Kingdom of Great Fiji Pakistan

Britain and Northern Ireland France India Papua New Guinea United States of America

Indonesia Philippines Vanuatu Republic of Korea Viet Nam Iran (Islamic Republic of)

Samoa Japan

Associate members

Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Hong Kong Islands Kı. ibati

Cook Islands Niue

Federated States of Micronesia Republic of the Marshall Islands

Republic of Palau Guara

Switzerland participates in a consultative capacity in the work of the Commission by virtue of Council resolution 860 (XXXII) of 21 December 1961.

ECONOMIC COMMISSION FOR LATIN AMERICA AND THE CARIBBEAN

Members

Antiqua and Barbuda Ecuador Peru El Salvador Argentina Portugal Saint Kitts and Nevis Bahamau France Saint Lucia Barbados Grenada Saint Vincent and the Belize Guatemala Grenadines Bo. ia Guyana

Brazil Haiti Spain Honduras Suriname Canade

Trin lad and Tobago Chile Jameica United Kingdom of Great Colombia Mexico Costa Rica Britain and Northern Ireland

Netherlands Cuba

Nicaragua United States of America

Dominica Panama Uruquay Dominican Republic Paraguay Venezuela

Associate members

British Virgin Islands

Montserrai

Netherlands Antilles

United States Virgin Island

The Federal Republic of Germany and Switzerland participate in a consultative capacity in the work of the Commission by virtue of Council resolutions 632 (XXII) of 19 December 1956 and 861 (XXXII) of 21 December 1961, respectively.

ECONOMIC COMMISSION FOR AFRICA

Members

Algeria Gabon Nigeria Angola Gambia Rwanda Benin Ghana Botswana Guinea Senegal Burkina Faso Guinea-Bissau Seychelles Burundi Kenya Lesatho Somalia Cameroon Cape Verde Liberia Central African Republic Libyan Arab Jamahiriya Sudan Madagascar Swaziland Chad Comoros Malawi Togo Congo Mali Tunisia Mauritania Côte d'Ivoire Uganda Diibouti Mauritius Egypt Morocco Zaire Mozambique Equatorial Guinea Zambia Ethiopia Niger Zimbabwe

Sao Tome and Principe Sierra Leone

South Africa n/

United Republic of Tanzania

Associate members

The Non-Self-Governing Territories in Africa (including African islands)

Switzerland participates in a consultative capacity in the work of the Commission by virtue of Council resolution 925 (XXXIV) of 6 July 1962.

By resolution 974 D IV (XXXVI) of 30 July 1963, the Council decided that the Republic of South Africa should not take part in the work of the Commission I the Council, on the recommendation of the Commission, should find that conditions for constructive co-operation had been restored by a change in its racial policy.

ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COMMISSION FOR WESTERN ASIA

Members

Bahrain Oman Democratic Yemen Qatar

Egynt Saudi Arabia

IraqSyrian Arab RepublicJordanUnited Arab Emirates

Kuwait Yemen

Danon Palestine Liberation Organization

F. Related bodies

EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE UNITED NATIONS CHILDREN'S FUND

Membership until 31 July 1987	Membership from 1 August 1987	Term expires on 31 July
Argentina	Argentina	1988
Bangladesh	Australia	1990
Belgium	Bangladesh	1988
Benin	Belgium	1990
Bhutan	Benin	1990
Brazil	Brazil	1988
Bulgaria	Bulgaria	1988
Canada	Canada	1989
Chile	Chile	1988
China	China	1989
Colombia	Colombia	1989
Congo	Congo	1988
Denmark	Djibouti	1988
Djibouti	Ethiopia	1988
Ethiopia	France	1988
France	Gabon	1988
Gabon	Germany, Federal Republic of	1989
Germany, Federal Republic of	Guyana	1989
Guyana	India	1990
India	Indonesia	1990
Indonesia	Italy	1988
Italy	Japan	1988
Japan	Lesotho	1989
Lesotho	Liberia	1990
Mali	Mali	1988
Mexico	Mexico	1988
Netherlands	Netherlands	1988
Niger	Notway	1989
Norway	Oman	1988
Oman	Pakistan	1988
Pakistan	Philippines	1990
Poland	Poland	1989
Romania	Switzerland	1990
Switzerland	Thai land	1989

Membership until 31 July 1987	Membership from 1 August 1987	Term expires on 31 July
Thailand	Tunisia	1988
Tunisia	Turkey	1989
Turkey	Union of Soviet Socialist	
Union of Soviet Socialist	Republics	1548
Republics	United Kingdom of Great Britain	
United Kingdom of Great	and Northern Ireland	1988
Britain and Northern	United States of America	1988
Ireland	Uruguay .,	1990
United States of America	Yugoslavia	1990
Venezuela	-	

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE OF THE PROGRAMME OF THE UNITED NATIONS HIGH COMMISSIONER FOR REFUGEES

Members

Algeria	Iran (Islamic Republic of)	Sweden
Argentina	Israel	Switzeriand
Australla	Italy	Thailand
Austria	Japan	Tunisia
Belgium	Lebanon	Turkey
Brazil	Lesotho	Uganda
Canada	Madagascar	United Kingdom of Great
China	Morocco	B. i ain and Northern
Colombia	Namibia (United Nations	Ireland
Denmark	Council for)	United Republic of
Finland	Netherlands	Tanzania
France	Nicaragua	United States of America
Germany, Federal Republic of	Nigeria	Venezuela
Greece	Norway	Yuqoslavia
Holy See	Sudan	Zaire

Term expires on
the day preceding
the organizational
meeting of the
Governing Council
in February

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988	in February
Argentina	Argentina	1990
Austria	Austria	1991
Belgium	Belgium	1989
Benin	Brazil	1989
Brazil	Bulgaria	1989
Bulgaria	Burkina Faso	1990
Burkina Faso	Burundi	1989
Burundi	Cameroon	1989
Cameroon	Canada	1989
Canada	Cape Verde	1989
Cape Verde	China	1991
Chile	Colombia	1990
China	Cuba	1991
Colombia	Denmark	1989
Cuba	Ecuador	1990
Denmark	Fiji	1990
Ecuador	Finland	1990
Fiji	France	1989
Finland	German Democratic Republic	1990
France	Germany, Federal Republic of	1990
German Democratic Republic	Ghana	1991
Germany, Federal Republic of	Guatemala	1991
India	India	1990
Indone	Indonesia	1989
Italy	Italy	1991
Japan	Japan	1991
Kuwait	Kuwait	198 9
Liberia	Liberia	1970
Malawi	Libyan Arab Jamahiriya	1991
Mauritius	Malawi	1989
Mexico	Mauritius	1989
Netherlands	Netherlands	1990
New Zealand	New Zealand	1989
Pakistan	Norway	1991
Poland	Peru	1991
Republic of Korea	Poland	1990
Saudi Arabia	Republic of Korea	1980
Spain	Spain	1989
Sudan	Sudan	1990
Swaziland	Switzerland	1990
Sweden	Syrian Arab Republic	1991
Switzerland	Thailand	1990
Thailand	Turkey	1990
Tunisia	Union of Soviet Socialist	
	Republics	1991

Membership in 1988	the day preceding the organizational meeting of the Governing Council in February
United Kingdom of Great Britain	
and Northern Ireland	1991
United States of America	1991
Yugoslavia	1991
Zimbabwe	1991
	United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland United States of America Yugoslavia

Term expires on

TITTEE ON FOOD AID POLICIES AND PROGRAMMES

Membership in 1987

Members elected by the Economic and	Term expires on	Members elected by	Term expires on
Social Council	31 December	the FAO Council	31 Dec mber
Argentina	1988	Australia	1989
Belgium	1987	Bangladesh	1989
Cape Verde	1988	Brazil	1987
Colombia	1988	Canada	1989
Denmark	1987	Congo	1987
Finland	1988	Ethiopia	1983
Hungary	1989	France	1988
India	1989	Germany, Federal	
Italy	1989	Republic of	1988
Japan	1989	Kenya	1987
Lesotho	1987	Netherlands	1987
Pakistan	1987	Sao Tome and Principe	1988
Sweden	1989	Saudi Arabia	1989
Tunisia	1989	Thailand	1987
United Kingdom of Great		United States of America	1989
Britain and Northern		Venezuela	1988
Ireland	1988		

Membership in 1988

Members elected by the Economic and Social Council	Term expires on 31 December	Members elected by the FAQ Council	Term expires on 31 December
Argentina	1988	Australia	1989
Belgium	1990	Bangladesh	1989
Cape Verde	1988	Brezil	1990
Colombia	1988	Cameroon	1990
Finland	1988	Canada	1989

Members elected by the <u>Economic and</u> Social <u>Council</u>	Term expires on 31 December	Members elected by the FAO Council	Term expires on 31 December
Hungary	1989	China	1990
India	1989	Ethiopia	1988
Italy	1989	France	1988
Japan	1990	Germany, Federal	
Kenya	1990	Republic of	1988
Norway	1990	Madagascar	1990
Pakistan	1990	Netherlands	1990
Sweden	1989	Sao Tome and Principe	1988
Tunisia	1989	Saudi Arabia	1989
United Kingdom of Great		United States of America	1989
Britain and Northern		Venezuela	1988
Ireland	1938		

INTERNATIONAL NARCOTICS CONTROL BOARD

Members elected by the Economic and Social Council to serve on the Board as constituted under the 1972 Protocol Amending the Single Convention on Narcotic Drugs, 1961

Membership from 2 March 1985	Term expires on 1 March
LAMINERA ROSE A A XIII. W. LEWA VOL & A.V.X	4. HWAVA
Sabibzada Rauí Ali (Pakistan)	1990
Adolf-Heinrich von Arnim (Federal Republic of Germany)	1987
Cai Zhi-Ji (China)	1990
John C. Ebie (Nigeria)	1990
Ramón de la Fuente (Mexico)	1907
Diego Garcés-Giraldo (Colombia)	19 90
Betty C. Gough (United States of America)	1987
Ben Huyghe (Belgium)	1990
S. Oguz Kayaalp (Turkey)	1987
Mohsen Kchouk (Tunisia)	1990
Paul Reuter (France)	1987
Bror Rexed (Sweden)	1987
Edward Williams (Australia)	1987
	Term expires on
Membership from 2 March 1987	1 March
Sahibzada Rauf Ali (Pakistan)	1990
Sirad Atmodjo (Indonesia)	1992
Nikolai K. Barkov (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics)	1992
Cai Zhi Ji (China)	1990
John C. Ebie (Nigeria)	1990
Abdullahi S. Elmi (Somalia)	1992
Diego Garcés-Giraldo (Colombia)	1990
Betty C. Gough (United States of America)	1992
Ben Huyghe (Belgium)	1990
S. Oguz Kayaalp (Turkey)	1992

Membership from 2 March 1987	Term expires on 1 March
Mohsen Kchouk (Tunisia)	1990
Paul Reuter (France)	1992
Tulio Velás nuez Ouevedo (Peru)	1992

WORLD FOOD COUNCIL

Membership in 1987	Membership in 1988	Term expires on 31 December
Antigua and Barbuda	Antigua and Barbuda	1988
Argentina	Argentina	1989
Australia	Australia	1988
Bangladesh	Bangladesh	1988
Brazil	Bulgaria	1990
Bulgaria	Burundi	1989
Burundi	Canada	1990
Canada	China	1990
China	Colombia	1989
Colombia	Côte d'Ivoire	1990
Côte d'Ivoire	Cyprus	1988
Cyprus	Dominican Republic	1988
Dominican Republic	France	1989
France	German Democratic Republic	1988
German Democratic Republic	Germany, Federal Republic of	1988
Germany, Federal Republic of	Guinea	1988
Guinea	Honduras	1988
Honduras	Hungary	1989
Hungary	India	1989
India	Indonesia	1990
Italy	Italy	1989
Japan	Japan	1989
Kenya	Madagascar	1990
Mali	Mali	1988
Mexico	Mexico	1990
Pakistan	Pakistan	1989
Rwanda	Rwanda	1989
Somalia	Scmalia	1988
Sri Lanka	Sweden	1989
Sweden	Thailand	1990
Thailand	Tunisia	1989
Tunisia	Turkey	1990
Turkey	Union of Soviet Socialist	
Union of Soviet Socialist	Republics	1988
Republics	United States of America	1990
United States of America	Uruquay	1990
Zambia	Zambia	1990

BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE INTERNATIONAL RESEARCH AND TRAINING INSTITUTE FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF WOMEN

Membership from 1 July 1936	Term expires on 30 June
Inés Alberdi (Spain)	1989
Daniela Colombo (Italy)	1987
Fabiola Cuvi Ortiz (Ecuador)	1988
Ingrid Eide (Norway)	1988
Elena Atanassova Lagadinova (Bulgaria)	1988
Zhor Lazrak (Morocco)	1987
Lin Shangzhen (China)	1988
Achie Sudiarti Luhulima (Indonesia)	1987
Victoria N. Okobi (Nigeria)	1988
Siga Seye (Senegal)	1989
Berta Torrijos de Arosemena (Panama)	1989
hembership from July 1987	Term expires on 30 June
Inés Alberdi (Spain)	1989
Daniela Colombo (Italy)	1990
Fabiola Cuvi Ortiz (Ecuador)	1988
Tawhida C. Hadra (Sudan)	1990
Elera Atanassova Lagadinove (Bulgaria)	1988
Lin Shangzhen (China)	1988
Achie Sudiarti Luhulima (Indonesia)	1990
Victoria N. Okobi (Nigeria)	1988
Siga Seye (Senegal)	1989
Kristin Tornes (Norway) Q/	1988
Berta Torrijos de Arosemena (Panama)	1989

* * .

COMMITTEE FOR THE UNITED NATIONS POPULATION AWARD

Members elected for a three-year term beginning on 1 January 1986 p/

Berundi Pakistan
Colombia Spain
Ecuador Sudan
Japan Tunisia
Mexico Yugoslavia

g/ Elected on 27 May 1987 to fill the vacancy created by the resignation of Ingrid Eide (Norway).

p/ For the regulations governing the Award, see General Asserbly resolution 36/201 and decision 41/445.

Annex_III

INTERGOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS DESIGNATED BY THE COUNCIL UNDER RULE 79 OF THE RULES OF PROCEDURE A/ FOR PARTICIPATION IN THE DELIBERATIONS OF THE COUNCIL ON QUESTIONS WITHIN THE SCOPE OF THEIR ACTIVITIES

Participation on a continuing basis

Organizations accorded permanent obcarver status by the General Assembly

African, Caribbean and Pacific Group of States (General Assembly resolution 36/4)

Agency for Cultural and Tachnical Co-operation (General Assembly resolution 33/18)

Asian-African Legal Consultative Committee (General Assembly resolution 35/2)

Commonwealth Secretariat (General Assembly resolution 31/3)

Council for Mutual Economic Assistance (General Assembly resolution 3209 (XXIX))

European Economic Community (General Assembly resolution 3208 (XXIX))

Latin American Economic System (SELA) (General Assembly resolution 35/3)

League of Arab States (General Assembly resolution 477 (V))

Organization of African Unity (General Assembly resolution 2011 (XX))

Organization of American States (General Assembly resolution 253 (III))

Organization of the Islamic Conference (General Assembly resolution 3369 (XXX))

Organizations designated under Council & cision 109 (LIX)

Council of Arab Economic Unity

Council of Europe

International Criminal Police Organisation (INTERPOL)

a/ The text of rule 79, entitled "Perticipation of other intergovernmental organisations", reads: "Representatives of intergovernmental organisations accorded permanent observer status by the Gameral Assembly and of other intergovernmental organisations designated on an ad hoc or a continuing basis by the Council on the recommendation of the Bureau may participate, without the right to vote, in the deliberations of the Council on questions within the scope of the activities of the organisations."

Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development

Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries

Regional Co-operation for Development

World Tourism O.ganisation

Organizations designated under Council decision 1980/114

Asian Productivity Organization (APO)

International Center for rublic Enterprises in Developing Countries (ICPE)

Latin American Energy Organisation (OLADE)

Organisation designated under Council decision 1980/151

African Regional Centre for Technology

Organisation designated under Council decision 1984/158

Intergovernmental Bureau for Informatics

Organisation designated under Council decision 1986/156

Organisation of Ibero-American States for Education, Science and Culture

Organization designated under Council decision 1987/161

African Development Bank

Par icipation on an ad hoc basis

Organization designated under Council decision 109 (LIX)

International Civil Defence Organisation

Organization designated under Council decision 239 (LXII)

Latin American Faculty of Social Sciences

Organisation designated under Council decision 1979/10

Intergovernmental Committee for Migration (ICM) b/

h/ Formerly the Intergovernmental Committee for European Migration (ICEM).

Organizations designated under Council decision 1987/161

African Accounting Council

African Cultural Institute

Council of Arab Ministers of the Interior

International Bauxite Association

